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 P R O C E E D I N G S 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  This hearing 2 

will please come to order.  Good morning, ladies 3 

and gentlemen.  We are located in the Jerrily R. 4 

Kress Memorial Hearing Room located at 441 4th 5 

Street, N.W.  This is November 15th, 2011, Public 6 

Hearing in the Board of Zoning Adjustment for the 7 

District of Columbia. 8 

 My name is Meridith Moldenhauer, 9 

Chairperson.  Joining me today is 10 

Vice-Chairperson Nicole Sorg, Mayoral Appointee. 11 

 To my left, representative of the Zoning 12 

Commissioner Peter May.  To my right is Lloyd 13 

Jordan, Mayoral Appointee, and to my far right is 14 

Jeffery Hinkle, representative of the National 15 

Capital Planning Commission. 16 

 Copies of today's agenda are available to 17 

you and are located to my left on the wall bin 18 

near the door. 19 

 Please be advised this proceeding is 20 

being recorded by a court reporter and is also 21 

being webcast live.  Accordingly, I must ask you 22 
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to refrain from any disturbing noise or actions 1 

in the hearing room. 2 

 When first introducing yourself, please 3 

turn on the microphone, first stating your name 4 

and home address.  When you are finished 5 

speaking, please turn off the microphone, so the 6 

microphone is no longer picking up any sounds or 7 

background noise. 8 

 All persons planning to testify either in 9 

favor or in opposition are to fill out two 10 

witness cards.  These cards are located on the 11 

table near the door, on the witness tables in 12 

front of me.  When coming forward to speak to the 13 

Board, please provide both cards to the court 14 

reporter sitting to my right. 15 

 If you wish to file any written testimony 16 

or any additional documentation today, please 17 

submit an original with 12 copies to the 18 

Secretary for distribution.  If you do not have 19 

the requisite number of copies with you at the 20 

moment, please go across the hall to the copy 21 

machine in the Office of Zoning to make those 22 
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copies. 1 

 The order of procedures for special 2 

exceptions and variances are as follows:  one, 3 

statement of the Applicant and Applicant's 4 

witnesses; two, parties and persons in support; 5 

three, parties and persons in opposition; four, 6 

government reports including the Office of 7 

Planning and Department of Transportation; five, 8 

report to the ANC; and six, closing statements by 9 

the Applicant. 10 

 Pursuant to Section 3117.4 and 3117.5, 11 

the following time constraints will be 12 

maintained.  The Applicant, Appellant, persons 13 

and parties, except the ANC in support, including 14 

the witnesses will be given 60 minutes 15 

collectively.  Appellees, persons and parties, 16 

except the ANC in opposition will be given 60 17 

minutes collectively.  Individuals will be given 18 

3 minutes, and organizations will be given 5. 19 

 These time restrictions do not include 20 

cross-examinations or questions from the Board.  21 

The ANC within which the property is located is 22 
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automatically a party to a special exception or a 1 

variance case.  Nothing prohibits the Board from 2 

placing reasonable restrictions on 3 

cross-examination, including limitations on time 4 

and the limitations on the scope of 5 

cross-examination. 6 

 The record will be closed at the 7 

conclusion of each case, except for any material 8 

specifically requested by the Board.  The Board 9 

and the Staff will specify at the end of the 10 

hearing exactly what is expected from the parties 11 

and the date when that information must be 12 

submitted to the Office of Zoning.  After the 13 

record is closed, no other information will be 14 

accepted by the Board. 15 

 The District of Columbia's Administrative 16 

Procedures Act requires that a public hearing on 17 

each case be held in the open before the public. 18 

 Pursuant to Section 405(b) and 406 of the Act, 19 

the Board may, consistent with its rules and 20 

procedures and the Act, enter into a closed 21 

meeting on a case for purposes of seeking legal 22 
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counsel on a case per D.C. Code Section 1 

2-575(b)(4) and/or deliberating on a per D.C. 2 

Code Section 2-575(b)(13), but only after 3 

providing the necessary proper Public Notice and 4 

in case of an emergency closed meeting after 5 

taking a roll call vote. 6 

 The decision of the Board in these 7 

contested cases must be based exclusively on the 8 

public record.  To avoid any appearance to the 9 

contrary, the Board requests that persons present 10 

not engage members of the Board in conversation. 11 

 Please turn off all beepers and cell 12 

phones at this time as to not disturb these 13 

proceedings. 14 

 The Board will now consider any 15 

preliminary matters.  Preliminary matters are 16 

whether issues that relate to whether a case will 17 

or should be heard today such as the request for 18 

postponement, continuance or withdrawal, or 19 

whether proper adequate notice of a hearing has 20 

been given. 21 

 If you are not prepared to go forward 22 
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today or if you believe that the Board should not 1 

proceed, now is the time to raise such a matter. 2 

 Mr. Secretary, do we have any preliminary 3 

matters? 4 

 MR. MOY:  Madam Chairperson, there is a 5 

preliminary matter in one of the cases in the 6 

morning, which is I believe Application No. 7 

18271. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  We take that up 9 

when we call that case, so we will take that up  10 

in just a moment, but before we do that, why 11 

don't all individuals in the audience wishing to 12 

testify today, please stand, and we will 13 

administer the oath. 14 

 MR. MOY:  Do you solemnly swear or affirm 15 

that the testimony you're about to present in 16 

this proceeding is the truth, the whole truth, 17 

and nothing but the truth? 18 

 [Witnesses sworn en masse.] 19 

 MR. MOY:  Ladies and gentlemen, you may 20 

consider yourself under oath. 21 

 [Pause.] 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Moy, we can 1 

call the first case and resolve the case we have 2 

our first preliminary matter in as well. 3 

 Application No. 18271 4 

 MR. MOY:  Yes, good morning, Madam 5 

Chairperson, members of the Board.  We have a 6 

full Board this morning, that is terrific. 7 

 That would be Application No. 18271 of 8 

the Bricklayers Masons Helpers Building Union.  9 

As advertised, this application is pursuant to 11 10 

DCMR 3103.2 and 3104.1, for a variance from the 11 

rear yard requirements under section 774, a 12 

variance from the side yard requirements under 13 

subsection 775.5, a variance from the closed 14 

court width and area requirements under section 15 

776, and a special exception for a reduction in 16 

the number of required parking spaces under 17 

subsection 2108.1.  This is to permit additions 18 

to an existing building for use as a business 19 

trade school (128 students and 8 staff), in the 20 

FT/C-3-A District at premises 5332 1st Street, 21 

N.E., property located in Square 3071, Lots 82 22 
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and 83). 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Good morning.  2 

If the Applicant can please introduce themselves 3 

or counsel. 4 

 I don't believe you are on the 5 

microphone.  You hit the green button. 6 

 MS. BETHEL:  Good morning.  My name is 7 

Pamela Bethel, Esquire, and I am here on behalf 8 

of Local 657.  I was not retained in this case 9 

until last Thursday.  I immediately filed a 10 

motion and a request for an extension of time.  11 

There are several questions that have been raised 12 

that we need to provide additional information, 13 

and my firm will commit to steer the union and 14 

produce the information, so that we can have a 15 

full and complete hearing. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  I do see 17 

that attached to our Exhibit 26 is your request 18 

for postponement.  The second page actually has a 19 

letter of authorization the Secretary, indicating 20 

that they retained you, which is important, 21 

because we had an initial letter indicating that 22 
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an engineering company had been retained, and 1 

that kind of clarifies information for our 2 

record. 3 

 How long do you believe you would need, 4 

because obviously, we are coming up on 5 

Thanksgiving -- 6 

 MS. BETHEL:  Sure.  I was going to 7 

request a 30-day extension.  I didn't know how 8 

that fit in with your schedule and calendars. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  The 13th -- I 10 

think one of the issues is going to be there may 11 

be some change in the release that might be being 12 

sought.  I think that that is one of the issues, 13 

and then there may be a need to repost in regards 14 

to any changed relief, I am not sure, but that 15 

might be the issues -- you may actually want to 16 

push it off to January to make sure, give you 30 17 

days to figure out exactly what type of relief 18 

you need, and then give you enough time to do all 19 

the postings and when you come back, maybe in 20 

December, we don't have to send you back because 21 

you are changing relief, and now you have got to 22 
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go back and post again. 1 

 MS. BETHEL:  That is correct. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Why don't we 3 

look at January.  I know, because of the 4 

calendar, it pushes ubiquinone back a little bit 5 

further, but why don't we set it for January 6 

24th. 7 

 MS. BETHEL:  Good. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  In the morning. 9 

 MS. BETHEL:  Thank you very much, Madam. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 11 

 MS. BETHEL:  Now, I am not sure.  What am 12 

I to do with these cards? 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Provide them to 14 

the court reporter sitting to my right, the 15 

gentleman over there. 16 

 MS. BETHEL:  Oh, thank you very much. 17 

 Application No. 18272 18 

 MR. MOY:  The next application before the 19 

Board for process is Application No. 18272.  This 20 

is the application of Keener-Squire Properties, 21 

on behalf of the First Baptist Church of the City 22 
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of Washington, pursuant to 11 DCMR 3103.2 and 1 

3104.1.  This is for a special exception for roof 2 

structures of unequal height pursuant to section 3 

411, and for variances from the location of 4 

compact parking spaces under subsection 2115.4, 5 

and the height provisions under section 530.  6 

This is to allow the development of an apartment 7 

house as an addition to an existing church 8 

building in the DC/SP-1 and DC/SP-2 Districts at 9 

premises 1328 16th Street, N.W., property located 10 

in Square 181, Lot 163. 11 

 Also, Madam Chair, I believe that there 12 

are three requests for party status on this 13 

application. 14 

 [Pause.] 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  While Mr. 16 

Secretary is trying to collate personally, which 17 

may be helpful in the future, let's have all the 18 

parties introduce themselves.  I know we have 19 

three party status requests, and we will deal 20 

with that while we are waiting for the additional 21 

submissions, so I will ask that the Applicants 22 
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introduce themselves or Applicant's counsel. 1 

 MS. BROWN:  Good morning, Madam Chair.  I 2 

am Carolyn Brown with the was law firm of Holland 3 

& Knight here on behalf of the First Baptist 4 

Church of the City of Washington and 5 

Keener-Squire Properties known as FS -- or I am 6 

sorry -- SSFBC LLC.  I think I got it right 7 

without even cheating.  Chip Glasgow from Holland 8 

& Knight is also here with us.  I can go ahead 9 

and introduce our witnesses if that is 10 

appropriate at this time. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  That would be 12 

fine. That way we know who is sitting at the 13 

table.  Thank you. 14 

 MS. BROWN:  To my right is Dr. Haggray, 15 

the pastor of the First Baptist Church.  To his 16 

right is Steve Sher, our land use and zoning 17 

expert planner and witness. To his right is Mr. 18 

Eric Colbert, our architect, and seated behind 19 

the Reverend is Dave Ryder, who is the moderator 20 

at the church, and we also have Gary Squire from 21 

Keener-Squire Properties, who will be testifying. 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 1 

 MR. KEYS:  Good morning, Madam Chair, 2 

members of the Board.  My name is George Keys.  I 3 

am representing a group that has petitioned for 4 

party status, and that is The Richmond Group 5 

composed of about 65 owners and residents of The 6 

Richmond Condominium, which is located directly 7 

across the street from the subject property. 8 

 MS. WHITE:  Helen White.  I am a Board 9 

member with the Richmond Association, and we are 10 

also presenting as a party.  The resident group 11 

had gotten together earlier and then the board 12 

decided that we would also come in as a party. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Ms. 14 

White on behalf of the Board, and is there a 15 

Stephanie Swirling in the audience? 16 

 There was an additional -- Mr. Keys, do 17 

you also represent her?  We had a party status 18 

application, Exhibit 26, indicating that she 19 

named you as counsel at a different address.  It 20 

is not The Richmond Condominium, this is at 1414 21 

17th Street. 22 
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 MR. KEYS:  I am aware of her, I have not 1 

been formally retained by her.  I think she is a 2 

-- I don't know what to say about that party's 3 

status application. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  I just 5 

wanted to make sure.  We have a request in the 6 

record, and since she is not present, obviously, 7 

we then will not be able to address her request, 8 

nor grant her party status.  She also had not 9 

filled out a lot of the party status criteria 10 

questions, so that obviously, her request will be 11 

denied in that fashion due to lack of procedural 12 

issues and her failure to actually be here. 13 

 Mr. Key, you don't represent her, I just 14 

want to make sure, since she did identify that on 15 

the form.  I appreciate you clarifying that 16 

issue. 17 

 The next issue is going to be addressing 18 

-- I just want to make sure I understand this -- 19 

Ms. White, you represent the actual board of 20 

directors; Mr. Keys, you represent a group of 21 

residents? 22 
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 MR. KEYS:  That is correct. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You don't have 2 

to, but I am just asking is there a way that both 3 

of your interests are combined, or are you both 4 

looking at obtaining separate party status 5 

requests, and presenting two separate cases? 6 

 MS. WHITE:  We would like to present, the 7 

Board would like to present our case. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay. 9 

 MS. WHITE:  I am not sure what the group 10 

has, I mean I think there ares similar issues, 11 

but we are very specific in what we would like to 12 

say. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Keys, I 14 

mean do you understand the difference, are there 15 

different issues between the two parties? 16 

 MR. KEYS:  I am not aware of the Board's 17 

issues or position, I am only aware that the 18 

residents have organized themselves to identify 19 

issues that were important and they represent 20 

almost a major of the owners in the building. 21 

 I can't distinguish, and I would take no 22 
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position on the posture of the Board to be a 1 

party in this. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I just want to 3 

make sure for efficiency purposes.  Obviously, 4 

both parties would be able to engage and the 5 

issue of the party status is you are obviously 6 

permitted to do cross-examination, you are then 7 

also provided additional time to present, but at 8 

the time, I am just trying to make sure that we 9 

don't have duplicated effort since obviously, Mr. 10 

Keys represents the majority of the unit owners, 11 

and you represent the Board, which also obviously 12 

is representing a majority in the Board, so I am 13 

just trying to make sure that we don't duplicate 14 

efforts here. 15 

 Is there any way that you both could take 16 

five minutes and talk, and see if your interests 17 

are aligned? 18 

 MS. WHITE:  As long as we have the 19 

opportunity to each speak and present our 20 

information, because I think we have similar 21 

interests, but we are presenting them a little 22 
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bit differently.  I don't know, I have only seen 1 

-- 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I would say if 3 

you can talk, because Mr. Keys has the ability to 4 

call witnesses, and I don't know, Mr. Keys, if 5 

you are already planning to use your full 60 6 

minutes, but if you -- 7 

 MR. KEYS:  No, I don't expect to. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  If you are not, 9 

then maybe can I give you both five minutes to 10 

talk and see if maybe you could also call the 11 

Board as witnesses, and in that way we can 12 

consolidate, if that is something that will 13 

address everybody's concerns? 14 

 MR. KEYS:  I think that will be very 15 

useful. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  So, what 17 

we will do is we will just wait for five minutes 18 

and allow you to talk off the mike. 19 

 MR. KEYS:  Ms. White has just indicated 20 

that she is willing to combine as one party, 21 

although I think they do have a statement that 22 
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they would like to enter into the record and 1 

perhaps I could call them as a witness in the 2 

opposition case and they can provide that 3 

statement. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  That would be I 5 

think helpful just to try to consolidate issues. 6 

 Ms. White, I want to make sure that you 7 

understood that I will give you the opportunity 8 

to speak and make sure that your issues are 9 

heard.  I just want to try to, if you both are 10 

the same, pretty much the same group, I want to 11 

make sure that we don't have duplicated 12 

representation here. 13 

 MS. WHITE:  As long as we get -- 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Make sure you 15 

are on the mike. 16 

 MS. WHITE:  Sorry.  Yes. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So, you consent 18 

then to that? 19 

 MS. WHITE:  Yes, I consent to that. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So, now we have 21 

obviously The Richmond Condominium, both the 22 
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individual residents and the board, and I am 1 

going to ask counsel, is there any other -- this 2 

is party status request, so there may be 3 

individuals in the audience that will speak at a 4 

point in time in the process when I ask for 5 

individuals in opposition or support.  They can 6 

come forward at that time, but right now we are 7 

only addressing individuals that have submitted 8 

written requests for party status. 9 

 Ms. Brown, do you have any opposition to 10 

the request for party status? 11 

 MS. BROWN:  No, Madam Chair, we do not 12 

have any requests for party status in opposition, 13 

however, I have not seen from the condo board a 14 

resolution authorizing the vote.  I have seen the 15 

request for party status, so if we could just get 16 

that clarified for the record, but otherwise we 17 

have no opposition. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I believe, Ms. 19 

White, can you -- you have been already sworn 20 

under oath -- can you identify whether or not a 21 

meeting was held and whether there was a 22 
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resolution obviously that authorized the board to 1 

go forward in opposition? 2 

 MS. WHITE:  Yes, we did have several 3 

board meetings and we were -- we had decided, we 4 

got some legal counsel to make a decision that we 5 

would submit an opposition paper to that. 6 

 We are not opposing the building itself, 7 

it is just the variances that we would like to 8 

discuss. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  To me that is 10 

sufficient.  I don't think that there is anything 11 

else that we need to do.  I also reviewed the 12 

submission both from Mr. Keys and from the Board 13 

of Directors, and I see no issue in the fact that 14 

they do satisfy the criteria, at this point in 15 

time we will identify them as parties in 16 

opposition and we can now move forward to 17 

actually the merits of the case, allowing the 18 

Applicant to present their case, and we will 19 

obviously provide the party opponents opportunity 20 

to cross-examine witnesses as they are presented. 21 

 MS. BROWN:  Thank you, Madam Chair.  Good 22 
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morning again. 1 

 We are very pleased to be here today to 2 

present our project for a new apartment building 3 

on the site of the parking lot of the First 4 

Baptist Church. 5 

 Before starting our case in chief, I 6 

first wanted to remind the Board that we have 7 

eliminated one request for relief, which was the 8 

location of compact parking spaces.  We have 9 

since consulted with the Zoning Administrator who 10 

has confirmed that the regulations governing 11 

historic properties, which allow compact spaces 12 

in their entirety, trump the other provisions 13 

that say that you always have to have them in 14 

groups of five, so we do have some spare -- 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Is it six, 16 

groups of six? 17 

 MS. BROWN:  Five. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Five?  Okay. 19 

 MS. BROWN:  Yes.  So, I just want to 20 

clarify that for the record. 21 

 Secondly, I would like to qualify two of 22 
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our witnesses as experts.  Mr. Steven Sher, who 1 

has been qualified numerous times before this 2 

Board, and most recently two weeks ago, he would 3 

be our expert in land use and planning and zoning 4 

issues in the District of Columbia, and then Eric 5 

Colbert is our expert is architecture, who has 6 

also been qualified several times before this 7 

board.  Their resumes have been submitted to the 8 

record. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Sher is 10 

qualified as an expert and has been in the past, 11 

and Mr. Colbert, yes, Mr. -- 12 

 MS. BROWN:  I think he was last qualified 13 

in September before this board. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes, I am 15 

seeing that right now.  So both of them are 16 

identified as experts. 17 

 MS. BROWN:  Great.  Thank you very much. 18 

 As the Board knows, we are here today for 19 

relief, special exception relief for roof 20 

structure enclosure walls of unequal height and 21 

for a variance from the height requirements of 22 
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the SP-1 District under the regulation, 70 feet 1 

is permitted, and we are proposing to construct a 2 

building of 90 feet in the SP-1 District, because 3 

of the split zoning of the site in the SP-2 4 

portion that borders 17th Street where we propose 5 

to construct 90 feet, as well. 6 

 As set forth in our statement and set out 7 

in the OP report, we meet the three-part test for 8 

variance relief.  Our witnesses will elaborate on 9 

this, but in essence, here is how we meet the 10 

test. 11 

 Exceptional and extraordinary conditions 12 

are found because of the existing buildings on 13 

the property, the existing uses, the church 14 

programs, the child development center, community 15 

outreach programs that are critical to its 16 

mission, the irregularly-shaped lot, and some 17 

other factors that we have already listed in our 18 

statement. 19 

 The practical difficulties that we will 20 

encounter without the height relief is that the 21 

density would need to be shifted east over the 22 
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annex building or require the demolition of the 1 

church administration building, which means that 2 

the church programs, which are so critical to its 3 

mission, would have to be discontinued for at 4 

least 24 months, and it may be that they would be 5 

relocated elsewhere and no longer be associated 6 

with the church. 7 

 We don't believe there would be any harm 8 

to the zone plan.  With respect to the roof deck, 9 

it has been reconfigured on the building, so that 10 

it provides a screen and buffer to the condo 11 

residents at Richmond. 12 

 The roof deck hours have been closed from 13 

-- so it will be closed at 10:00 p.m. on week 14 

days and 11:00 p.m. on week nights.  The design 15 

has been supported by HPRB, and it is consistent 16 

with the 90-foot tall buildings around the area, 17 

so we believe there is no harm to the zone plan. 18 

 Again, our witnesses will elaborate on those 19 

points. 20 

 Secondly, prepared shadow studies and 21 

which we have shared with Mr. Keys, which 22 
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demonstrate that there is no appreciable 1 

difference between our proposed building and a 2 

matter of right building, and Mr. Colbert will go 3 

over those in his testimony. 4 

 Consequently, I believe we have addressed 5 

the issues that were raised  and have 6 

demonstrated that there is no harm to the zone 7 

plan with the variance relief.  We also go 8 

through exactly how the special exception also is 9 

to a benefit to have unequal enclosure wall 10 

height, because it, in fact, improves and 11 

enhances the historic district and reduces the 12 

visibility of roof structures from the street 13 

views. 14 

 We have five witnesses today, and the 15 

first will be Dr. Jeffrey Haggray, the church 16 

pastor, who will provide background on the church 17 

and its mission. 18 

 Next, will be Dave Ryder, the church 19 

moderator, who will discuss the church's need to 20 

leverage development on the site to generate 21 

funds for deferred maintenance and programs; Gary 22 
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Squire, the project developer; Eric Colbert, and 1 

then Steve Sher. 2 

 I will now turn it over to our first 3 

witness, Dr. Haggray. 4 

 DR. HAGGRAY:  Thank you. 5 

 Good morning, members of the Board.  I am 6 

Jeffrey Haggray, senior pastor of the First 7 

Baptist Church of the City of Washington, D.C.  8 

Thank you for this opportunity to be here today 9 

to testify in support of an application that is 10 

vitally important to the future of the historic 11 

First Church. 12 

 I would like the Board to know that 13 

others who are community residents and members of 14 

our church are also in attendance today in 15 

support of our application. 16 

 First Baptist was one of the earliest 17 

houses of worship established in Washington.  We 18 

were organized in 1802, and have operated 19 

continuously for the past 209 years.  We have 20 

been located at our present site since the 1890s 21 

and our current church building was erected in 22 
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1955, opening service on Christmas Day of that 1 

year. 2 

 The annex was constructed during the 3 

1980s and houses our administrative offices, our 4 

child development center, and then numerous 5 

social and community outreach programs that are 6 

operated by the church and by community groups.  7 

The mission of our congregation includes serving 8 

our neighbors and being a focal point of our 9 

community, not only for worship services, but for 10 

a wide range of community gatherings. 11 

 Through a lease with the Keener-Squire 12 

Properties, and the construction of the proposed 13 

apartment building on our parking lot, First 14 

Baptist will be able to create an endowment that 15 

will generate the necessary funds to address 16 

years of deferred maintenance on our buildings 17 

and protect them well into the future. 18 

 Additionally, the proceeds from the lease 19 

will ensure the viability and effectiveness of 20 

our community services and outreach programs 21 

without interruption. 22 
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 We feel very fortunate to have identified 1 

a partner in Keener-Squire with whom we share 2 

deep-seated values related to serving and 3 

strengthening our community. Mr. Squire and 4 

others will speak to you about the beautiful 5 

building that has been designed to complement our 6 

lovely neighborhood.  I hope that following these 7 

presentations today, you will act favorably upon 8 

our application. 9 

 I would to turn it over now to Dave 10 

Ryder.  Dave is currently serving a term of 11 

office as our church moderator, and he will 12 

provide you more details on the church's 13 

development program and priorities. 14 

 Thank you so much. 15 

 MR. RYDER:  Good morning, Madam Chair, 16 

and members of the Board. 17 

 My name is Dave Ryder.  I have lived and 18 

worked in the District of Columbia for 27 years, 19 

and have the honor of serving as moderator of the 20 

First Baptist Church of the City of Washington.  21 

In the Baptist tradition, the moderator is the 22 
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lay leader for the congregation and membership. 1 

 As Jeff mentioned, the First Baptist 2 

Church was organized in 1802 on a site where now 3 

sits the main U.S. Treasury Building.  For a 4 

time, our congregation was on 11th Street, in a 5 

building that we sold to a gentleman by the name 6 

of Ford, and we all know that building today as 7 

Ford's Theater. 8 

 We have been on our current site at 16th 9 

and O since 1890, and as Jeff mentioned, the 10 

current sanctuary since 1955.  My point is this. 11 

 First Baptist has been a foundation stone in our 12 

city for a long time.  We are of and in our 13 

community, and we serve it every day. 14 

 In addition to Sunday morning and 15 

Wednesday night worship services and education 16 

programs, our doors are open to the neighborhood 17 

seven days a week.  We host a children's 18 

development center that cares for about 80 19 

children, infants to 5-year-olds.  Eighty percent 20 

of the children are D.C. residents, and this 21 

program is a subsidized mission of the church. 22 
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 We have at least 10 different community 1 

groups that meet regularly in our building at no 2 

charge except to reimburse for security and 3 

cleaning.  We regularly host musical events, such 4 

as organ recitals, as well as holiday programs at 5 

no charge to the community. 6 

 Finally, we have two other congregations 7 

that meet in our facility each week. 8 

 For the last two decades, we have managed 9 

through an acute strain on church resource and 10 

attention, between maintaining the physical 11 

assets of the church and providing, as well as 12 

expanding, needed programs within the community. 13 

 If you will, First Baptist faces the same 14 

structural, financial challenges of many urban 15 

congregations, of maintaining infrastructure 16 

assets while executing the kind of programs that 17 

lead to congregational growth and service to the 18 

community at large. 19 

 While the church is a beautiful and 20 

historic structure to be preserved, it is also a 21 

living institution filled with meeting space, 22 
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office space, and community space.  As I like to 1 

tell our members, it is all just gray, cold stone 2 

until the people show up. 3 

 Our facilities are taking a beating, and 4 

it is starting to show.  Our congregation is 5 

growing with 791 members and friends on the rolls 6 

today.  In the '60s, we had over 2,000 members.  7 

The changing demographics of the District are 8 

impacting us in positive ways.  All of a sudden 9 

we have these young families with babies 10 

everywhere, and they need safe, affordable child 11 

care and services which we provide. 12 

 The empty nesters are moving back into 13 

the City, and they expect a lot of their church 14 

community, and have enormous contributions to 15 

make to our missions.  In particular, our senior 16 

adults see the church as the community.  All of 17 

this requires financial investment. 18 

 Twenty-four months ago, our congregation 19 

hired Rand Construction to prepare a detailed 20 

analysis of our deferred maintenance needs.  The 21 

financial impact was shocking.  To keep our 22 
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building in an appropriate state of repair, to 1 

maintain the community asset that it is, and 2 

retain the quality of the streetscape, an 3 

investment of $5 million in our sanctuary and 4 

education building was needed.  That is money we 5 

simply do not have. 6 

 Only the most pressing needs can be 7 

addressed at this time given our resources.  We 8 

have dealt successfully with leaking roofs and 9 

mold, but other needs are awaiting resolution. 10 

 Over the last 18 months, the church 11 

considered several options relating to developing 12 

the parking lot at 17th and O.  After much study, 13 

two clear alternatives emerged.  We could build 14 

on the existing lot, which would require seeking 15 

the variance that we are asking your approval for 16 

today, or we could demolish the education 17 

building and construct a larger building with 18 

space for the church on the larger lot. 19 

 Our staff and congregation concluded the 20 

extreme hardship that would occur to our 21 

programs, the families in our child development 22 
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center, to our neighbors, and to the community 1 

groups displaced by option number two for an 2 

undefined period of time was to be avoided. 3 

 This action would be inconsistent with 4 

who we are.  Nonetheless, we did find a solution 5 

that would stabilize our financial position and 6 

provide for long-term soundness in our 7 

operations.  In fact, being good neighborhood 8 

stewards is a significant part of the reason we 9 

selected Keener-Squire after a competitive 10 

bidding process. 11 

 Their track record of building, 12 

renovating, and managing beautiful buildings to 13 

the highest possible standards in our 14 

neighborhood gave our congregation comfort that 15 

we had aligned interest from the beginning of 16 

this work. 17 

 The long-term ground lease that has been 18 

negotiated is anticipated to generate between 19 

750,000 and a million dollars in annual lease 20 

revenue for the church. It is the belief of our 21 

members and staff that the project, as proposed, 22 
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strikes parity with the need of the First Baptist 1 

Church to optimize income in support of our 2 

mission, vision, and values, while adhering to 3 

the time-honored care of our community that we 4 

have had since 1802. 5 

 On behalf of the members, friends, and 6 

staff of the First Baptist Church, I respectfully 7 

request your approval of the application as 8 

presented. 9 

 Thank you for the opportunity to present 10 

this testimony. 11 

 MS. BROWN:  I would like to call our next 12 

witness. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Before we call 14 

the next witness, I think just so that there is 15 

not as much choppiness, let's see if there is any 16 

cross examination of the last two witnesses you 17 

had, since they seem to have kind of go together 18 

in regards to the topics of the presentation. 19 

 Mr. Keys, do you have any questions? 20 

 MR. KEYS:  I do.  Thank you, Madam Chair. 21 

 Mr. Ryder, you made reference to the 22 
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proposed lease with Keener-Squire Properties, and 1 

I want to make sure I just understand what is the 2 

term of that lease? 3 

 MR. RYDER:  It is a 99-year ground lease. 4 

 MR. KEYS:  Could you restate for me the 5 

annual revenue that the church expects to derive 6 

from that lease? 7 

 MR. RYDER:  The annual revenue is 8 

estimated in a range of 750,00 to a million over 9 

time. 10 

 MR. KEYS:  So, do you anticipate it 11 

increasing each year?  So, it starts at 750,000 12 

and then -- 13 

 MR. RYDER:  There are CPI adjustments in 14 

the lease. 15 

 MR. KEYS:  For 99 years? 16 

 MR. RYDER:  That's correct. 17 

 MR. KEYS:  That would certainly discharge 18 

your $5 million deferred maintenance account, 19 

wouldn't it? 20 

 MR. RYDER:  Over time, yes. 21 

 MR. KEYS:  Well, in about five years, is 22 
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that not reasonable? 1 

 MR. RYDER:  Our needs are not only 2 

deferred maintenance, but programs and service to 3 

the community. 4 

 MR. KEYS:  Mr. Ryder, let me ask you, 5 

let's imagine that a smaller building were 6 

constructed on the site that you propose without 7 

touching the annex or the church, it would be 8 

reasonable to think that a smaller building would 9 

generate less revenue for the church, would that 10 

not be correct? 11 

 MR. RYDER:  That would be correct. 12 

 MR. KEYS:  But that is an improvement on 13 

your current situation, I mean you would be 14 

having a revenue stream albeit a small revenue 15 

stream. 16 

 MR. RYDER:  That would be correct. 17 

 MR. KEYS:  And that money could be 18 

applied to deferred maintenance and could be 19 

applied to church programs although it may not be 20 

as big a pot as the one you are describing now. 21 

 MR. RYDER:  There is an urgency in some 22 
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of our repairs, and we are in a situation where 1 

we haven't invested in the building for a very 2 

long time, so we do have a lot of deferred 3 

maintenance to cover, as you mentioned. 4 

 MR. KEYS:  In fact, if one entered in a 5 

lease albeit on a smaller building, that provided 6 

a stream of income, the church could actually, if 7 

it chose, finance using that income stream as 8 

collateral, and bring the money forward in time, 9 

so that the deferred maintenance could be dealt 10 

with quickly, could it not? 11 

 MS. BROWN:  I am going to object.  He 12 

wasn't testifying to this line.  He didn't raise 13 

this in his testimony, so I think it is kind of 14 

outside the scope of what he has testified to on 15 

direct. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I am actually 17 

going to allow it.  I think that one of the 18 

issues that you have presented as factor for 19 

approving the variance is the fact that the 20 

deferred maintenance is one of the actual 21 

circumstances.  I think it asks the question in 22 
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which Mr. Keys is going towards, and there was 1 

testimony as to the value of the deferred 2 

maintenance and things to that effect that if 3 

this building is needed in order to cover those 4 

costs, so I think we will permit it. 5 

 Obviously, if it does -- I think some of 6 

the hypotheticals, we will keep a short leash on 7 

the hypotheticals is all. 8 

 Mr. Keys. 9 

 MR. KEYS:  Yes, I am looking for an 10 

answer to that question. 11 

 MS. BROWN:  If you wouldn't mind 12 

restating the question. 13 

 MR. KEYS:  All right. 14 

 Mr. Ryder, the revenue from a smaller 15 

building would provide an income stream that the 16 

church could use as collateral to finance a loan 17 

that would allow the $5 million in deferred 18 

maintenance to be dealt with quite quickly, isn't 19 

that true? 20 

 MR. RYDER:  We evaluated that 21 

alternative, and our congregation chose to reject 22 
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it. 1 

 MR. KEYS:  On what basis? 2 

 MR. RYDER:  That we felt this project was 3 

the more appropriate use for operations and 4 

needs. 5 

 MR. KEYS:  Was there another option 6 

considered in addition to -- I think you stated 7 

that either the current proposal or demolishing 8 

the annex to build the next building -- wasn't 9 

there a third option? 10 

 MR. RYDER:  There is the option to do 11 

nothing. 12 

 MR. KEYS:  Well, I am going to ask you, 13 

the First Baptist Church appeared before the 14 

Board of Zoning Adjustment in 1980 to receive a 15 

variance relief in order to build the annex, and 16 

we will go into more detail about the annex in 17 

our case, but I would like to mention to the 18 

Board in the package that I filed today -- 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Keys, is 20 

this a question or -- 21 

 MR. KEYS:  I am going to get to the 22 
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question, but I wanted to establish what it is I 1 

am referring to, so that Mr. Ryder can follow the 2 

question. 3 

 MS. BROWN:  Yes, I think that we are 4 

going a little far afield, Madam Chair.  He did 5 

not testify -- 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I mean I think 7 

that if you want to ask the question does Mr. 8 

Ryder, you know, have any knowledge of the 9 

variance in 1980, if he does, then, you can go on 10 

with your questioning, if he doesn't, then, you 11 

will obviously have to put that on in your case. 12 

 MR. KEYS:  All right.  Mr. Ryder, do you 13 

have any knowledge of the application that the 14 

church filed for zoning relief in 1980 in order 15 

to build the annex? 16 

 MR. RYDER:  I have no detailed knowledge 17 

of that application. 18 

 MR. KEYS:  Were you a member of the 19 

church at that time? 20 

 MR. RYDER:  No, sir, I was not. 21 

 MR. KEYS:  Are you aware of the creation 22 
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of the subdivision that allowed for the 1 

consolidation of property into Lot 163? 2 

 MR. BROWN:  Again, Madam Chair, I am 3 

objecting.  He didn't testify to any of that on 4 

direct. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I will allow 6 

it.  I mean what is the answer, Mr. Ryder? 7 

 MR. RYDER:  Sir, could you repeat the 8 

question? 9 

 MR. KEYS:  Are you aware of the 10 

subdivision of property that allowed for the 11 

creation of Lot 163, which is the subject 12 

property in this case? 13 

 MR. RYDER:  What do you mean by aware? 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Ryder, 15 

please, I mean let's -- what knowledge do you 16 

have?  We are not going to play the game of -- 17 

 MR. RYDER:  My knowledge is there are two 18 

different zoning districts.  I am no a real 19 

estate expert. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Keys, that 21 

may not have been the answer you are looking for, 22 
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but that is the answer in regard to Mr. Ryder's 1 

knowledge, so do you have any other further 2 

questions for Mr. Ryder? 3 

 MR. KEYS:  I have no more questions. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do Board 5 

members have any questions? 6 

 MR. JORDAN:  You testified about income 7 

with 750,000 to a million dollars, and you kept 8 

using the phrase "over time," what were you 9 

meaning by "over time"? 10 

 MR. RYDER:  It's a 99-year ground lease, 11 

so we expect the range to be on an annual lease 12 

revenue basis, that range over the 99-year period 13 

of the lease. 14 

 MR. JORDAN:  So, it's going to increase 15 

each year up to a point where you are going to 16 

have an income level of a million dollars is what 17 

you are projecting? 18 

 MR. RYDER:  That's correct, sir.  There 19 

is a CPI adjustment in the lease.  I don't think 20 

it's an annual adjustment, I don't remember how 21 

that is said in the lease. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any other Board 1 

questions?  I have a couple. 2 

 Mr. Ryder, you indicated that there was 3 

going to be a hardship if you went through the 4 

process of potentially demoing the annex and 5 

building a larger building.  Can you go into some 6 

more detail about that in regards to you made 7 

some general comments about programs, but can you 8 

explain to me exactly I guess the size of the 9 

programs, how those spaces are used, and then if 10 

there no ability to -- I mean obviously, the 11 

church, it's a historical building, you are 12 

wouldn't look at demoing that building, so is 13 

there room obviously in the church to potentially 14 

provide for some of these community programs if 15 

another option in regard to the building was 16 

pursued? 17 

 MR. RYDER:  All of our available space is 18 

being used heavily by community groups, our child 19 

development center, as I mentioned, is a 20 

subsidized program of the church.  We actually 21 

lose money on that. 22 
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 The church operates at a deficit of about 1 

a quarter of a million a year, which we are 2 

trying to close that gap, and many of our 3 

community programs we don't charge for, because 4 

we do view that as our mission. 5 

 Our administrative offices are in the 6 

building as well as our music programs and our 7 

fellowship space. There are, as I mentioned, a 8 

number of community groups that use our space, as 9 

well as two other church congregations, but as I 10 

mentioned, the church operates at an operating 11 

deficit currently. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do you have 13 

activities that are actually going on in the 14 

church at the same time that you have community 15 

activities going on in the annex, let's say, on 16 

any given Tuesday night, if you have a community 17 

group that comes in to use the annex for one of 18 

these, you indicated you provide them the space 19 

for free, and do you have an event going on in 20 

the annex, as well as something within the 21 

church? 22 
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 MR. RYDER:  Often.  That is the normal 1 

case, there will be somebody in our fellowship 2 

hall and somebody using our annex for some event 3 

or community meeting.  It is not atypical for 4 

that to happen. 5 

 There is actually very little -- outside 6 

of the sanctuary itself which we don't frankly 7 

use as community meeting space in the traditional 8 

sense -- there is very little office space in the 9 

sanctuary itself.  There is a fellowship hall in 10 

the basement that is used as frequently as the 11 

annex is used. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And did you 13 

look into potentially leasing space to provide 14 

for office space if you were to potentially 15 

pursue the option of demolishing the annex and 16 

building a larger structure? 17 

 MR. RYDER:  We did, Madam Chair, but our 18 

financial situation we felt precluded us from 19 

doing that at the current time.  We are already 20 

operating at an operating deficit. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I believe we 22 
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have one more board question. 1 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Thank you, Madam 2 

Chair. 3 

 Just to follow up on your last question, 4 

I know a lot of cases that we see having to do 5 

with churches and development, and so forth, we 6 

have seen cases where to accommodate construction 7 

and additions, some churches, for example, within 8 

the network will, you know, temporarily house at 9 

a sister church or something like that. 10 

 Is that an option that you had explored 11 

within whatever faith community, whether it's in 12 

the network or some other faith network, is that 13 

a possibility? 14 

 MR. RYDER:  It's a possibility.  Our 15 

conclusion as a congregation was that would be 16 

devastating to our community. 17 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  How do you 18 

characterize the devastation? 19 

 MR. RYDER:  Well, we have a lot of 20 

elderly members, we have a lot of small children 21 

in our facility, we have a lot of families, we 22 
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just felt like pulling up and moving everybody 1 

was simply not an option. 2 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Thank you. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I don't believe 4 

there is any other Board questions at this time, 5 

so I will turn back to see if you have another 6 

witness you would like to present. 7 

 MS. BROWN:  Yes.  Our next witness is Mr. 8 

Gary Squire of Keener-Squire Properties. 9 

 MR. SQUIRE:  Good morning, Madam Chair, 10 

and members of the Board.  Thank you for letting 11 

us present at this time. 12 

 My name is Gary Squire, and along with my 13 

partner, Claude Keener, we are Keener-Squire 14 

Properties.  We have been in business in the 15 

Dupont Circle area primarily since 1984, where we 16 

renovated our first two townhouses at 1723 and 25 17 

P Street, and today, our offices are located at 18 

1746 N Street, so our first project and our 19 

current location are sandwiched around the 20 

subject location at 17th and O Streets. 21 

 In the 27 years that we have been working 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  51 

in the community, we have developed through 1 

renovation or new construction over 2,300 units, 2 

almost all in Northwest, Dupont Circle, Logan 3 

Circle, Woodley Park, Kalorama. 4 

 We currently own and manage a portfolio 5 

of over 1,500 apartments, and we also manage a 6 

couple of condominium associations and co-ops 7 

that we have developed over the years, such as 8 

the Chastleton at 16th and R, which we developed 9 

in a joint venture with the tenants into a co-op 10 

a few years ago. 11 

 Again, we are very concentrated, if you 12 

will, in the neighborhood.  We are low profile 13 

people, you may not have heard of us, but I think 14 

-- I probably own and manage more apartments in 15 

the Dupont area than anyone that I am aware of 16 

actually.  So, we are very familiar with the 17 

community, we have been part of the community for 18 

many years. 19 

 We also have a previous history with the 20 

First Baptist Church.  We developed a piece of 21 

land that they owned at the corner of 15th and O, 22 
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with P.N. Hoffman in 2001 into a 52-unit building 1 

called the Gatsby, and we purchased the land from 2 

the First  Baptist Church at that time. 3 

 Also, diagonally across from the 4 

Chastleton, on the southwest corner of 16th and 5 

R, we developed a property in joint venture with 6 

the Baptist Convention that has its offices at 7 

that location, very similar to this site.  There 8 

was a parking lot on the surface that we 9 

constructed a two-story parking garage 10 

underground, providing parking for the convention 11 

and for our 53-unit building, which is seven 12 

stories, on that site. 13 

 Naturally, when we -- we have been in 14 

touch with the church over the years, but for 15 

various reasons, they were not ready to go 16 

forward with anything.  At present, the 17 

congregation desires to go forward as has been 18 

testified. 19 

 Naturally we wanted to get before the 20 

church and try to convince them that we were the 21 

best partner in this project, which as Dr. 22 
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Haggray and Mr. Ryder testified, it is a one-time 1 

major event for the church, and it has to work 2 

for them to provide permanent sustainability for 3 

the church on a financial basis. 4 

 We are full partners with the church in 5 

this enterprise.  The name of our LLC is KSFBC 6 

Keener Squire First Baptist Church LLC although 7 

the structure is a ground lease, because the 8 

church felt that was the best structure for the 9 

transaction. 10 

 When we first analyzed the project, there 11 

are many buildings that I guess could be built on 12 

the site in theory.  As we make clear I think in 13 

the application, the FAR is permissible without 14 

variance on the site is 60,000 or 70,000 ore than 15 

what is being proposed, and so being a red-blood 16 

developer, naturally, that was something we 17 

thought about, but in discussing it, we realized 18 

initially that that was going to be terribly 19 

disruptive to try to build something like that. 20 

 It would also be a much more massive 21 

project really than 218 units that we are 22 
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proposing would morph into probably over 300 1 

units in such a building with the attendant 2 

parking requirements and loading, that would be a 3 

lot of mass on the site. 4 

 So, in coordination with our architect 5 

Eric, who also we have been working with for 20 6 

years, and the church and their board and their 7 

committee, we collectively decided that the best 8 

-- we really believed that the best building for 9 

the site was to restrict it to the open lot, 10 

leaving a buffer between the new building and the 11 

church, which is described in the application as 12 

well, and we do have the split zoning on the 13 

site, so although we by right have the 90-foot 14 

height for about a third of the site, we were 15 

left with the lower SP-1 zoning on the other 16 

two-thirds of the site, and we felt that we 17 

wanted to -- that the best solution was to try to 18 

seek the variance on the height to get the higher 19 

building on the whole site. 20 

 The split building, as I think is 21 

outlined in the application, is extremely 22 
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inefficient.  That is not a good solution for us 1 

to have a small piece with the 90 feet and the 2 

rest with 70, so that is why we are here. 3 

 When we figured out what we wanted to do, 4 

we went I think in a very deliberate fashion, we 5 

went to ANC. We had formal meetings or meetings 6 

with the community. It was well attended by 7 

neighbors, most from The Richmond. 8 

 We met in the church.  We were supposed 9 

to meet in the parking lot, but it was 100 10 

degrees both times, so we met in the church 11 

building, which is probably 85 degrees, but we 12 

had a good turnout, we had good discussions. 13 

 We dealt with I believe all of the issues 14 

that have been raised to date, the density of 15 

people that we were proposing on the site, the 16 

loading issues, all the loading is designed to be 17 

in the back of the building nothing off O Street 18 

or 17th Street.  The parking, we are complying 19 

with the full zoning requirement plus replacing 20 

the 36 spaces for the church that are on the 21 

current lot. 22 
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 We had a lot of discussion about the roof 1 

deck, there was a lot of concern on the 2 

neighbors' part that it would be some sort of 3 

nuisance. We assured them that we own and manage 4 

many buildings, we do our own management, it is 5 

very much a mom and pop kind of controlled 6 

environment in our universe, and so we have a lot 7 

of experience, we do not have problems with our 8 

buildings with roof decks.  They all have curfews 9 

as we have agreed and promised to do. 10 

 In this case, we redesigned it, Eric 11 

redesigned the roof deck multiple times to create 12 

the largest buffer we could on The Richmond side, 13 

the north side of the property, and to limit 14 

access to the roof deck on that side. 15 

 So, we tried to be responsive on that 16 

issue and also reduce the unit count somewhat, 17 

because there was some concern on that, as well, 18 

expressed. 19 

 We then proceeded in August to the ANC.  20 

They asked us to, before they made a decision, to 21 

meet with the ANC zoning review committee, which 22 
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we did in early September, and had again a big 1 

turnout, many people, many in support, again for 2 

the most part the opposition consisted of some 3 

residents of The Richmond. 4 

 After that meeting, a very free -- there 5 

was a lot of exchange of ideas at that meeting.  6 

We went to the ANC in September, and received a 7 

unanimous 9 to zero vote in favor of the project 8 

after having all these issues aired quite fully I 9 

think. 10 

 We then proceeded to HPRB and I think the 11 

design of the project speaks for itself.  It is 12 

very compatible, fits very well into the context 13 

of the immediate neighborhood.  I think Eric has 14 

done a great job and HPRB staff and HPRB agreed 15 

and also gave us a unanimous vote. 16 

 I think there are, like many sites, there 17 

are a lot of challenges with the site, the main 18 

one being the church presence, and not disrupting 19 

the church presence as the church members have 20 

stated is a big obstacle here. 21 

 So, keeping all the building on the open 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  58 

lot and just asking for -- I don't want to say 1 

it's a minor variance -- but asking for the 2 

additional 20 feet on a portion of the site to 3 

get the entire site to the 90 foot height that is 4 

typical of -- I don't want to say all -- but 5 

almost all of the surrounding buildings is the 6 

proposal that we are bringing forward. 7 

 I don't have anything else.  I hope that 8 

we are successful and that we and the church are 9 

allowed to move forward with the plan that we are 10 

proposing. 11 

 Thank you. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Keys, any 13 

cross-examination? 14 

 MR. KEYS:  Yes, Madam Chair, but I would 15 

like to wait to cross-examine Mr. Squire, because 16 

I would like to ask him questions about the site, 17 

and I think Mr. Colbert will be introducing the 18 

site and putting up exhibits that I would like to 19 

refer to in talking to him. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  That's fine.  21 

Sometimes it is easier for cross-examining 22 
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directly after an a witness testifies.  Do Board 1 

members have any questions? 2 

 MR. MAY:  I just had one quick one which 3 

is you said that there is a curfew at your other 4 

buildings and presumably you have figured out one 5 

for this building, as well. 6 

 MR. SQUIRE:   Yes. 7 

 MR. MAY:  What time is that? 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think it was 9 

10:00 p.m. and 11:00 p.m. 10 

 MR. SQUIRE:  During the week days 10 11 

o'clock curfew for use of the roof deck, and on 12 

the weekends, it would be 11 o'clock at this 13 

building is what we have promised and agreed to. 14 

 At some of our buildings, it can go another 15 

hour, but again we do not -- we do not have 16 

experience with complaints on our roof decks.  We 17 

have 24-hour management at this building -- we 18 

will have 24-hour management at this building, 19 

and cameras and good control, and we don't 20 

anticipate any problems here, as well. 21 

 MR. MAY:  Okay.  Thanks. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I just have a 1 

question.  How do you manage the curfew?  Do the 2 

doors automatically lock, or is it just a matter 3 

of everyone knows the curfew and you have 4 

somebody, you know, downstairs in the lobby who 5 

has a camera that can then oversee it, how is 6 

that managed at your other buildings? 7 

 MR. SQUIRE:  At some buildings it is 8 

locked.  We have the guard go to the roof at the 9 

curfew and lock it off.  I don't know if we have 10 

addressed that, but is that similar to what we 11 

would propose here?  I think we can agree to 12 

handle it in that same fashion.  The roof would 13 

be locked off and after that, if there is somehow 14 

a violation, somebody -- I don't know how they 15 

get up there, but somebody gets up there, it can 16 

also be handled. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any others 18 

questions of Board members of Mr. Squire at this 19 

time? 20 

 MS. BROWN:  I have one quick follow-up 21 

question. Mr. Squire, you have heard some of the 22 
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complaints that have been raised.  How would you 1 

compare the activities on this roof structure to 2 

the complaints about the hotels in the 3 

neighborhood? 4 

 MR. SQUIRE:  Right.  When we had our 5 

meetings with the neighborhood, some people were 6 

raising the issue of the Beacon Hotel, which is 7 

at the corner.  That is an area where I believe 8 

they have music and parties, and it is used for 9 

late night parties, which the sound apparently 10 

echoes as far as The Richmond.  I assure you that 11 

our roof deck is a much tamer place, there is no 12 

music, and it has an early curfew.  It is just an 13 

amenity that is, as you know, has almost become 14 

de rigueur in new developments in the City roof 15 

decks and other amenities, so we feel it's 16 

appropriate for the building. 17 

 MS. BROWN:  So, it will not be used as a 18 

nightclub or a Happy Hour? 19 

 MR. SQUIRE:  No, no, we tried to assure 20 

the neighbors that that would not be a result 21 

that we would tolerate. 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  62 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I believe we 1 

have one more Board question unless, Ms. Brown, 2 

do you have another question?  Okay. 3 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Thank you. 4 

 Mr. Squire, what is the unit mix?  I 5 

don't think that we have had it in our filings 6 

ever. 7 

 MR. SQUIRE:  It is mostly small units.  8 

They are what we call a junior one bedroom is the 9 

predominant unit. It's a small one bedroom with a 10 

sleeping area and a small living room.  Then, 11 

there are larger one bedrooms.  I think we have 12 

one tier of two bedrooms that sort of came out of 13 

the ANC discussion, we added that. 14 

 Then, some number, smaller number of 15 

really small studios, but small one bedrooms, I 16 

think, and studios with sleeping areas is really 17 

the mix.  That is very typical of our other 18 

buildings, of our other 1,500 units.  I think 19 

again in Dupont, I think over 1,000 of those are 20 

studios.  So, that is our market, try to keep the 21 

price point somewhat affordable even though they 22 
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are not inexpensive. 1 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  What do you think 2 

the price point will be for the predominant unit 3 

type here? 4 

 MR. SQUIRE:  If we were renting them 5 

today, I think the average rent would probably be 6 

$2,200 a month. So, I don't know if that is 7 

affordable, but compared to a $3,000 apartment it 8 

is more affordable. 9 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Okay.  Thank you. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I don't think 11 

we have any other Board questions at this time.  12 

Ms. Brown, you can put on the next witness. 13 

 MS. BROWN:  Thank you.  Mr. Colbert is 14 

our next witness. 15 

 MR. COLBERT:  Good morning, Madam 16 

Chairperson, and members of the Board.  My name 17 

is Eric Colbert with Eric Colbert & Associates, 18 

Architects. 19 

 As you have heard in the testimony, I 20 

will just briefly go over our proposal.  This is 21 

the First Baptist Church and then from here back 22 
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is the 1982 annex that houses the majority of 1 

their day care and other programs. 2 

 Then, this is the proposed addition that 3 

we are suggesting, and this is The Richmond 4 

Condominium, and this is the Baystate Apartments. 5 

 These are all 90-foot high buildings around us, 6 

and one thing I wanted to point out that I think 7 

is extremely critical, and Gary Squire mentioned 8 

it a little bit, is that this is by far a much 9 

smaller addition that we are permitted by the FAR 10 

to put on the site.  With a matter-of-right 11 

project, it could be 50 percent larger. 12 

 The other thing Gary was mentioning is 13 

that we have spent a lot of time working with the 14 

community to set the roof deck back as far as 15 

possible, and not actually have any deck on the 16 

north side, but that would be a buffer planning 17 

zone. 18 

 One thing that impressed me about working 19 

with this group is that they did an incredibly 20 

much more extensive outreach program with the 21 

community than any other client that I have 22 
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worked with.  You know, they delayed going to the 1 

ANC because what they did is they canvased all 2 

these apartment buildings with flyers and then 3 

arranged these two different meetings at night in 4 

the parking lot, then, ended up going into the 5 

church, thereby delaying the ANC presentations. 6 

 Then, when we did get to the ANC, they 7 

asked us if would delay that another month, which 8 

we did without any question.  As was also 9 

mentioned, we presented before the Dupont 10 

Conservancy, which approved the project, and we 11 

had unanimous approval from the Historic 12 

Preservation Review Board, as well as the ANC. 13 

 The design of our building is a 14 

contemporary interpretation of the late art deco 15 

or more modern style, but we are adding some 16 

unique elements with sun screens  and steel 17 

elements, but it is a very subtle kind of quiet 18 

building that we think will fit very handsomely 19 

in the block. 20 

 Another thing that we did is in the 90 21 

foot that The Richmond has, they have 10 stories 22 
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whereas we only have 9.  We could have squeezed 1 

another floor in, so there are a lot of decisions 2 

that are being made by our client that are 3 

actually reducing the size of the project as 4 

opposed to what could have been potentially built 5 

on the site. 6 

 This exhibit is showing where we are 7 

currently with the roof structure, and as Gary 8 

mentioned, this has probably changed three or 9 

four times, so that we do have this extreme 10 

buffer on the north side before we even had a -- 11 

one of the last iterations even had a walkway 12 

going around that side, which we completely 13 

eliminated. 14 

 They also asked us to eliminate any doors 15 

going out on that side, which we did gladly. 16 

 This third exhibit, which I handed out to 17 

you today, is an expression of the view shed and 18 

the impact of our building on it. 19 

 MR. KEYS:  Excuse me, Mr. Colbert.  You 20 

are referring to a document that I don't have.  21 

If there was something handed out today, it 22 
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wasn't provided to the party in opposition. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  The Board got a 2 

hand version of I guess the document.  Do you 3 

have an extra copy for Mr. Keys? 4 

 MR. COLBERT:  I gave you 20. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Can we also 6 

just make sure if there was any additional 7 

documentation provided by the Applicant, that all 8 

of that was then provided to Mr. Keys, as well as 9 

the Board. 10 

 MR. COLBERT:  Thank you. 11 

 MR. KEYS:  Madam Chair, could I just take 12 

a moment just to look at what I have got, and 13 

then catch up with his testimony? 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  That's fine.  15 

Take a look at everything that we have, and then 16 

we will reconvene in just a moment. 17 

 [Pause.] 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  While we are 19 

still just providing the party in opposition a 20 

chance to review the filing, just a point of 21 

order for the other cases on the calendar for 22 
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this afternoon, anybody who is still here, 1 

waiting here for our other morning case, which is 2 

Application 18273, which is at 1825 Wisconsin 3 

Avenue, if we are going to probably get to that 4 

prior to needing to take a lunch recess, the 5 

entire opposition in this case, so if you want to 6 

potentially take a break, come back at 1 o'clock, 7 

we will end up probably calling that case the 8 

first case in the afternoon. 9 

 Is anybody here for that?  You are going 10 

to raise your hand if you are actually here in 11 

the audience for the third case for the day 12 

actually.  Anybody in the audience here for Case 13 

1325 Wisconsin LLC?  If you are here for that 14 

case, can you raise your hand?  No one is here 15 

for the Wisconsin Avenue case?  Okay. 16 

 That case is going to be called now at 1 17 

o'clock, because this case is just going to go 18 

too long, so I am just letting you know if you 19 

would like to leave and come back at 1:00, you 20 

don't have to stay in the audience, because this 21 

case is obviously going to go forward.  You will 22 
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be the first case in the afternoon, yes.  Okay. 1 

 That being said, I think that we have had 2 

enough time to review the additional submission, 3 

so we will go back to Mr. Colbert for your 4 

presentation and testimony. 5 

 MR. COLBERT:  On the previous document I 6 

had mentioned the numerous rounds of work that my 7 

client and I did to address the concerns of The 8 

Richmond Condominium about the roof deck, and 9 

also, as Gary mentioned, originally, our drawings 10 

showed 50 percent efficiencies and we reduced the 11 

unit count and got that down to 20 percent as 12 

part of addressing the community concerns even 13 

though the size of the units are not really 14 

germane to the relief that we are asking for. 15 

 In terms of relief, it is easy to show on 16 

this document where there is the SP-2 Zone on the 17 

west side that has a 90-foot height limit, and 18 

then to the east of that is a 70-foot SP-1 Zone 19 

that's allowed because of the IZ that we are 20 

providing affording units on the building as 21 

required, but the critical issue with regard to 22 
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this document has to do with the views and the 1 

impact of our building as we are currently 2 

proposing it on the views, because of the fact 3 

that a matter-of-right building could be 90 feet 4 

on the west side, the only apartment that is 5 

really impacted or the area of apartments in The 6 

Richmond is the corner that I have shaded here. 7 

 As you can see, you know, with the other 8 

90-foot buildings, the main view looking toward 9 

the east is really restricted by the Australian 10 

embassy on the south side and then the National 11 

Wildlife Federation building on the north side. 12 

 Our building, as you can see the diagram, 13 

does not restrict any of those views, and in 14 

terms of looking the other way, out toward Mass. 15 

Avenue, we are permitted to do the 90-foot on 16 

that side anyway, so the construction that we are 17 

asking for does not impact as compared to what is 18 

a matter of right. 19 

 As I will testify later on, a 20 

mater-of-right building that we could build would 21 

have 90 feet on the west side and then 70 feet 22 
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here, but we could also add 18.5 foot penthouse 1 

on that, so it effectively would be only a foot 2 

and a half less than the 90 feet that is actually 3 

permitted in that side of the block. 4 

 One of the issues that people are 5 

concerned about is light, and so we prepared 6 

these studies, and what is interesting about this 7 

on the top, and we are showing it, there are 8 

three different documents in here, because we are 9 

showing it at different times of the year, the 10 

middle of the summer, the middle of the winter, 11 

and then the equinox. 12 

 We have the matter-of-right building, I 13 

mean the building we are proposing is on the top 14 

two images, and then the matter-of-right project 15 

is actually on the lower two images.  What I 16 

think is very clear here, if you look at the 17 

shadows at these different times, our building 18 

does not interrupt any of the light going to The 19 

Richmond Condominium at any of these points 20 

during the year or during the daytime. 21 

 I don't want to spend too much time 22 
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looking at this, but one would ask why do we have 1 

to have such a big penthouse if we did the 2 

matter-of-right project, it would actually be 50 3 

percent larger, as Gary mentioned, instead of 4 

closer to 200 units, we would have more like 300 5 

units. 6 

 The answer to that question is because of 7 

the split zoning, we would have a higher piece of 8 

the building on the west side facing 17th Street, 9 

and there are two things.  In order to provide 10 

access for handicapped, we needed to get an 11 

elevator going to the roof deck, but the elevator 12 

override would dictate that would have a 13 

penthouse of that height. 14 

 In addition, in order to provide egress, 15 

fire egress from the raised part of the building 16 

that faces on the west, we would have to have 17 

exit stairs coming up through the penthouse it 18 

would have to gain access to and it would mandate 19 

that we would have the taller penthouse as shown 20 

on these diagrams. 21 

 Another very important issue that I would 22 
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like to bring up is that one of the big concerns 1 

going back again with the roof deck that we are 2 

showing, which we now don't have on the north 3 

side, but if the zoning permitted 70 feet in the 4 

SP-1 zone were to be constructed, that would put 5 

the roof back down at 70 feet, which would more 6 

directly look into the windows of The Richmond 7 

building across the street, then having it at 90 8 

feet, no one can really see especially since the 9 

activities are on the other side what is going 10 

on. 11 

 So, I think the detriment to The Richmond 12 

building is much more significant with the 13 

matter-of-right project than it is with the one 14 

that we are proposing. 15 

 Going to these next exhibits, this shows 16 

a matter-of-right project that we would have to 17 

do if the zoning was not approved, because it 18 

would take the extra density of this building to 19 

help pay for the disruption that would occur by 20 

either going over the existing 1982 addition or 21 

demolishing it completely and then replacing it 22 
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with a new building. 1 

 As I mentioned, this shows the penthouse 2 

which is really just a foot and a half under the 3 

90-foot limit in any case which is a matter of 4 

right. 5 

 So those are the two documents there, one 6 

showing the 1982 addition staying and going on 7 

top of it, the other one demolishing it and going 8 

all the way across. 9 

 Now, the last two diagrams, people in The 10 

Richmond were concerned about our truck access 11 

and turning so what we have done here is we have 12 

shown a couple of different truck sizes that are 13 

the trucks that are going to be coming to the 14 

site, and showing how it is easily accessed from 15 

the alley system.  17th Street is one way going 16 

south, so the trucks that are coming out of here 17 

will turn left on 17th Street, so they will not 18 

go by The Richmond. 19 

 We have a passageway we are proposing 20 

between the existing church and our building, but 21 

that is the only purpose of that is so that old 22 
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folks that are coming from the services can have 1 

like a nice place, a covered passageway where 2 

they can get out of their car and people off. 3 

 This will not be high enough to allow 4 

trucks to come through here.  So, our project is 5 

strongly discouraging trucks from going on O 6 

Street. 7 

 There is an alley system, so that from 8 

Massachusetts Avenue, trucks can enter into the 9 

alley and make these turns, and then go back out 10 

onto 17th Street as I mentioned. 11 

 That is pretty much the extent of my 12 

presentation.  I think that this much smaller 13 

building is much better for the community, for 14 

The Richmond, we have had such unanimous 15 

outpouring of support in the community, I think 16 

it is really the right decision. 17 

 There is a word, you know, lousy but 18 

legal, and I think that is what could happen if 19 

the zoning variance is not approved. 20 

 Thank you. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Keys? 22 
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 MR. KEYS:  Thank you, Madam Chair. 1 

 Mr. Colbert, could I ask you, could you 2 

go back to the site plan and would you outline 3 

the perimeter of the ground lease? 4 

 MR. COLBERT:  I don't know the answer to 5 

that question. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think you 7 

would have to help Mr. Squire also for 8 

cross-examination,  if Mr. Squire can come 9 

forward as well, to a microphone. 10 

 MR. KEYS:  Mr. Squire, could you indicate 11 

what the perimeter of the ground lease is to be? 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Squire, if 13 

you would like to take the microphone and 14 

actually show it on the diagram, that might be 15 

helpful, and then we would have the diagram 16 

introduced. 17 

 MR. COLBERT:  Gary is suggesting that the 18 

ground lease starts at the west face of existing 19 

structure, and then goes the rest of the site. 20 

 MR. KEYS:  So, if I am correct, the 21 

building would extend to the lot line on the 22 
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south, to the lot line on the west, to the lot 1 

line on the north, and to the face of the annex 2 

on the east? 3 

 MR. COLBERT:  Well, no, actually -- 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Squire, if 5 

you answer, can we pass off the microphone so you 6 

can provide your testimony on the record. 7 

 MR. SQUIRE:  This area is left open, 8 

there is no structure in this breezeway that the 9 

church has retained for church functions and for 10 

driving accessibility, but I can't remember if 11 

the parking garage extends underneath that area. 12 

 It does, I guess, so that the lease covers all 13 

of the area that the church wanted, that we 14 

needed to build the proposed structure and 15 

parking. 16 

 MR. KEYS:  But does it include the 17 

driveway, the court area, as well? 18 

 MR. SQUIRE:  Not above grade, just 19 

underneath. 20 

 MR. KEYS:  So, at grade, then, the 21 

building perimeter would be the lease perimeter. 22 
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 I mean that's a simple question, the 1 

perimeter of the building is the perimeter of the 2 

lease -- 3 

 MR. SQUIRE:  Not really. 4 

 MR. KEYS:  -- at grade. 5 

 MS. BROWN:  Madam Chair, I think that it 6 

is not as simple as Mr. Keys is suggesting, 7 

because we don't have the lease document in front 8 

of us to delineate it, and I think Mr. Squire -- 9 

 MR. KEYS:  Then, I am asking what the 10 

intention is. 11 

 MS. BROWN:  He has answered the question 12 

as best he can. 13 

 MR. SQUIRE:  The lease, I mean you can 14 

take it wherever you are going with it, but the 15 

lease covers all of the area to the west, but in 16 

this portion of the lease, we are not using that, 17 

the church is using it. 18 

 MR. COLBERT:  Gary, wouldn't it be true 19 

that if we put an addition over here, the lease 20 

would have to extend out to this point? 21 

 MR. SQUIRE:  Yes. 22 
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 MR. KEYS:  Now, if that is the case, if 1 

the building and the lease are co-extensive, 2 

then, you are actually proposing a building that 3 

on the land in which it sits has an FAR of 9 for 4 

the 9 floors that the building contains, is that 5 

correct? 6 

 MR. COLBERT:  That is not how FAR is 7 

computed. FAR is computed by the entire lot.  8 

What we have here is a mixed use building.  There 9 

are millions of mixed use buildings in the 10 

District of Columbia as computed based on the 11 

building lot, which is what we are showing the 12 

FAR.  We are also at the 80 percent lot coverage 13 

that is permitted. We are not asking for a 14 

variance of that. 15 

 MR. KEYS:  Mr. Colbert, could you tell 16 

me, on the O Street lot line, the proposed 17 

addition is built to the lot line on the street, 18 

is that correct? 19 

 MR. COLBERT:  It is built to the lot 20 

line, but we have bays extending into public 21 

space in addition to that. 22 
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 MR. KEYS:  And the annex is built to the 1 

lot line, so that that is a continuous line -- 2 

 MR. COLBERT:  No, it has ins and outs.  3 

It is not a straight wall.  There are projections 4 

and variations in the wall. 5 

 MR. KEYS:  But what I am just trying to 6 

see is that both buildings, the annex and the 7 

apartment are built out to the lot line generally 8 

speaking.  There are projections, I understand. 9 

 MR. COLBERT:  Close to it within a few 10 

feet. 11 

 MR. KEYS:  Okay.  Mr. Colbert, could you 12 

turn back to the roof deck plan, please.  Now, 13 

would you estimate the percentage of the roof 14 

that is covered by penthouse structure, or can 15 

you estimate? 16 

 MR. COLBERT:  The main roof of our 17 

building? 18 

 MR. KEYS:  That is correct. 19 

 MR. COLBERT:  Probably around 40 percent. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Can I just 21 

interrupt? Do we have that 6A diagram? 22 
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 MR. COLBERT:  It should be in the main 1 

set. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  We got a new 3 

submission today, which is not -- 4 

 MR. COLBERT:  I don't mean that. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Then, we have 6 

the November 1st set, which I also don't see it 7 

in.  The November 1st package it is not in 8 

either. 9 

 MR. KEYS:  Madam Chair, it is No. 12, I 10 

think. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No. 12 in the 12 

November 1st submission? 13 

 MR. KEYS:  Yes. 14 

 MR. COLBERT:  I guess the only difference 15 

is it doesn't have the green coloring on it, but 16 

it is the same document. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  It threw me 18 

off, sorry.  Okay.  I have got it now.  Thank 19 

you. 20 

 MR. KEYS:  Mr. Colbert, I think you are 21 

about right.  I mean I calculated it at about 45 22 
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percent, but no matter. 1 

 What portion of that roof deck is really 2 

accommodating the elevator and mechanicals and 3 

stairways that are required for roof access?  4 

Could you outline or point out those portions 5 

that are really covered by mechanical systems? 6 

 MR. COLBERT:  This is where the elevators 7 

are, and then the mechanical area is here. 8 

 MR. KEYS:  What accounts for the rest of 9 

that penthouse? 10 

 MR. COLBERT:  It's accessory recreation 11 

space, so it's kind of support space for the roof 12 

deck. 13 

 MR. KEYS:  Is that the majority of the 14 

space on the penthouse? 15 

 MR. COLBERT:  It is probably less, maybe 16 

40 percent. 17 

 MR. KEYS:  Now, that is not necessary in 18 

terms of building requirements or building code, 19 

is it? 20 

 MR. COLBERT:  There is no requirement to 21 

have accessory recreation space on the roof. 22 
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 MR. KEYS:  So the penthouse could be 1 

reduced in size if that additional not required 2 

space were eliminated? 3 

 MR. COLBERT:  That is correct. 4 

 MR. KEYS:  Mr. Colbert, I was provided by 5 

the Applicant's counsel with some truck-turning 6 

diagrams that were different than the ones that 7 

you have presented today.  Are you familiar with 8 

those other truck-turning diagrams? 9 

 MR. COLBERT:  I don't have them with me. 10 

 MR. KEYS:  I just happened to.  Let me 11 

just give them to you. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Keys, does 13 

the Board have a copy of those?  I don't believe 14 

we do. 15 

 MS. BROWN:  The Applicant did not submit 16 

them to the record, so I am not sure that there 17 

is any reason why he can be presenting evidence 18 

to the record at this point. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Well, I think 20 

that Mr. Colbert indicated that he is aware of 21 

it, so if he is aware of this prior -- Mr. 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  84 

Colbert, are you aware of this prior document? 1 

 MR. COLBERT:  I am now.  I mean -- 2 

 MR. KEYS:  I mean you prepared it, didn't 3 

you? 4 

 MR. COLBERT:  I didn't personally. 5 

 MR. KEYS:  Well, your office did. 6 

 MR. COLBERT:  That's correct. 7 

 MR. KEYS:  Okay. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Since it is 9 

obviously something he produced and it was 10 

provided previously, and there is a change that 11 

was provided this morning by counsel, I will 12 

allow this line of questioning, and I will ask if 13 

the Board can have a copy of this, so we have a 14 

reference as to what we are looking at. 15 

 MR. KEYS:  Mr. Colbert, would you 16 

describe for the Board what you have got in your 17 

hand? 18 

 MR. COLBERT:  It's a truck-turning 19 

diagrams. 20 

 MR. KEYS:  And does this truck-turning 21 

diagram differ from the truck-turning diagrams 22 
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that are enclosed in the exhibits that you 1 

submitted today? 2 

 MR. COLBERT:  It does differ. 3 

 MR. KEYS:  How does it differ? 4 

 MR. COLBERT:  I think the main reason is 5 

that the truck that is shown on this diagram 6 

actually uses part of the other side of the alley 7 

on private property as part of the turning, and 8 

the diagrams that we are currently showing do not 9 

go over the alley line. 10 

 MR. KEYS:  How did you accomplish that? 11 

 MR. COLBERT:  We have been working, and 12 

our firm has been working with the traffic 13 

consultant to try to come up with a reasonable 14 

solution for the truck turning. 15 

 MR. KEYS:  But what is the difference 16 

between the truck turning, which extends over 17 

adjacent property and the truck turning that 18 

doesn't, how do you accomplish it? 19 

 MR. COLBERT:  One thing we did was we 20 

moved the column in the building to help give a 21 

wider radius. 22 
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 MR. KEYS:  What is the size of the 1 

vehicle that is depicted in the drawings that I 2 

just gave you? 3 

 MR. COLBERT:  I don't know the answer to 4 

that question.  I can't see the size of the truck 5 

that is stated on this document. 6 

 MR. KEYS:  Can you estimate the size 7 

based on the size you know of the loading dock 8 

since the vehicle depicted fits into the loading 9 

dock? 10 

 MR. COLBERT:  I don't know.  I mean I 11 

don't see the point of me guessing at it.  I did 12 

provide a document that you have now that does 13 

show, identifies the length of the truck. 14 

 MR. KEYS:  Let me ask the question.  Did 15 

you scale the trucks down in the current drawings 16 

from the drawings that are in front of you now? 17 

 MR. COLBERT:  The drawings that I 18 

submitted this morning show 22- and 24-foot 19 

trucks. 20 

 MR. KEYS:  And that is because the truck 21 

that you originally depicted doesn't fit in this 22 
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alley. 1 

 MR. COLBERT:  It doesn't fit with the 2 

turns that we are showing on that diagram, and 3 

the current truck that we have shown on here is 4 

based on the -- first of all, we don't need any 5 

zoning relief from trucks, and secondly, this 6 

alley is actually much wider than what you see 7 

mostly in Washington where they have 10-foot 8 

alleys. 9 

 At the region that Gary mentioned, we 10 

have a 55-foot truck up a 10-foot alley.  Here, 11 

it is a much more lenient case, and based on the 12 

small size of the apartments, we are not going to 13 

have 55-foot trucks coming to this building.  14 

They are going to be smaller trucks that are 15 

bringing people's belongings there. 16 

 MR. KEYS:  But if they are 30-foot 17 

trucks, they won't fit in this alley, will they? 18 

 MR. COLBERT:  I didn't say that.  I 19 

think, you know, they would have to turn a couple 20 

times, but they could get in there. 21 

 MR. KEYS:  Now, let me ask you, Mr. 22 
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Colbert, you are familiar with the zoning 1 

requirements in the District. If this building 2 

were not being presented as an addition to a 3 

historic or contributing structure, what would be 4 

the requirement for a loading dock for a building 5 

of this size? 6 

 MR. COLBERT:  The regulations, if an 7 

apartment building has more than 50, it requires 8 

a 50-foot truck. 9 

 MR. KEYS:  It requires a -- is it a 10 

55-foot loading dock? 11 

 MR. COLBERT:  Yes, if it is more than 50 12 

apartments in the building. 13 

 MR. KEYS:  So, this building would 14 

require in ordinary circumstances a 55-foot 15 

loading dock? 16 

 MR. COLBERT:  Well, the current 17 

requirement -- 18 

 MS. BROWN:  Madam Chair, I object to 19 

this. 20 

 MR. COLBERT:  -- there is actually no 21 

requirement, because -- 22 
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 MR. KEYS:  The question -- 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Hold on.  An 2 

objection has been raised, so let's hold the 3 

question and response until I hear the objection. 4 

 MS. BROWN:  -- what the relevance of this 5 

document is.  I want to make clear that we are 6 

not asking for any relief from the loading 7 

requirements.  We are fully compliant with the 8 

zoning regulations with respect to loading, so 9 

whether a 30-foot truck fits, a 55-foot truck, or 10 

a 24-foot truck fits is irrelevant to this entire 11 

proceeding.  We happened to present this diagram 12 

just for the convenience of the community and for 13 

DDOT, but actually it is just not germane to what 14 

the discussions are today. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Keys, can 16 

you address how this is going to be relevant? 17 

 MR. KEYS:  It is relevant because of what 18 

the Applicants have done is they have proposed 19 

what a matter-of-right circumstance might be as 20 

opposed to the proposal they have in front of us. 21 

 I simply want to extend that to what the 22 
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regulations would require for a building this 1 

size.  That is the context from which I think the 2 

Board should be able to judge the adequacy of the 3 

loading facilities for this building. 4 

 I understand their contention is that 5 

they are not required to have any loading 6 

whatsoever, and I will turn to that in the 7 

opposition case. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You have I 9 

think enough information that you can obviously 10 

address that in your opposition, and I think that 11 

we should move on for questioning here in this 12 

part for Mr. Colbert. 13 

 MR. COLBERT:  I think that this diagram 14 

-- 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Colbert, if 16 

you want to wait for a question.  Thank you. 17 

 MR. KEYS:  Mr. Colbert, again, I need the 18 

site plan at ground level again.  Would you point 19 

out the driveway that is being sort of dedicated 20 

for the church's use off of O Street? 21 

 MR. COLBERT:  We have a drive through 22 
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that is going between the two buildings right 1 

here. 2 

 MR. KEYS:  Right.  Now, that portion of 3 

the drive that is open to the sky, does that 4 

constitute a court under the zoning regulations? 5 

 MR. COLBERT:  It does. 6 

 MR. KEYS:  And how would you calculate 7 

the width of a court?  How did you calculate that 8 

width of that court so that it is in compliance 9 

with the regulations? 10 

 MR. COLBERT:  It was computed in east, 11 

southeast -- 12 

 MS. BROWN:  Madam Chair, I again -- we 13 

didn't ask for any relief from the court, and I 14 

am kind of unsure as why we are going in this 15 

direction. 16 

 MR. KEYS:  Can he just state the 17 

dimensions so that we know that it doesn't need 18 

any relief?  I mean can he just explain why it 19 

doesn't need any relief? 20 

 MR. COLBERT:  It's about 22 feet wide. 21 

 MR. KEYS:  And what would be require 22 
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based on the height of the building? 1 

 MR. COLBERT:  The height of the building, 2 

the height of the court is the height of the 3 

annex.  That is where it is computed from.  I 4 

don't know what the exact ratio is, but I can 5 

tell you that we computed it and it complies. 6 

 MR. KEYS:  Okay. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think that 8 

answers your question, Mr. Keys. 9 

 MR. KEYS:  It does. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You can argue 11 

that. 12 

 MR. KEYS:  No further questions of Mr. 13 

Colbert . 14 

 I am sorry, forgive me.  The shadow 15 

studies, I did want to ask you about the shadow 16 

studies. 17 

 MR. COLBERT:  Okay. 18 

 MR. KEYS:  Perhaps you could turn to the 19 

first shadow study as an example. 20 

 Now, as I look at your matter-of-right 21 

building, which I think it is the two lower 22 
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buildings that are depicted -- 1 

 MR. COLBERT:  Yes. 2 

 MR. KEYS:  Both of those buildings are 3 

built over the annex. 4 

 MR. COLBERT:  That is correct. 5 

 MR. KEYS:  So, it is feasible to 6 

construct something over the annex. 7 

 MR. COLBERT:  It is conceivable that we 8 

could do that. 9 

 MR. KEYS:  Was that option considered by 10 

the church, to your knowledge? 11 

 MR. COLBERT:  Yes, but the thing is we 12 

would have to reinforce the building.  The 13 

building would not be able to stay operational 14 

while we were doing that, and that was why it was 15 

decided not to pursue that option. 16 

 MR. KEYS:  All right.  Now, I think you 17 

indicated that the basis or the reason why you 18 

put the matter-of-right building juxtaposed to 19 

the proposed building in the shadow studies was 20 

to demonstrate the very slight effect of the very 21 

slight difference between the shadow impacts, is 22 
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that -- 1 

 MR. COLBERT:  That is correct. 2 

 MR. KEYS:  Now, looking at the 3 

matter-of-right building, could you describe or 4 

outline what the penthouse structure is on that 5 

lower level of the building? 6 

 MR. COLBERT:  Yes, what -- 7 

 MR. KEYS:  That penthouse runs for almost 8 

the entire length of the -- 9 

 MR. COLBERT:  One thing I was saying is 10 

that in order to get to the second means of 11 

egress, because we have a higher element on the 12 

west side, we would have to have access through 13 

the penthouse. 14 

 The other thing is to get access to a 15 

roof deck, we would have to have an elevator 16 

going up there which would dictate a penthouse 17 

height of about 17 or 18 feet above the adjacent 18 

roof, and since the zoning regulations require 19 

that a penthouse all be the same height, it would 20 

have to be all the same height going across the 21 

roof. 22 
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 MR. KEYS:  I am really concerned about 1 

the length of the penthouse. 2 

 MR. COLBERT:  Right. 3 

 MR. KEYS:  Does the penthouse have to be 4 

that long in a matter-of-right building? 5 

 MR. COLBERT:  Yes, the reason it has to 6 

be that long is because in order to get to the 7 

second means of egress, because you can't have 8 

more than a 20-foot dead-end corridor, we have to 9 

have a stairway back here on the east side of the 10 

site. 11 

 So, in order to get egress from the 12 

higher portion facing 17th Street, we would have 13 

to be able to come through there and have some 14 

kind of access and emergency egress. 15 

 MR. KEYS:  I know you wanted to depict 16 

different times of the year, and I think you have 17 

the third page of the sun shadow studies as the 18 

equinoxes. 19 

 MR. COLBERT:  There is one that has the 20 

equinox in it.  Okay. 21 

 MR. KEYS:  It is that one. 22 
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 MR. COLBERT:  Right. 1 

 MR. KEYS:  The equinoxes would be March 2 

and September, would they not? 3 

 MR. COLBERT:  March and October 21st. 4 

 MR. KEYS:  The equinox is September 21st, 5 

isn't it, Mr. Colbert?  It says September 21st on 6 

that -- 7 

 MR. COLBERT:  Okay.  That must be a typo, 8 

I am sorry. 9 

 MR. KEYS:  Can you confirm or do you know 10 

that these shadow studies were run on the dates, 11 

the correct dates? 12 

 MR. COLBERT:  Yes, I can confirm that.  I 13 

have confirmed it.  I apologize that there was a 14 

typo in the drawing. 15 

 MR. KEYS:  Okay. 16 

 MR. COLBERT:  It is the equinox. 17 

 MR. KEYS:  All right.  Now, Mr. Colbert, 18 

one of the contentions of my client, as I am sure 19 

you are aware, is that the proposed construction 20 

will have a shadow impact on the green space that 21 

is located just to the south of The Richmond 22 
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building, the open plaza that is part of that PUD 1 

across O Street. 2 

 That plaza is one that is open from 8:00 3 

in the morning until 6:00 in the evening, but 4 

your shadow studies don't discuss those times, 5 

you don't show morning sun, you don't show late 6 

afternoon sun, do you? 7 

 MR. COLBERT:  No, I mean there is an 8 

infinite amount of points that we could show in a 9 

shadow study, so we have to choose some typical 10 

times when we can represent those. 11 

 MR. KEYS:  Okay.  But your shadow studies 12 

then don't really depict what the existing 13 

conditions are for The Richmond or for the 14 

garden. 15 

 MR. COLBERT:  They show different points 16 

of time when you see the shadows.  Like I said, 17 

we have three sheets of those, you know, we don't 18 

have an infinite number of sheets that show every 19 

situation. 20 

 MR. KEYS:  No, but I am just asking there 21 

is nothing in your shadow studies that depicts 22 
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the existing situation in terms of the amount of 1 

sunlight that strikes either The Richmond or the 2 

open garden and court in front of it. 3 

 MR. COLBERT:  No, but we could provide 4 

you with that if you would like. 5 

 MR. KEYS:  Thank you, I certainly would. 6 

 No further questions, Ms. Moldenhauer. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do the Board 8 

members have any questions for Mr. Colbert? 9 

 MR. MAY:  I had a couple.  I want to go 10 

back to the court question.  You stated that the 11 

court would be measured to the top of the lowest 12 

portion of the wall, which is 30-some feet, 32 13 

feet or so. 14 

 MR. COLBERT:  That's right. 15 

 MR. MAY:  But the definition of a court 16 

in the zoning regulations says that it is from 17 

the lowest level of the court to the highest 18 

abounding wall of that court. 19 

 MR. COLBERT:  Yes, that's because above 20 

the addition, it is not a court. 21 

 MR. MAY:  I don't think there is that 22 
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exception in the definition.  Maybe Mr. Sher 1 

wants to opine on this. I know that sometimes 2 

these things get sort of interpreted differently 3 

over time, but on its face, the definition of a 4 

court seems pretty clear.  It assumes that there 5 

might be multiple heights and that you measure to 6 

the highest. 7 

 MR. SHER:  That's partly correct. 8 

 For the record my name is Steven E. Sher, 9 

director of Zoning and Land Use Services of the 10 

law firm of Holland & Knight. 11 

 What you have in that situation is a 12 

court that starts on the ground and goes up to 13 

the roof of the existing church annex building.  14 

Above that level you have a court that would run 15 

from the wall of the new building across that 16 

space and all the way across the roof of the 17 

annex building basically out to 16th Street. 18 

 So, you have got one court that is three 19 

stories high more or less and another court above 20 

that, that is much, much wider, and that is the 21 

one where if you measure from that 32 foot, I 22 
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think it is 32 feet up in the air, you would have 1 

a different calculation than for the first 32 2 

feet.  So, you have got one court stacked over 3 

another court in effect. 4 

 MR. MAY:  I understand that concept.  I 5 

am not sure that that is what is in the 6 

regulations.  I am not sure how that is.  I mean 7 

is this something that has just been, that BZA 8 

has interpreted this way forever or -- 9 

 MR. SHER:  It has been forever as long as 10 

I am aware. 11 

 MR. MAY:  Okay.  I think we might want to 12 

do our own, have our own discussion with the 13 

Office of Attorney General to see if we agree 14 

with that interpretation.  I am not sure I do, 15 

because it's not clear just reading the 16 

regulations, and I don't have that same bounty of 17 

experience that you have. 18 

 Does anybody want to follow up on that 19 

question? 20 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Just to 21 

understand.  Are you saying that because the 22 
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annex and the church are on the same property, so 1 

that you go to the highest wall of the annex and 2 

then you go over to the church, is that the 3 

reasoning behind what you are saying? 4 

 MR. SHER:  I am going to try and do this 5 

in three dimensions. 6 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Good. 7 

 MR. SHER:  Starting at the ground  for 8 

that slot between the annex and the new building, 9 

you have a height that goes up, I think it is 32 10 

feet, and that width of that court is measured 11 

from the ground to the top of that wall. 12 

 Above that 32-foot dimension, okay, the 13 

court extends from the east wall of the new 14 

apartment addition over that slot and all the way 15 

over the annex, and all the way over the -- sorry 16 

-- all the way over to the church to 16th Street. 17 

 So, I now have a court that whether you measure 18 

it parallel to O Street or parallel to 16th 19 

Street, is way wider than any court dimension you 20 

would ever be required to have. 21 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Right.  I 22 
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understand that, I understand what you are saying 1 

and the description, but I am asking why can you 2 

measure it all the way over to the church. 3 

 MR. SHER:  It's one building on one lot. 4 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Okay.  That's the 5 

answer.  Thank you. 6 

 MR. SHER:  Okay, sorry.  We have one 7 

record lot, it's all going to be a single 8 

building under the regulations. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I guess I have 10 

never heard -- Mr. May said obviously, you have 11 

-- the question is how do you have two courts on 12 

top of each other.  You are saying that, there is 13 

two courts then, a lower court and an upper 14 

court? 15 

 MR. GLASGOW:  I know that Steven looks at 16 

it that way, yes.  I am Chip Glasgow, Norman 17 

Glasgow, Jr., with the law firm of Holland and 18 

Knight. 19 

 What happened, I always look at it as the 20 

cone-shaped kind of court that they have had for 21 

years under the regulations.  I know Steven looks 22 
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at them as two courts, I sometimes look at it as 1 

one court.  You measure the dimension, but you 2 

have to have parallel or abounding walls in some 3 

fashion to have the court. 4 

 So, if you go to the dimension of where 5 

there are abounding walls, the minimum dimension 6 

of court is X. When there is just a wall that is 7 

a certain feet in height 32 feet in height, as 8 

this other abounding wall goes over that height, 9 

there is nothing there. 10 

 So, the court has a dimension that when 11 

you compute those type of courts, I look at it 12 

that the court has a dimension as it is more 13 

toward grade as being the dimension between the 14 

two parallel walls, and you compute that as you 15 

go up and there is really just one abounding wall 16 

and then the other lot line, the dimension 17 

increases, and we have had courts in this City 18 

since I have been practicing, which is, I don't 19 

know, 35 years or wherever, where they have -- 20 

where you compute it in that fashion. 21 

 This is not a new interpretation.  There 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  104 

have been numerous, numerous projects where the 1 

court has a dimension at the lowest part where 2 

you have to meet the minimum dimension, and as it 3 

goes up, it has a greater dimension, but if there 4 

is not wall there, then, you have met that 5 

required dimension, because otherwise you would 6 

be saying, Commissioner May, where there is no 7 

wall on one side, you still have a court that is 8 

a requirement for a space that is way beyond the 9 

dimension that would be required if you did the 10 

math on that. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I guess what 12 

Mr. May was looking at was just the basic 13 

definition of where it says, "to the highest 14 

point of any abounding wall." 15 

 MR. GLASGOW:  Correct. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  If you are 17 

looking at a lower point, though, for the lower 18 

portion, then, you are not looking -- 19 

 MR. GLASGOW:  You go up through and, yes 20 

-- 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  That is where 22 
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you are talking about, a funnel -- 1 

 MR. GLASGOW:  Yes, that is why you can 2 

have a cone shaped or funnel shaped court, 3 

because as the walls are getting higher, and we 4 

have had them in any number of PUDs, if you think 5 

about it, when we had -- I am thinking of the one 6 

with even the southwest waterfront when we were 7 

talking about some of the buildings as they went 8 

up, we were spacing them out, and that is no 9 

different than what is happening here. 10 

 You have that highest wall is creating a 11 

minimum dimension that has to be required, so it 12 

is going out here.  As you are going down, the 13 

width is different, but it doesn't go all the way 14 

to the base, because that dimension is satisfied 15 

here, and then as you go up, because it's the 16 

height of the building that is causing the width 17 

of the court, not the other way around. 18 

 So, the height of the building is causing 19 

the width, are you meeting that width for that 20 

height, and the answer is yes, we are always 21 

meeting the minimum width requirement for the 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  106 

height of the wall. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. May? 2 

 MR. MAY:  I certainly understand the 3 

concept, and I don't think that the concept 4 

itself is illogical.  I have struggled for a bit 5 

to reconcile it with the definitions, thinking 6 

about, thinking back on my experience in, I don't 7 

know, approaching 7 or 8 years I guess now on the 8 

Zoning Commission. 9 

 I am sure that we have faced this before, 10 

I just don't know whether we have discussed it in 11 

the context of the definition.  I certainly 12 

remember cases where buildings on the same lot or 13 

buildings being developed even if they are not on 14 

the same lot, being developed together in a PUD 15 

where there is stepping back in order to meet 16 

court requirements. 17 

 It is certainly logical in that regard.  18 

It is just a question of reconciling it with the 19 

definition, and I have never really faced it, I 20 

think this clearly, where you are dealing with an 21 

existing structure that is only 30 feet in height 22 
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and then a new building, or a new addition I 1 

guess technically that is 90 feet tall. 2 

 I will have to think about that a little 3 

bit.  We may need, as I said before, get some 4 

further guidance from the Office of the Attorney 5 

General on that, but I am not sure if that is 6 

necessary or not.  I don't know if we are going 7 

to find anything more through questions to you at 8 

this point. 9 

 MR. KEYS:  Madam Chair, I think it might 10 

be helpful for the record if this is an issue 11 

that needs to be explored just to have Mr. 12 

Colbert state the dimensions of the court. 13 

 MR. MAY:  I think the dimensions of the 14 

court are in the submission. 15 

 MR. KEYS:  There are two different 16 

dimensions that are given in the submission.  If 17 

you look at Drawing No. 9, on the November 1st 18 

submission, at the south end of that court, the 19 

dimension given is 18 -- 1/4 inches.  There is 20 

another dimension -- well, I think the dimension 21 

he referred to was 22, but that is not the clear 22 
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dimension inside the court. 1 

 I think if you could just clarify that. 2 

 MR. MAY:  I think that is right.  It is a 3 

little bit confusing on page 9, because you are 4 

showing a dimension to a column, and the building 5 

actually overhangs that column a little bit, so 6 

it needs to be -- it is somewhere, it seems like 7 

it is something less than 19 feet, but the exact 8 

number is not precisely stated here. 9 

 MR. SHER:  At the risk of jumping in, on 10 

the submission dated November 1st, that was filed 11 

two weeks ago, Sheet No. 6, on that one, and I am 12 

not sure how that compares to page 9 of something 13 

else, but that one shows the court and the box in 14 

about in the middle of the page shows the 15 

dimensions and how it was computed. 16 

 MR. MAY:  Right, and it refers to 19 feet 17 

wide, which it is a little bit less than 19 feet, 18 

because the building actually overhangs the 19 

columns to which 19 feet is measured, but I don't 20 

think it really makes that big a difference.  I 21 

mean it is a little bit less than 19 feet, at 22 
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least the way it is represented on -- 1 

 MR. SHER:  And the minimum is 15 feet. 2 

 MR. MAY:  Right.  And assuming that we 3 

agree on the court stepping out, then, I don't 4 

think there is an issue, but we haven't quite 5 

concluded that yet. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think 7 

obviously, the Board has got to study this a 8 

little more as Mr. May indicated, maybe get some 9 

information.  Right now we have to move on -- 10 

 MR. MAY:  I am sorry I had -- 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Oh, sure.  You 12 

had more questions? 13 

 MR. MAY:  I had another question which 14 

has to do with the accessory use of the 15 

penthouse, and It is a murky area for me.  You 16 

know, penthouses theoretically are only what is 17 

necessary to be on that level, because, you know, 18 

it's above the matter-of-right height, and 19 

therefore, the use of that space should be as 20 

limited as possible in theory. 21 

 We have kind of a murky description of 22 
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the drawings, and we have some space that is 1 

shown as accessory use or mechanical, and then we 2 

have some that is shown as just the accessory 3 

use, and obviously, has some facilities 4 

associated with that to make it usable as, I 5 

don't know, a party room or something like that 6 

or a meeting room for the users. 7 

 It is not totally clear to me how or the 8 

extent to which we can have an occupiable space 9 

within a penthouse that is above the allowable 10 

height. 11 

 Can somebody explain that to me?  I mean 12 

I went back and looked through the regs to 13 

understand better what an accessory use is that 14 

is allowed there, and it talks about having 15 

things like, you know, rest rooms or changing 16 

rooms associated with a pool or other accessory 17 

use, but I am not sure what the limits are or how 18 

that figures into the FAR or anything like that. 19 

 So, if you could talk to that, because it 20 

wasn't really clear from the regs. 21 

 MR. SHER:  411.1 is the section. 22 
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 MR. MAY:  Right, which is exactly the 1 

section that is not clear. 2 

 MR. SHER:  Okay.  The way I understood it 3 

from regulations, these were probably two, three, 4 

maybe four years ago the Commission amended this 5 

section to put this language that is in there now 6 

in here. 7 

 MR. MAY:  So, we muddied it up. 8 

 MR. SHER:  No comment. 9 

 MR. MAY:  I am sure we knew exactly what 10 

we were doing at the time. 11 

 MR. SHER:  In the first place, it has to 12 

be not in conflict with the Act of 1910.  We 13 

don't have a 1910 height issue here, because the 14 

widths of the street are way wider, so we don't 15 

have that issue. 16 

 What is allowed then -- and this is on 17 

apartment building roofs, and not on office 18 

buildings or hotels or whatever.  On apartment 19 

buildings roofs, you can have penthouses for (a) 20 

storage, showers, and lavatories incidental and 21 

accessories to roof swimming pools or communal 22 
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recreation spaces located on that roof.  That is 1 

(a) or -- not or -- and (b) other enclosed areas 2 

within the area permitted as a roof structure 3 

used for recreational uses accessory to communal 4 

roof top recreation space.  So, you have an (a) 5 

and a (b), and I think what a plan depicts is 6 

essentially both of those things.  There are some 7 

lavatory and toilet facilities up there, and then 8 

there are these recreation, communal rooftop 9 

recreation space incidental to the roof deck and 10 

accessed only from that side of the roof 11 

structure. 12 

 MR. MAY:  Is the planned use just to be a 13 

community room type of thing, or is it actually 14 

proposed that it might be a fitness center or 15 

something like that, or do you know? 16 

 MR. SHER:  I don't know. 17 

 MR. SQUIRE:  I don't think we have laid 18 

it out. 19 

 MR. MAY:  Right.  In the meantime, you 20 

are just boxing out the maximum area that you can 21 

for a penthouse. 22 
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 MR. SQUIRE:  I don't know if it's the 1 

maximum, but what meets all the -- 2 

 MR. MAY:  And that is essentially what 3 

411.1 allows is the maximum depth allowable for a 4 

penthouse.  Okay, thanks. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Are there any 6 

other Board questions?  I just have one.  Mr. 7 

Colbert, looking at Exhibit 12, which you 8 

identified was the same one you were showing with 9 

the green roof deck. 10 

 MR. COLBERT:  Yes. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  It appears that 12 

there are some changes to that diagram from what 13 

we have on the November 1st submission.  You had 14 

indicated that that was page 12 in November 1st 15 

submission, but to me, with my eyesight, it looks 16 

like you changed the staircase and that there was 17 

also some changes in regards to the elevator 18 

shaft, in regards to the garbage.  It doesn't 19 

appear that it is the same exact diagram or 20 

drawing, so I would need to have the actual -- 21 

that diagram, if that is going to be the final 22 
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diagram submitted to the Board, that we have a 1 

full set of plans here. 2 

 It looks like you changed the trash on 3 

the right by the staircase.  It just looks like 4 

there were some minor changes that are not 5 

provided for -- 6 

 MS. BROWN:  Madam Chair, we will submit 7 

this for the record and obviously, give the 8 

parties copies. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yeah, and it 10 

does look like actually the recreational area is 11 

increased, the mechanical room as been pushed 12 

more to the right of the diagram if that can be 13 

provided to the Board. 14 

 It doesn't appear as though the Board 15 

members have any other questions, and I believe 16 

that there is one last witness. 17 

 MS. BROWN:  Yes, if we could proceed to 18 

Mr. Sher's testimony. 19 

 MR. SHER:  Madam Chair, members of the 20 

Board, again, for the record, my name is Steven 21 

E. Sher, the director of Zoning and Land Use 22 
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Services with the law firm of Holland & Knight. 1 

 I think that I wanted to just take a half 2 

a step back and put the site in the context of 3 

the neighborhood. You have attached at the back 4 

of the outline, an aerial photograph that shows 5 

the block in which the property is located. 6 

 It is sort of right in the middle of that 7 

photograph, and then in the plans that were 8 

submitted back on November 1st, if you look at 9 

pages 2 through 4, there is a series of 10 

photographs of the immediately surrounding 11 

context taken from the ground level, not from an 12 

aerial photograph, showing the heights of 13 

buildings and the nature of construction in that 14 

immediate area. 15 

 So, having taken the half a step back, 16 

let me now take a couple steps forward.  What we 17 

have is a site that is a single record lot that 18 

goes all the way from 16th to 17th on the south 19 

side of O Street. 20 

 It is a lot that contains approximately 21 

43,287 square feet, just a little bit short of an 22 
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acre.  It is improved obviously with the historic 1 

First Baptist Church and the addition thereto, 2 

which serves as additional supporting space for 3 

the church, and you heard that described already. 4 

 What is proposed is to construct on the 5 

parking lot on the west side of the site on an 6 

apartment house of about 113,000 square feet.  7 

When you take what is there and add to that what 8 

is proposed, there would be on the site a total 9 

of about 163,000 square feet or an FAR on the 10 

overall site of 3.77. 11 

 As you have heard, we are here for two 12 

areas of relief of variance on height 13 

requirements on the SP-1 portion of the site to 14 

go from 70 to 90 feet, or an increase of 20 feet, 15 

and then a special exception to have walls of 16 

uneven height, to have some parts of the 17 

penthouse are at 13 feet, some parts are at 18 18 

feet.  It could all be 18 feet, but what Eric has 19 

done is reduce the height on those parts of the 20 

penthouse where it doesn't need to be 18 feet, to 21 

be only 13 feet, so that we have less mass on the 22 
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roof of the building rather than more. 1 

 I think the Board is well aware of the 2 

standards for a variance and the three-part test 3 

that will be applied. 4 

 What is the exceptional situation here?  5 

It's a somewhat irregular shape.  It's a large 6 

size, there is nothing else this big in this area 7 

north of Mass. Avenue. When you get south of 8 

Mass., you have got office building sites that 9 

are bigger, but not up here. 10 

 You have got the buildings that 11 

contribute to the character of the historic 12 

district, and you have got the split zoning on 13 

the site with that SP-1 extending only to a depth 14 

of 40 feet from the 17th Street side of the 15 

property. 16 

 What is the practical difficulty then 17 

that suggests  that the SP-1 portion of the site 18 

ought to go to 90 feet?  Well, Eric, in his 19 

testimony, talked a little bit about -- well, not 20 

more than a little bit -- about the design 21 

implications for the elevator and the stair tower 22 
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that would have to serve the entire building from 1 

the west end of the site.  If the building is 90 2 

feet on that 40-foot swath of SP-2, the elevator 3 

has got to go all the way up to the top of that 4 

portion of the building. 5 

 You can't have the elevator in the 6 

70-foot high portion of the building without 7 

having an elevator that goes up in the 90-foot 8 

high portion of the building.  So, when you put 9 

the core at that end of the building, your 10 

elevators, your stairs, and all the other things 11 

are compressed into that 40-foot segment. 12 

 So, that creates a design difficulty and 13 

an inefficient layout for the building if you had 14 

to do that. Maybe more significant here is what 15 

we are trying to do in terms of density on this 16 

site. 17 

 There is only about 30 percent of the lot 18 

available for construction, and that is that 19 

parking lot area on the west end of the site.  20 

You have heard the representatives of the church 21 

describe why they chose not to feel that they 22 
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could build on the annex building, and I don't 1 

think anybody has suggested that the church 2 

itself be demolished or replaced, but for them, 3 

the suitable development pad is that parking lot 4 

area, and what we are doing here is by being able 5 

to add two stories to the SP-1 portion of the 6 

site, we are taking density that might otherwise 7 

be spread out across the whole site and 8 

concentrating it on that western portion. 9 

 We are getting only to 2.61 FAR.  The 10 

blended FAR for that whole property is 4.99, so 11 

we are a little bit more than half of what is 12 

allowed as a matter of right, but the height 13 

variance does not engender or facilitate any 14 

additional density over what is allowed on the 15 

site.  In fact, we are not getting anywhere near 16 

what is allowed on the site. 17 

 You have also heard representatives of 18 

the church talk about what their needs are for 19 

the economic underpinning of its mission and its 20 

activities, and I think that plays into what is 21 

going on here, as well. 22 
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 With respect to the substantial 1 

detriment, I started out talking about the 2 

predominant height of buildings in the area being 3 

basically 90 feet.  If you again go back to the 4 

aerial photograph or any of the other site plan 5 

situations, and I will just hold this one up -- 6 

you have got 90 feet all along the south side of 7 

Mass. Avenue, you have got 90 feet all along the 8 

west side of 17th Street, you have got 90 feet in 9 

The Richmond right across the street, and that is 10 

kind of like the proverbial hole in the doughnut 11 

maybe, I don't know, but it is a site that is 12 

surrounded by buildings of higher height. 13 

 The larger neighborhood has many 14 

high-rise buildings existing compatibly with 15 

buildings that are at the same height or even 16 

lower, and just I think this got mentioned, but 17 

if it didn't, I will just say it again, that the 18 

Historic Preservation Review Board has reviewed 19 

this and signed off on the height as not being a 20 

particular issue or not causing any reasons to 21 

not approve this because of historic preservation 22 
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issues. 1 

 With respect to the roof structure issue, 2 

again, what we are try to do here is reduce the 3 

height of the building or with those portions of 4 

the penthouse where we don't need to go to 18 5 

feet. 6 

 We are not exceeding the coverage, we are 7 

not exceeding -- we don't have more than one roof 8 

structure, what we don't have are wells of equal 9 

height because we have taken the box that could 10 

be 18 feet all the way around and carved it away 11 

where it doesn't need to be 18 feet.  So, the 12 

approval of the special exception reduces the 13 

amount of bulk that is up on the roof. 14 

 We meet all the setbacks from all the 15 

street frontages, in fact, we meet all the 16 

setbacks all the way around.  We have more than 17 

the minimum required setback from the O Street 18 

side on the north.  The root structure itself 19 

does not appear to cast any shadow or have any 20 

effect on surrounding buildings as far as I can 21 

determine. 22 
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 So, I believe that we meet all of the 1 

specific standards for approval of the special 2 

exception.  My conclusions therefore are that the 3 

subject property is affected by complements of 4 

factors, but that the exceptional condition 5 

include the location and design of the existing 6 

church buildings which occupy a substantial 7 

portion of the site, that the practical 8 

difficulty results from the inability to get a 9 

reasonable size development to help underwrite 10 

and support the missions and functions of the 11 

church. 12 

 I further conclude that the additional 13 

height is consistent with the height of 14 

surrounding buildings and would not, in my 15 

opinion, cause substantial detriment to the 16 

public good.  As I have said before, I think we 17 

have addressed the specific requirements of 18 

Section 411 with respect to the roof structure, 19 

and it is my opinion that the application should 20 

be granted. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Keys, any 22 
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cross-examination? 1 

 MR. KEYS:  Yes, Madam Chair. 2 

 Mr. Sher, you are familiar with the 3 

buildings and the situation of properties that 4 

are around the subject property, that was your 5 

testimony? 6 

 MR. SHER:  I am familiar with them, yes. 7 

 MR. KEYS:  Now, are you familiar with The 8 

Richmond site at all where The Richmond 9 

Condominium is located? 10 

 MR. SHER:  I know where it is, yes. 11 

 MR. KEYS:  Are you familiar with the 12 

zoning of that site? 13 

 MR. SHER:  I did look at it, but I don't 14 

know that I could give it to you precisely off 15 

the top of my head. 16 

 MR. KEYS:  Let me pose a hypothetical to 17 

you.  I think it is a hypothetical based on the 18 

zoning map, but The Richmond site was split zoned 19 

in the same way that the church site is split 20 

zoned with an SP portion fronting along 17th 21 

Street, dropping back to an S-1 in the interior 22 
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of the site. 1 

 Does that seem -- is that something that 2 

you are familiar with? 3 

 MR. SHER:  I do not have in my head the 4 

specifics of where that zone boundary line was or 5 

is.  I know that the property was approved as a 6 

planned unit development quite some time ago, but 7 

that's all I can tell you right now. 8 

 MR. KEYS:  Are you familiar with the PUD 9 

at all and its specifics? 10 

 MR. SHER:  I have reviewed that order in 11 

the past, yes. 12 

 MR. KEYS:  Is The Richmond apartment 13 

building built out to the lot line along O 14 

Street?  You can refer to your aerial photograph. 15 

 MR. SHER:  I actually was looking at that 16 

earlier when you were asking me some questions 17 

about it. I am not sure if it's actually -- there 18 

is obviously a portion of the apartment building 19 

that is set back some considerable distance from 20 

the lot line, if you posit that the building is 21 

approximately an L-shaped, there is a piece of 22 
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the L that is obviously removed from the property 1 

line. 2 

 What I am not sure about is whether the 3 

portion of the building that is closest to the 4 

property line is actually on the property line or 5 

set back. 6 

 MR. KEYS:  Take a look at -- I mean just 7 

look at Drawing No. 1 that is part of that 8 

November 1 package.  Does that help you at all? 9 

 MR. SHER:  No. 10 

 MR. KEYS:  All right.  Look at Drawing 11 

No. 5.  Drawing No. 5 indicates where the lot 12 

line dividing SP-1 and SP-2 go, and it carries it 13 

across O Street. 14 

 MR. SHER:  And the question is? 15 

 MR. KEYS:  The question is do you agree 16 

that The Richmond site is split zoned? 17 

 MR. SHER:  If this is correct, the answer 18 

is yes, it is split zoned. 19 

 MR. KEYS:  And based on that, The 20 

Richmond or at least part of The Richmond, the 21 

part of The Richmond that is in the SP-1 Zone 22 
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doesn't come to the lot line, does it? 1 

 MR. SHER:  I think I can conceded that 2 

the portion of the building that is the east-west 3 

wing of the L does not come to the lot line. 4 

 MR. KEYS:  So, the SP-1 portion of The 5 

Richmond is set far back from the property line. 6 

 MR. SHER:  Yes, some distance, I don't 7 

know what the distance is. 8 

 MR. KEYS:  All right. 9 

 Now, you have testified that -- and I am 10 

going to try and characterize your testimony a 11 

little bit -- but the site really has been 12 

designed for the convenience of the church, has 13 

it not? 14 

 MR. SHER:  The site meaning the land? 15 

 MR. KEYS:  The subject property, yes.  I 16 

mean you testified that -- 17 

 MR. SHER:  Single record lot. 18 

 MR. KEYS:  You testified that all of the 19 

development in the addition has been pushed away 20 

from the church. 21 

 MR. SHER:  It occurs on the land, the 22 
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portion of the lot which is presently undeveloped 1 

except for the parking lot, it is not improved. 2 

 MR. KEYS:  It doesn't occur on the court 3 

that separates the church building from the 4 

proposed addition. 5 

 MR. SHER:  Correct. 6 

 MR. KEYS:  And wasn't it testified that 7 

that portion of the court was maintained for the 8 

convenience of  the church in terms of drop off? 9 

 MR. SHER:  I heard that, yes. 10 

 MR. KEYS:  And we are not building or you 11 

are not building, proposing to build over the 12 

annex at all, correct? 13 

 MR. SHER:  Yes. 14 

 MR. KEYS:  And isn't that for the 15 

convenience of the church? 16 

 MR. SHER:  I think the church described 17 

why they made that decision. 18 

 MR. KEYS:  Okay. 19 

 One further question, Mr. Sher.  In 20 

describing the circumstances of this particular 21 

lot, you described two contributing buildings on 22 
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the site.  I think you said two contributing 1 

buildings. 2 

 MR. SHER:  I don't think I did, but 3 

that's okay. 4 

 MR. KEYS:  How many contributing 5 

buildings are there on this site? 6 

 MR. SHER:  Well, right now there is one 7 

building on the site.  The building is the church 8 

and the annex combined. 9 

 MR. KEYS:  Can we look behind the zoning 10 

fiction of what a building is, and let's look in 11 

terms of the edifice based on its construction.  12 

There is one building that was built in 1955, is 13 

that correct? 14 

 MR. SHER:  I heard that earlier.  I 15 

didn't know that to be the case, but I believe 16 

that. 17 

 MR. KEYS:  There is another building 18 

that's built in 1980 or '82 actually is what Mr. 19 

Colbert said. 20 

 MR. SHER:  Again, I heard that, and I 21 

don't know that to be a fact, but it was an 22 
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addition to the church. 1 

 MR. KEYS:  Which of those are 2 

contributing buildings?  I am going from your 3 

testimony. I wish I could read it back, but I 4 

can't. 5 

 MR. SHER:  The piece of the building that 6 

I know is, or I believe is contributing is the 7 

church building that actually has the sanctuary 8 

and fronts on the 16th Street end of the site.  I 9 

do not know the status of the annex. 10 

 MR. KEYS:  Thank you, Mr. Sher. 11 

 I have no further questions, Madam Chair. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I will open up 13 

for any Board questions. 14 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Is the church 15 

historic? 16 

 MS. BROWN:  I can answer that question 17 

for you. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  To the 19 

Applicant. 20 

 MS. BROWN:  The landmark laws designate 21 

property by lot and square, so the entire church 22 
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parcel is considered the landmark because it is 1 

the church and its site, but the contributing 2 

building is the 1955 church, however, the entire 3 

church is considered part of the District, and 4 

they don't distinguish until you have a case that 5 

wants to demolish a part of it, and that is when 6 

they make a decision on how much of that 7 

structure is contributing or non-contributing. 8 

 MR. KEYS:  And I will take issue with 9 

that as I did in the submission that was given to 10 

you today. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think if you 12 

want to address that during your case in chief in 13 

opposition, you can.  I think we are just asking 14 

a specific question at this point, and obviously, 15 

this is still the Applicant's case. 16 

 I just have -- I will hold my question 17 

until later.  What we are going to do I think 18 

now, the Applicant has presented all their 19 

witnesses, is that correct? 20 

 MS. BROWN:  That is correct. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I know that you 22 
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have any opportunity to provide closing remarks, 1 

and you still have 18 minutes left.  But I think 2 

the Board would like to take a few minute recess 3 

and so what we will do is we are going to break 4 

for just 5 minutes, a quick break in that regard, 5 

we will come back and then we will continue. 6 

 [Recess.] 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  We're 8 

going to go back on the record.  We just made a 9 

decision, just so everyone in the audience knows. 10 

 We're actually going to work right through 11 

lunch.  We just figured out food that's going to 12 

be delivered, and so I will apologize right now. 13 

 When the food does arrive, we will be eating 14 

while the presentations move on, but this way, 15 

there will be no more recesses.  Obviously, maybe 16 

around 2:30 or so, take probably another break, a 17 

5-minute break, but we'll be continuing on the 18 

whole day. 19 

 But that being said, we'll turn back to 20 

Ms. Brown for closing arguments. 21 

 MS. BROWN:  Madam Chair, that concludes 22 
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our direct testimony of our witnesses.  We'll 1 

reserve closing and rebuttal for later, but I do 2 

want to highlight one point. 3 

 This rooftop drawing that you see here is 4 

dated September 12th.  That is outdated.  The 5 

correct one is in the package that's dated 6 

November 1st on page 12.  So the one in your 7 

packet is the most current and latest. 8 

 So with that, we'll reserve our time for 9 

closing and rebuttal.  Thank you. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you.  I 11 

appreciate that clarification, so we know that we 12 

are then working with a full set of final plans 13 

that is -- received in our office on November 1st 14 

as well as the fact that it was dated November 15 

1st. 16 

 So that being said, Mr. Keys, we turn to 17 

you to begin your opposition case. 18 

 [Pause.] 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Keys? 20 

 MR. KEYS:  Ms. Moldenhauer, Madam Chair, 21 

and members of the Board, I lost one of my 22 
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witnesses.  I knew he had -- well, I've lost two 1 

witnesses.  One had to leave at 11:30, but I have 2 

his statement, and he was speaking on behalf of 3 

the Richmond Group, which is the party in the 4 

case.  And what I'll do is I'll ask Kay Marlin, 5 

who actually applied on behalf of the Richmond 6 

Group for party status, to read his statement 7 

into the record. 8 

 The next witness is the property manager 9 

at The Richmond Condominium, who is going to be 10 

here momentarily. 11 

 And after those witnesses make their 12 

statements, what I would like to do is to 13 

describe -- is to describe the materials that 14 

were filed with the Board today regarding the 15 

Applicant's case, and what I have done is really 16 

assembled information in the public record that I 17 

would direct the Board's attention to. 18 

 So I'd like to ask Kay Marlin of the 19 

Richmond Group to introduce yourself, to state 20 

your address, and would you please read the 21 

statement of Mr. Andres Doernberg. 22 
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 MS. MARLIN:  Hi.  My name is Kay Marlin. 1 

 I live in The Richmond at 1401 17th Street, N.W. 2 

 My unit is Apartment 401, and I've been one of 3 

the people who's sort of organized our group. 4 

 I am reading this statement from Andres, 5 

who lives at the end of the same floor as I do, 6 

but he faces in a different direction. 7 

     My name is Andres Doernberg, and I have 8 

owned by apartment in The Richmond for 23 9 

years.  I have four windows facing south 10 

under the proposed project and two facing 11 

east, all of them inside the park created 12 

by the PUD that built The Richmond.  13 

During all this time, I expected that the 14 

parking lot of the First Baptist Church 15 

would one day be developed, and when I 16 

finally heard about it, my first reaction 17 

was what took them so long.  I believe 18 

The Richmond building and the church have 19 

been good neighbors all these years. 20 

     For several years, our annual association 21 

membership meetings were held in the 22 
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beautiful church addition.  I for one 1 

enjoy seeing and hearing the children in 2 

day care using the playground and on 3 

occasion the park below my windows.  This 4 

1-acre park, created as part of the PUD 5 

that developed among other The Richmond 6 

building, is in fact one of the main 7 

reasons I bought my apartment in 1988. 8 

     That said, I also expected that the parking 9 

lot would be developed in full compliance 10 

with current zoning rules.  What is in 11 

front of the BZA today is a project that 12 

does not.  It seeks exception to SP-1 13 

height limitations from 65 feet to 90 14 

feet and further seeks to add on top of 15 

it at 18-foot for a penthouse party room. 16 

     We respectfully request that the BZA reject 17 

the exception sought.  On account of a 18 

steep setback on the SP-1 zone of the 19 

site, The Richmond building's largest and 20 

most sought-after apartments face south 21 

and east into the park and away from busy 22 
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17th Street and the alley from the north. 1 

 Five tiers of balconies and numerous 2 

windows will be affected by more loss of 3 

light and sun than what the existing SP-1 4 

height limitations would effect. 5 

     The same can be said in regards to the 6 

plantings in the park, part of which sits 7 

on the lot of The Richmond Building.  The 8 

owners take great pleasure from this lush 9 

and verdant garden and consider it to be 10 

a great loss if it is degraded to the 11 

extent that the plantings suffer and need 12 

to be replaced.  I cannot understate the 13 

extent that this amenity adds to the 14 

value of our apartments, both visually 15 

and practically. 16 

     Evidence on how fewer hours of sunlight 17 

affect plantings is seen in the health of 18 

the hedge along O Street, which is more 19 

vigorous across the parking lot with no 20 

impediment of sun, when compared to the 21 

hedge across the three-story structure of 22 
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the 1980 addition to the church. 1 

     The landscaper of the PUD park attests that 2 

the hedge was planted at the same time 3 

and cannot explain why the side, 4 

unimpeded from sunlight, grows more 5 

vigorously than the side partially in 6 

shade of the three-story structure. 7 

     As per filing dated November 1st, the 8 

project seeks relief from SP-1 height and 9 

for additional relief for an 18-foot roof 10 

penthouse above the 90-foot height on the 11 

basis of what is exclusively to the 12 

benefit of the church, citing large costs 13 

for deferred maintenance and other 14 

financial needs. 15 

     Short of abandoning the historic church, 16 

which would be a tremendous loss to the 17 

neighborhood and the community, well 18 

behind the neighborhood, the project in 19 

front of the BZA offers no elements that 20 

would benefit the neighborhood, in stark 21 

contrast to the exception sought by the 22 
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developers of The Richmond building, 1 

which was given the exception to SP-1 in 2 

return for a generous setback on the SP-1 3 

zone facing O Street, which gave the 4 

neighborhood a 1-acre park. 5 

     We respectfully request that the exception 6 

to SP-1 height be denied.  In its filing, 7 

the developer includes a Plan B, an 8 

addition that is compliant with existing 9 

code but which it rejects, among other, 10 

because this option would disrupt for a 11 

3-year construction period the activities 12 

now held at the 1980 church addition, 13 

which is not historic, and could thus be 14 

demolished as part of this project.  Yet 15 

the option in front of the BZA would 16 

disrupt in perpetuity by shading and loss 17 

of sunlight in excess of what is allowed 18 

on the SP-1 code, the amenity that is the 19 

park, north of the proposed project. 20 

     While as a result of several public meetings 21 

on the project, we are pleased that the 22 
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developers agreed to specific changes in 1 

the penthouse aimed at reducing noise and 2 

to other proposals aimed at reducing 3 

disruption caused by delivery and moving 4 

truck and vans, we respectfully ask that 5 

the additional measure be taken such as 6 

agreeing to have no sound system in the 7 

penthouse party room or to eliminate it 8 

altogether or to enclose it as part of a 9 

top floor of the rental building.  There 10 

are no zoning rules that require a 11 

rooftop penthouse party room, and having 12 

one has no other purpose than the 13 

enhancement of the income for the 14 

project, since neither the rooftop open 15 

spaces are accessible to the 16 

neighborhood. 17 

 If I could also add, my unit faces due 18 

east into the park, and I have enjoyed my unit 19 

for 13 years, and I too bought my place because 20 

it was sitting in a really tranquil setting. 21 

 From the very first public meetings that 22 
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I attended, I stated that we were not opposed to 1 

the church building something on its property.  2 

It has a right to do that, but we really 3 

beseeched them to scale back this development.  4 

It is very high density.  It doesn't contribute 5 

anything to the neighborhood like the PUD did 6 

when it created open space, and in fact, it 7 

creates a huge loss of light, visual open space, 8 

and I have always said I think it looks more like 9 

a building that belongs on the commercial 10 

corridor of Mass Ave as opposed to the 11 

residential corridor of 17th Street. 12 

 I think that those of us who have formed 13 

this group have all sort of united just in unity 14 

that we have come to love this property that is 15 

the PUD, that it's unique in the downtown area.  16 

It's a park with residences and commercial use 17 

and open to the public, and that's to exist in 18 

perpetuity, and we don't see anything coming back 19 

to the community from the size and scale of this 20 

development.  And that's what we're asking for. 21 

 MR. KEYS:  Ms. Marlin, I'd like you to 22 
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describe for the Board what's contained in the 1 

photographs that were attached as Exhibit 6 to 2 

the material submitted today. 3 

 And for Board members, there's a set of 4 

six or seven photographs toward the back of that 5 

package.  The first one is labeled Exhibit 6, and 6 

the others have some small description, but I'm 7 

going to ask Ms. Marlin to describe for you what 8 

these pictures depict and to try and orient the 9 

Board to these pictures as we go through them. 10 

 MS. MARLIN:  The first view is the plaza 11 

area with the fountain, and this is straight in 12 

front of anyone who enters from O Street into the 13 

Resources for the Future building. 14 

 There's a very beautiful rose garden in 15 

there that's been maintained for many years as 16 

well as other plantings. 17 

 The second view is facing the L court, 18 

the interior L-shaped part of The Richmond 19 

Condominium.  So it's looking from east to west. 20 

 There are crape myrtle trees along the fence, 21 

very well-established, really gorgeous blossoming 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  142 

trees as well as a tall deciduous tree and a 1 

number of other plantinigs and an arbor there. 2 

 MR. KEYS:  Is your unit visible in this 3 

picture? 4 

 MS. MARLIN:  My unit is directly in the 5 

corner of the L, and when this building is built, 6 

this whole area will be in shade probably after 7 

eleven o'clock in the morning on, because as it 8 

is now, even without a structure there, I have to 9 

use interior lighting all day long.  But I do get 10 

in the morning, direct entry light from the east. 11 

 MR. KEYS:  Now, I see that there are a 12 

number of balconies shown in this photograph. 13 

 MS. MARLIN:  There are -- in the 14 

courtyard, Tiers 13, 14, and 1, apartment 15 

numbers, Tiers 1, 13, and 14 all have balconies 16 

overlooking the garden, and along the side of the 17 

building that's a little farther west, there are 18 

two more units that have balconies facing over O 19 

Street. 20 

 MR. KEYS:  Now, are these balconies 21 

usable, or are they just architectural 22 
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embellishments? 1 

 MS. MARLIN:  They're usable, and they are 2 

well appreciated by our building.  And we are 3 

just undertaking a million-dollar window 4 

restoration project, so that we can enjoy them 5 

even more, and that's a major reason we're doing 6 

the window project. 7 

 This view is under the -- it's like a 8 

little arbor.  I call it an "arbor."  It's not 9 

really grapes, but I've seen actually weddings 10 

take place under this.  It's the park from the 11 

east side, looking to the east side of the open 12 

area. 13 

 That is -- this is the area where a lot 14 

of people have lunch.  If you come in off of O 15 

Street and go to your left, this is the actual 16 

open grassy area that is the -- in the L space of 17 

The Richmond and facing the fountain. 18 

 MR. KEYS:  And what is that in the 19 

distance? 20 

 MS. MARLIN:  Behind it is the Airline 21 

Pilots building, which may not all be Hopkins.  I 22 
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don't know, but it was the Airline Pilots. 1 

 This last view faces the commercial 2 

building that's fronting 16th Street, which is 3 

part of the PUD, and it shows the rose garden and 4 

public benches, which are open to the -- not just 5 

the people who live in the PUD or work in the 6 

PUD.  It's open to everyone. 7 

 That's a similar view.  Isn't that the 8 

Airline Pilots?  That's from inside the -- oh, 9 

it's standing on the plaza overlooking the rose 10 

garden, looking across.  This view will -- this 11 

is going to be where the building will be.  The 12 

building will fill this entire space, the 13 

proposed new building. 14 

 MR. KEYS:  Thank you, Ms Marlin. 15 

 I'd like to introduce our next witness. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Let me just see 17 

if there's any cross-examination of Ms. Marlin by 18 

Ms. Brown. 19 

 MS. BROWN:  Yes, I do have a couple 20 

questions. 21 

 Ms. Marlin, did you conduct your own 22 
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shadow study? 1 

 MS. MARLIN:  I did not. 2 

 MS. BROWN:  So you have nothing to show, 3 

demonstrate where the shadows would fall on your 4 

property? 5 

 MS. MARLIN:  A couple of us in the group 6 

walked the property on both the south side and 7 

the north side, where we have another plaza, 8 

which is occupied by a swimming pool, but I don't 9 

have an official -- we didn't raise money for a 10 

shadow study, no. 11 

 MS. BROWN:  Do you have any reason to 12 

doubt the Applicant's shadow studies? 13 

 MS. MARLIN:  No, I don't doubt them.  I 14 

think they show accurately how awful the darkness 15 

will be once the building is built.  I think 16 

they're quite accurate at all times of day. 17 

 MS. BROWN:  You described that the new 18 

construction would take up the entire site in 19 

this view that says "Park View South Subject 20 

Property," the last photo that you described. 21 

 MS. MARLIN:  Well, yeah.  You won't be 22 
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able to see that building that's there now, 1 

because the proposed building will be sitting in 2 

front of it. 3 

 MS. BROWN:  It will be sitting outside 4 

your property, outside the bushes? 5 

 MS. MARLIN:  Yes. 6 

 MS. BROWN:  Across the street. 7 

 MS. MARLIN:  I just said it would fill 8 

the entire view from this particular vantage 9 

point. 10 

 MS. BROWN:  Right.  So you would see the 11 

new building instead of the existing office 12 

building? 13 

 MS. MARLIN:  Yes. 14 

 MS. BROWN:  Thank you. 15 

 No more questions. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do Board 17 

members have any questions for Ms. Marlin? 18 

 MR. JORDAN:  I do, Madam Chair, if I may. 19 

 Ms. Marlin, thank you for your testimony. 20 

 I think it's very helpful, and I really like 21 

this park, but let me ask you a question. 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  147 

 I think you said that around 10:00 in the 1 

morning, you get -- your unit gets shade from 2 

somewhere?  Is that -- 3 

 MS. MARLIN:  I said 11:00.  I'm not -- I 4 

didn't really put a clock on it, but yes, all day 5 

long, I already -- unless it's a very sunny day, 6 

it's dark in my unit.  And I think it will be 7 

dark all day long now, even in the early morning. 8 

 MR. JORDAN:  What's the source of your 9 

shading now? 10 

 MS. MARLIN:  I face east, so it's the 11 

direction of the sun. 12 

 MR. JORDAN:  Okay, thanks. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do Board 14 

members have any other questions? 15 

 [No audible response.] 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I have a 17 

question.  Did you take these pictures? 18 

 MS. MARLIN:  I took two of them along the 19 

fence line. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I'm just 21 

curious if you know.  The pictures, I guess the 22 
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one that says Park Looking Towards the Subject 1 

Property, there just seems to be a lot of light 2 

in this picture.  Do you know what time that was 3 

taken? 4 

 MS. MARLIN:  No.  Actually, my photos are 5 

not in this grouping, so I didn't take any of 6 

these.  I'm sorry. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do you have 8 

knowledge as to when these pictures were taken at 9 

all, or no? 10 

 MS. MARLIN:  No -- well, afternoon, but 11 

no. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You don't know, 13 

okay. 14 

 Mr. -- 15 

 MS. MARLIN:  Oh, I'm sorry.  Well, they 16 

were recent.  I mean in the context -- 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No, no.  I mean 18 

like time of day in regards to morning, mid day, 19 

afternoon.  Do you know what time that they were 20 

taken in the day? 21 

 MS. MARLIN:  No, I do not. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do any Board 1 

members have any other questions? 2 

 [No audible response.] 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 4 

Mr. Keys, you can -- 5 

 MR. KEYS:  Mr. Modesitt, would you please 6 

introduce yourself, full name and address? 7 

 MR. MODESITT:  Good morning.  My name is 8 

Michael Modesitt.  I am the general manager for 9 

The Richmond Condominium.  I actually live in 10 

Woodbridge, Virginia, but I'm here to represent 11 

the board of directors. 12 

 Again, my name is Michael Modesitt, and I 13 

am the general manager for The Richmond 14 

Condominium.  I'm here at the request and on 15 

behalf of Ms. Helen White and the board of 16 

directors of The Richmond Condominium.  I do not 17 

consider myself nor am I offering myself as an 18 

expert speaker on the subject of zoning or 19 

development.  However, as a professional property 20 

manager with over 20 years of both building, 21 

engineering, and property management experience, 22 
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I believe I'm able to offer this Board with our 1 

findings of fact and our grievances.  Therefore, 2 

I will be requesting your permission to continue 3 

at the request of my board of directors and 4 

within the rights given to a party within these 5 

proceedings. 6 

 I'm assuming I can continue. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think you're 8 

just testifying as a witness, as a property 9 

manager. 10 

 MR. MODESITT:  Right. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So you can 12 

continue, yes. 13 

 MR. MODESITT:  I would like to begin by 14 

stating that we are not here today to discuss the 15 

possible age or population of the proposed 16 

apartment house, as it has clearly been publicly 17 

discussed and ridiculed in the city papers, nor 18 

are we here today to discuss whether or not the 19 

church is in need of a new organ, which was also 20 

clearly stated at the public meetings. 21 

 We would like to, however, state in the 22 
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very beginning that we are not opposed to the 1 

First Baptist Church capitalizing on their asset, 2 

to the extent, however, it is within the law, 3 

policies, and regulations established by the 4 

Zoning which embodies the Zoning Plan that 5 

assures property owners that there will be no 6 

detriment to the public good in any variance or 7 

special exception granted by this Board. 8 

 Within the statement, it is our intent to 9 

provide to the Board today both code, policy, and 10 

circumstances that would clearly contradict the 11 

Zoning Regulations Map and further be a detriment 12 

to the public good. 13 

 Under Section 3103.2, it is clear that 14 

the Board Commission has the power to grant such 15 

a variance based on conditions of the property or 16 

exceptional practices -- practical -- excuse me 17 

-- practical difficulties or hardship; however, 18 

in doing so, we believe that it would contradict 19 

its established policy for the Dupont area. 20 

 Pursuant to the provisions in Title 10, 21 

Part A, of the DCMR Section 2112, or known as 22 
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Rule No. 10-A 212 with specific sections, 2112.1, 1 

whereas the District elements of the 2 

Comprehensive Plan for the National Capital has 3 

already identified the continued commercial -- 4 

excuse me -- and residential infill would impact 5 

commercial parking, public safety, noise, and 6 

quality of life in and around the Dupont Circle 7 

area. 8 

 We further go to state that 2112.4, 9 

whereas the District elements of the 10 

Comprehensive Plan of the National Capital policy 11 

is to enhance the residential -- excuse me -- 12 

character of the area by maintaining existing 13 

residential uses and controlling the scale, 14 

location, and density of commercial and 15 

residential development, and its sure 16 

compatibility of development within the 17 

Comprehensive Plan. 18 

 We believe that relief is granted by this 19 

Board, then the Board would be contributing to 20 

the already-acknowledged issues of parking, 21 

public safety, noise, and quality of life of this 22 
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residential area by allowing a building scale of 1 

108 feet in a predominantly SR-1 neighborhood to 2 

be built and comprised of over 200 apartment 3 

units as calculated and based on Lot 163 as a 4 

whole. 5 

 With regards to quality of life, we 6 

submit that the proposed height of the building 7 

will negatively impact the green space of the 8 

park between The Richmond Condominium and 9 

Resources for the Future and shared by all, 10 

causing long shadows and limited exposure of 11 

direct sunlight for mature trees and plants.  12 

Thank you. 13 

 Additionally, owners above 65 feet or 14 

more, likely the seventh floor, will be directly 15 

affected by the loss of view and sun, which can 16 

dramatically affect enjoyment of property, 17 

possible resale value, and marketability. 18 

 With regards to noise, we believe that 19 

the proposed rooftop recreation area will likely 20 

cause unnecessary noise and possible 21 

disturbances.  We find no other reason than 22 
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density and profit that it cannot be incorporated 1 

in interior design of the building. 2 

 With regards to public safety, we are 3 

concerned regarding the current traffic pattern 4 

surrounding the proposed site and question 5 

whether DDOT has been consulted to evaluate the 6 

impact or increased density of this magnitude.  7 

DDOT's memorandum dated November 10th, 2011, 8 

states only that the Applicant continue to work 9 

with them, and therefore, they have no objection 10 

to the relief.  However, the 17th Street roadway 11 

at the 1600 block is one way that is crossed by 12 

Massachusetts Avenue, where at 17th Street then 13 

becomes bidirectional. 14 

 Additional density, as proposed of this 15 

nature, would cause great difficulty in turning 16 

left onto Massachusetts Avenue, as there is no 17 

green arrow or right of way for the left turn 18 

lane, and with both pedestrian and bicycle 19 

traffic having eminent right of way, congestion 20 

and bottlenecking is projected. 21 

 Additionally, with regards to public 22 
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safety, we submit that although the developer has 1 

not requested alleyway closures and proposed plan 2 

only allows for a 16-foot-7-inch passageway 3 

between the existing church annex and the 4 

proposed apartment building, according to the 5 

HPRB Submittal 11 dated June 22nd, 2011, the 6 

existing alleyway behind the proposed apartment 7 

building is 16 feet, according to the HPRB 8 

Submittal 3 dated June 22nd, 2011.  We submit 9 

that this would be in violation of the 10 

International Fire Code Section 503, Subsection 11 

503.2.1, dimensions, whereas fire apparatus 12 

access road shall have an unobstructed width of 13 

not less than 20 feet. 14 

 We submit that the Applicant or proponent 15 

is requesting that the apartment house be in 16 

addition to the existing church in order to 17 

calculate the density which we believe to be in 18 

violation of DCMR Section 3202.3, whereas a 19 

building permit shall now be -- should not -- 20 

shall not be issued for the proposed erection, 21 

construction, or conversion of any principal 22 
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structure, or for any additions to any principal 1 

structure, unless the land of the proposed 2 

erection, construction, or conversion has been 3 

divided, so that each structure will be on a 4 

separate lot of record. 5 

 Should the Applicant or proponent decide 6 

to cite paragraph C, we would challenge that the 7 

church is not classified as a commercial or 8 

pertaining to commerce.  We would submit that the 9 

First Baptist Church is in fact noncommercial and 10 

further a not-for-profit organization, as 11 

recognized by the United States Federal 12 

Government and as defined -- excuse me -- by the 13 

United States Internal Revenue Code. 14 

 We submit that the First Baptist Church 15 

files under the 501(c) Code as organized and 16 

operated exclusively for religious purposes. 17 

 We would further submit that the 18 

apartment house is also typically defined as a 19 

multifamily housing, multifamily apartment, or 20 

residential income property and not considered a 21 

commercial building. 22 
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 In summary, we believe that the Applicant 1 

cannot use the entire lot or Square No. 181, Lot 2 

163, as a basis for calculating density as 3 

proposed, as it should be calculated on a 4 

separate lot of record. 5 

 We further believe that the Applicant has 6 

filed this as an addition to the church to 7 

qualify for such density.  We further believe 8 

that an addition cannot be recognized as separate 9 

entireties. 10 

 Although we understand that this Board 11 

and although not legally bound gives great weight 12 

to the decisions of the ANC, therefore we would 13 

state that we do not believe that the ANC board 14 

was given all of these grievances and facts of 15 

finding based on self-certification by the 16 

Applicant. 17 

 We would further state that pursuant to 18 

the ANC's approved resolution, which states that 19 

they too acknowledge the objections of the nearby 20 

neighbors about the project and zoning relief, we 21 

submit to the Board knowledge that there were 613 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  158 

mail-outs of this public meeting as required and 1 

certified.  Of those public notices, 75 were 2 

returned as undeliverable.  Either individual was 3 

deceased or wrong address was provided by the 4 

Applicant, which we find to be a significantly 5 

high number based on the total amount sent. 6 

 From the accountable notices that we were 7 

-- excuse me -- that were delivered, it is our 8 

understanding that The Richmond Group holds 65 9 

letters of opposition of the requested relief, 10 

and I myself speak on behalf of the owners of The 11 

Richmond or the board.  Therefore, we submit that 12 

almost 25 percent of the owners within 200 feet 13 

of the subject property are opposed to the 14 

requested relief. 15 

 We are uncertain of the letters, either 16 

pro or con, delivered to the BZA directly. 17 

 We also acknowledge that the ANC-2B 18 

recognized that there were many other potential 19 

designs that the Applicant could build as a 20 

matter of right, without requesting zoning 21 

relief.  We agree with this statement and again 22 
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confirm that we are not opposed to the First 1 

Baptist Church capitalizing on their asset, so 2 

long as it is within the law without substantial 3 

detriment to the public good and without 4 

substantially impairing the intent, purpose, and 5 

integrity of the Zoning Plan. 6 

 We further agree with the ANC statement 7 

that the proposed 90-foot height is in scale with 8 

the neighboring structures on 17th Street.  9 

However, we object to the statement's full 10 

proposed meaning as it pertains to DCMR 2112.4, 11 

whereas to ensure a general compatibility and 12 

scale of new buildings with lower -- older lower 13 

scale buildings by restricting the maximum 14 

permitted height and floor area ratio of the new 15 

building to that of the underlying zone. 16 

 The proposed height is not in scale with 17 

the structures on O Street, whereas the majority 18 

of the face of the proposed building resides. 19 

 Further, the Applicant is requesting 20 

additional relief for a rooftop penthouse and 21 

recreation area totaling 108 feet, not 90 feet, 22 
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hence the two separate requests. 1 

 In conclusion, we believe that we have 2 

offered this Board with both policy and law that 3 

we believe should be giving question to the 4 

application for relief and further give question 5 

to the construction of the said addition of an 6 

apartment house to the existing church as 7 

submitted. 8 

 Further, we believe that we have given 9 

the Board evidence that this project would be a 10 

substantial detriment to the public good and 11 

substantially impairing the intent, purpose, and 12 

integrity of the Zoning Plan as embodied in the 13 

Zoning Regulations and Map. 14 

 We request that Application No. 18272 15 

area variances and special exemptions be denied. 16 

 Thank you for your time and 17 

consideration. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Ms. Brown, do 19 

you have any questions? 20 

 MS. BROWN:  No questions, Madam Chair. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do Board 22 
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members have any questions for Mr. Modesitt? 1 

 [No audible response.] 2 

 MR. KEYS:  Madam Chair, if the Board has 3 

no questions, I'd like to direct the Board's 4 

attention to the last two photographs in the 5 

package you received this morning, and I would 6 

ask Ms. Marlin to describe what the photographs 7 

depict. 8 

 And you might also use this exhibit 9 

provided by the Applicant this morning as a 10 

reference point. 11 

 Ms. Marlin, could you identify where 12 

Photograph 1 is and where the foliage that's 13 

depicted in that, where that is on the chart? 14 

 MS. MARLIN:  Yes.  These two photos are 15 

the ones that I took.  The first one is -- as you 16 

face the entrance to the plaza and garden from O 17 

Street, the first photo is to the right of the 18 

gate, which would be the -- facing the 19 

three-story annex building. 20 

 Oh, yeah.  If you look on the aerial 21 

view, it's -- the little box on O Street is the 22 
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exhaust from the garage, and it's to the left of 1 

that picture, so it's against the three-story 2 

annex building.  And these hedges are really, 3 

really short, so they've been in shade.  Even 4 

from a three-story building, they've been greatly 5 

reduced in height, compared to the second 6 

picture. 7 

 MR. KEYS:  And where are the plants in 8 

the first -- the second picture located? 9 

 MS. MARLIN:  The second picture is along 10 

the same fence.  If you're -- it's on the west 11 

side of the entrance to the plaza and garden 12 

area.  It's facing right now what is the parking 13 

lot.  So it's got a lot more sun obviously.  We 14 

were told that these bushes were planted exactly 15 

at the same time, so the only difference in the 16 

height has got to be access to sun on the west 17 

side of that fence. 18 

 MR. KEYS:  And do you believe that the 19 

construction of the proposed building will impact 20 

the light in the second photograph? 21 

 MS. MARLIN:  I really do.  It's one of my 22 
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most -- my largest concerns is that we will be in 1 

a tunnel of darkness all day long with this 2 

building against us, and I worry about the 3 

plantings.  That garden is really lovely.  A lot 4 

of people use it.  As I said before, even 5 

weddings have taken place in there.  It's a great 6 

public amenity. 7 

 MR. KEYS:  Ms. Moldenhauer, that's the 8 

only testimony that we're going to introduce, and 9 

I would like to have the opportunity to make a 10 

closing statement at the end of the presentation 11 

of all the other evidence in the case. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I just have a 13 

question.  The roses that are shown, can you -- 14 

using Exhibit 1 that was just submitted today, 15 

can you point out where those are? 16 

 MS. MARLIN:  The rose garden is in that 17 

-- okay.  It's along the -- it's along one -- the 18 

west side of the cemented part of the plaza, and 19 

the fountain is behind it.  Brick pavers.  He 20 

calls it "brick pavers."  It's -- yeah.  It's 21 

only on the west side.  It's that circular area. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Was it on that 1 

side, too? 2 

 MS. MARLIN:  It's on both sides.  I'm 3 

sorry.  It looks a little larger on this side.  4 

It's on both sides of that circular area.  I'm 5 

trying to think. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  I have 7 

no other questions. 8 

 Mr. Keys, I guess you are now going to 9 

present argument -- or sorry.  Ms. Brown, do you 10 

have -- 11 

 MS. BROWN:  Just one quick follow-up 12 

questions for Ms. Marlin. 13 

 You said that the shorter bushes in Photo 14 

1 are always in the shade, and that's why they're 15 

-- isn't this photograph showing them in the sun? 16 

 MS. MARLIN:  The shorter bushes are in 17 

the shade of the current annex building. 18 

 MS. BROWN:  Do you have any photographs 19 

of that? 20 

 MS. MARLIN:  That's what this is.  That's 21 

what this photo is, and the taller -- 22 
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 MS. BROWN:  It shows -- 1 

 MS. MARLIN:  The taller hedges are along 2 

the fence that's against -- that's across the 3 

street from the church parking lot now, so the 4 

taller ones have lots more light. 5 

 MS. BROWN:  And in your direct testimony, 6 

I understood you to say that the Landscape 7 

Design, Inc., could not explain why the bushes 8 

were taller on one side and not on the other? 9 

 MS. MARLIN:  That's not what I said.  10 

That was in -- wasn't that -- is that what Andres 11 

-- oh, you know what?  Okay, thank you.  Andres 12 

said that, but I don't -- 13 

 MS. BROWN:  Okay, thank you.  That's 14 

answers the question.  I just wanted to clarify. 15 

 Thank you. 16 

 [Pause.] 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Mr. 18 

Keys, I think you were indicating that you are 19 

going to have oral testimony or oral argument 20 

that you're going to provide for a period of 21 

time, and then you are then going to have a 22 
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closing; is that correct? 1 

 MR. KEYS:  No.  That would be the -- 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  So then 3 

you can prepare.  I just -- I just -- let me -- 4 

sorry.  Before we go there, I just want to 5 

indicate some of the individuals in the audience, 6 

I think, just came in for the afternoon session, 7 

the one o'clock session.  We're still in the 8 

morning portion of the day, so we're going to 9 

continue through, hopefully.  We have a morning 10 

case that still has not begun yet.  So it's 11 

obviously just going to be probably another 2 or 12 

3 hours before we actually get to the afternoon 13 

cases.  I just want to make sure that people in 14 

the audience are aware of that. 15 

 That being said, Mr. Keys, we'll go back, 16 

and you can begin your argument or your 17 

presentation. 18 

 MR. KEYS:  Well, I would prefer to hold 19 

that until the Office of Planning and other 20 

reports had been made. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No.  What we do 22 
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now is -- and we always have the opposition 1 

present their argument, because the Board has 2 

changed it around where we have the Applicant 3 

present their testimony, the opposition present 4 

their testimony, any individuals in opposition or 5 

in support will present their testimony, because 6 

if the Board has questions for OP, we want to 7 

make sure that OP then is aware of any arguments 8 

that are being made by the parties. 9 

 I'm sure you've already seen the Office 10 

of Planning report, so there's no need to 11 

actually have them provide their testimony.  We 12 

can have OP potentially provide their opinion on 13 

arguments that have been made by the parties. 14 

 MR. KEYS:  All right, fine.  Thank you, 15 

Madam Chair. 16 

 This is going to be with reference to the 17 

material that was submitted to you this morning. 18 

 These are extracts from the public record that I 19 

think illuminate the situation of this site in a 20 

way that is not clear in the Applicant's proposal 21 

and I think sheds a different light on what's 22 
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actually being done. 1 

 The first circumstance I would point you 2 

do is the fact that this building, the subject 3 

property, lies in part within the 16th Street 4 

Historic District.  The Historic District 5 

boundary, in fact, runs through the middle of the 6 

site on a north-south line, and the district was 7 

established in 1978. 8 

 And it is -- there are documents here 9 

that reference the fact that when the National 10 

Register application was submitted to establish 11 

the district, that First Baptist Church was 12 

identified as a contributing structure. 13 

 In 2007, the Historic Preservation Office 14 

amended the National Register listing for the 15 

16th Street Historic District, extending its 16 

boundary south of Scott Circle all the way down 17 

to the White House, and in doing that, they 18 

reaffirmed the inclusion of the First Baptist 19 

Church as a contributing building to that 20 

historic district.  And as I indicated, they 21 

referenced it by lot and square.  The square was 22 
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181, but the lot was 0851. 1 

 And I have attached to the -- as Exhibit 2 

2, a copy of the based atlas portrayal of this 3 

section of the city, and this based atlas is 4 

1965.  And what it shows, it shows the church 5 

building situated on Lot 851 within Square 181.  6 

That is the contributing building, the 7 

contributing element to the historic district. 8 

 The rest of the site, which we now know 9 

is Lot 163, was -- at the time First Baptist 10 

Church was built in 1955 was held by various 11 

other people, and if you look at the based atlas 12 

depiction of Lot 181, you can see that it's 13 

configured into a number of underlying lots.  14 

Originally, this whole block on O Street were 15 

rowhouses, townhouses. 16 

 The church has acted over the years, 17 

between the period of time the church was built 18 

and 1980 when the annex was built, to acquire the 19 

individual parcels to complete the assemblage of 20 

Lot 163.  I think that's important, because when 21 

you view a request based on hardship that 22 
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complains about the irregular nature of a lot or 1 

that talks about how the lot is long and extends 2 

from 16th Street to 17th Street, you have to 3 

realize that this lot was created piecemeal by 4 

the Applicant over time.  This is not the 5 

situation of someone coming to a property with a 6 

lot that presents these odd features or 7 

irregularities.  This lot was assembled. 8 

 I have mentioned previously that the 9 

record shows that the annex was put on with the 10 

approval of the BZA in 1982, and I'd like to 11 

direct your attention to what we have listed as 12 

Exhibit 4, which is the BZA decision document in 13 

Application 13317 of First Baptist Church.  And 14 

as you'll note, they're applying -- and the 15 

property references are to a number of underlying 16 

lots, Lots 28 to 30, Lots 858 -- 855 to 858.  I'm 17 

sure that's a typo.  It's Lot 851 and Lot 852. 18 

 What I want to direct your attention to 19 

is second page, Item 10, in Findings of Fact, and 20 

I will read this statement, the finding of the 21 

Board: 22 
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     The Applicant does not anticipate future 1 

growth requiring increasing lot 2 

occupancy.  Rather, the proposed addition 3 

is designed to meet any possible future 4 

expansion needs by adding one or two more 5 

stories.  The proposed addition is well 6 

below the maximum FAR and height 7 

requirements. 8 

 I find it an interesting circumstance 9 

that the Applicant has represented to the Board 10 

30 years ago what the annex wa designed for but 11 

has completely walked away from that decision and 12 

decided that it is a more convenient outcome not 13 

to have the trouble of putting the intended 14 

additions onto the annex building. 15 

 The purpose of putting this into context 16 

-- oh, and I should note after this hearing, 17 

after the Applicant presented to the Board in 18 

1980, then it acted to subdivide and create Lot 19 

163 by bringing all of the property that it now 20 

owned within Square 181 into a single record lot, 21 

and that was in October of 1980. 22 
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 The point of this is to try and 1 

demonstrate that there is a -- it's not a sleight 2 

of hand.  I would call it -- there's a fiction 3 

here.  The fiction is that what we have and 4 

what's being proposed is an addition to a church 5 

building.  That's the impression that you get, 6 

and that church building is a contributing 7 

structure in the historic district. 8 

 And because of that, they don't have to 9 

meet certain requirements under the regulations, 10 

one of those requirements being a loading dock.  11 

And if you will refer to the regulations 12 

governing loading docks, the appropriate loading 13 

dock for a property this size is 55 feet. 14 

 What we would argue instead is this is 15 

not an addition to a contributing building.  This 16 

is an addition to an addition that is unrelated 17 

functionally and unrelated in ownership, as it 18 

turns out, to the underlying use, and I think the 19 

absurdity of this fiction can be demonstrated 20 

with a hypothetical. 21 

 I ask you to imagine, if there were any 22 
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additional buildable space in this lot and this 1 

application is approved and then the church 2 

decided that we're going to make an addition to 3 

this addition, we're going to have another 4 

building that we're going to connect, an at-grade 5 

connector, are we then in the same situation of 6 

making an addition to a contributing structure, 7 

such that it is exempt from meeting the 8 

requirements of the Zoning Regulations?  That to 9 

me seems to be a ludicrous example, but really 10 

back up, it's the same thing we are being asked 11 

to accept today. 12 

 This is not an addition to a contributing 13 

building.  This is an addition to an addition. 14 

 The Applicant contends that it is -- it 15 

suffers from exceptional circumstances in meeting 16 

the variance test, and the circumstances that are 17 

cited as being exceptional are the large size of 18 

the lot.  I would again remind the Board, the 19 

Applicant created this lot, painstakingly, over a 20 

30-, 40-year period of acquiring land, acquiring 21 

land, and finally bringing it all into one lot of 22 
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record. 1 

 The Applicant complains that this lot is 2 

exceptional because it fronts on three streets.  3 

Well, it's precisely because it fronts on three 4 

streets that the Applicant can do what it has 5 

done, and that is to eliminate a rear yard. 6 

 By the fact that the lot extends to 17th 7 

Street, it can measure its rear yard from the 8 

middle of the street, thereby building out to the 9 

lot line. 10 

 I think these types of examples 11 

demonstrate the fiction that is being propounded 12 

here.  These are in the nature of created 13 

circumstances that really don't support the 14 

purpose and intent of the regulations, which is 15 

to afford relief from property owners who are 16 

otherwise shackled by something truly 17 

extraordinary about the lot; in this case, these 18 

were created. 19 

 You've heard the Applicant argue that it 20 

is in financial difficulty, and that this is the 21 

way in which they choose to solve their financial 22 
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problems.  And I think that the testimony 1 

demonstrated that their financial problems could 2 

be solved in a number of ways.  One of those ways 3 

would even include a building that conforms to 4 

the regulations, and it might be smaller, that 5 

might represent a more accommodating aspect to 6 

this neighborhood than the current one does. 7 

 I would ask the Board to look at the 8 

relevance of a D.C. Court of Appeals case, Palmer 9 

versus Board of Zoning Adjustment, 287 A2d 535, 10 

in which the Court reversed the Board's decision 11 

to grant a variance, and this was an area 12 

variance.  And it was held to be insufficient 13 

that the Applicant wasn't satisfied with a lesser 14 

return on its investment but wanted a greater 15 

return. 16 

 And I think there's an analogy here also 17 

to the decision of the Zoning Commission in the 18 

King's Creek case.  That was Zoning Commission 19 

Order 0237, in which the Board found -- the 20 

Commission found that the Board's grant of relief 21 

was so excessive, that it really established a 22 
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kind of proportionality between the circumstances 1 

giving rise to the relief and the practical 2 

difficulties, that there had to be some kind of a 3 

reasonable relationship. 4 

 And here, I think that relationship is 5 

absent.  This is an end run around the intent of 6 

the regulations that grant some deference to 7 

historic properties.  The obvious idea for 8 

removing a loading requirement for a historic 9 

building is that the owner would otherwise be in 10 

the situation of being caught between maintaining 11 

the integrity and the fabric of the historic 12 

structure with the kind of structural adjustment 13 

that a loading dock would demand. 14 

 We don't have that situation here.  We 15 

are a dimension removed from it, because, again, 16 

this is not an addition to a contributing 17 

building.  This is an addition to an addition. 18 

 We've had reference to the fact that The 19 

Richmond Condominium is part of a PUD.  That PUD 20 

was created in 1984.  The buildings were complete 21 

in the 1986-to-1988 time frame. 22 
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 One of the conditions of that PUD -- and 1 

I reference it -- it's the PUD issued in 83-17C. 2 

 One of the conditions it that the PUD owners 3 

were to maintain a 1-acre plaza and park open for 4 

the public and for the public's use.  That was 5 

the amenity that was required by the Zoning 6 

Commission as a condition to that. 7 

 You will also note that the Zoning 8 

Commission also required that the buildings be 9 

set back, The Richmond building be set back, 10 

respecting the SP-1 and SP-2 zone boundary. 11 

 We think it's incumbent on the Applicant 12 

to show in a more convincing way than it has that 13 

there is no impact, and the reason is -- and 14 

again, an issue that was not mentioned or not 15 

discussed in the Applicant's materials or in the 16 

Office of Planning's materials -- that this 17 

property lies also within the Dupont Circle 18 

Overlay District. 19 

 The Overlay District was created to try 20 

and establish a set of guidelines to judge how we 21 

can best protect and reserve the unique aspect of 22 
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Dupont Circle, and one of those areas that the 1 

Dupont Circle Overlay pointed out and called for 2 

was that there was a need to preserve areas 3 

planned as open gardens and back yards and to 4 

protect the light, air, and privacy they provide. 5 

 This Board has construed that language as 6 

meaning that new development must accommodate, 7 

must show that it accommodates the circumstances 8 

of planned open space, planned parks, and I think 9 

that the circumstances of the public garden 10 

that's adjacent to The Richmond is exactly what 11 

was intended by the overlay, and I do not believe 12 

that there has been sufficient evidence to show 13 

that the shadows created by the proposed building 14 

are not going to affect the use and enjoyment of 15 

that public garden in two respects. 16 

 One, it's the impact of light on the 17 

foliage, the plants, the shrubbery that exists; 18 

and secondly, this was made available as a public 19 

amenity.  It's open to the public, and there's a 20 

hedonic benefit that is out there, which is the 21 

simple pleasure of someone coming to a sunlit 22 
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garden knowing they can come and enjoy it and sit 1 

during the hours that garden is open to the 2 

public. 3 

 I think that is affected in the 4 

application, but I don't think you will know it 5 

from the sun studies that have been produced.  6 

The shadow studies that have been produced are 7 

from 10:00 and 2:00 when the sun is highest in 8 

the sky.  We think that an adequate sun study 9 

would cover the spectrum of time that the garden 10 

is open to the public.  It's only then that you 11 

can see what the impact of the proposed building 12 

would be. 13 

 There's another aspect to the shadow 14 

study that ought to be mentioned, and I got to 15 

that in asking Mr. Colbert.  They performed no 16 

study of what the existing conditions are.  In 17 

order to measure in terms of the Dupont Circle 18 

Overlay's requirement that you preserve planned 19 

open space and gardens, you have to know what 20 

light is being provided to those spaces now to be 21 

able to gage the impact of the proposed 22 
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development.  That information is not part of the 1 

record, and we think it should be in order to 2 

make an adequate decision in this case. 3 

 I think that what we've heard 4 

demonstrates that the church for its own 5 

convenience wants to shift all of the development 6 

potential that it can to the south -- to the west 7 

end of the site, directly opposite The Richmond. 8 

 It proposes to build a building whose FAR would 9 

be about 9-oh in excess of what's allowed under 10 

either the SP-2 or the SP-1 zone, and it does so 11 

using the fiction that it is making an addition 12 

to a church. 13 

 I think the Board should look behind that 14 

to realize that this use of the Zoning 15 

Regulations and the Zoning Convention, that you 16 

can connect a building with an above-grade 17 

connection, has gone too far, at least insofar as 18 

we're going to give it status as a contributing 19 

building in a historic district. 20 

 And thank you.  I appreciate your 21 

attention to my remarks. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 1 

 I will now open up the floor to Board 2 

questions.  I've got a couple, so I'll start us 3 

off. 4 

 One you had talked about -- and I thought 5 

it was interesting, the history that you provided 6 

us in regard to the fact that this was an 7 

acquired acquisition of these smaller parcels 8 

over a period of time by the church, and you 9 

referenced the fact that one of the factors for 10 

the confluence of factors that the Applicant was 11 

arguing was the large size of the lot, and then 12 

that is a self-created hardship. 13 

 My question to you is, legally, don't you 14 

only apply the issue of self-created hardships 15 

when you have a use variance and not an area 16 

variance, and this is an area variance in this 17 

case? 18 

 MR. KEYS:  Yes.  But I think if you look 19 

at the Palmer decision, I think there, the Court 20 

had -- well, the BZA in the first instance, had 21 

to deal with both an area variance and a use 22 
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variance, and what they decided and what the -- 1 

if you read the opinion, you will see what they 2 

realized was that the items of the exceptional 3 

circumstances and the practical difficulties 4 

began to emerge and the same analysis they used 5 

for both the area and the use variance. 6 

 I mean, I agree with you.  In the 7 

ordinary case, the case law has made a 8 

distinction between the two.  I think this case 9 

is the unusual case, because what you're being 10 

asked to accept is that we can stretch the 11 

definition of an addition without limit, and 12 

thereby -- and thereby create a situation in 13 

which the underlying zoning can be disregarded. 14 

 This situation that we have before the 15 

Board to me is a PUD masquerading as a variance 16 

request. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  One of my other 18 

questions is you're talking about the issue of 19 

the fact that the Applicant hasn't provided, I 20 

guess, the proper sun studies for the timing.  21 

Why do you not have your own expert showing the 22 
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timing which shows your case that says, "Look, 1 

see, there's, you know, going to be substantial 2 

effect"? 3 

 MR. KEYS:  Quite frankly, Ms. 4 

Moldenhauer, there wasn't the money to engage.  5 

We had estimated that the cost of shadow studies, 6 

having to model the project on our own, would 7 

cost between 5- and $10,000 of architectural 8 

effort, and that simply wasn't available. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  All of the 10 

pictures that you did show, you don't have any 11 

times of day on these.  Do you know when your 12 

clients took these in regards to the time frame? 13 

 MR. KEYS:  I think you can tell from the 14 

pictures that these are morning pictures. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Well, I can't 16 

tell that, because I don't know.  I mean, we have 17 

a lot of individuals that come before our Board 18 

that maybe not have the financial means, but 19 

they'll take pictures.  They'll say I took it at 20 

eight o'clock, I took it at two o'clock, I took 21 

it at three o'clock.  And you don't have any of 22 
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that evidence supporting your case.  We just have 1 

pictures that don't have a specific time, and I 2 

can't try to -- 3 

 MR. KEYS:  I understand.  I would just 4 

point out that from the orientation of the 5 

picture and the shape -- the direction of the 6 

shadow, that these pictures were all taken in the 7 

morning, because the shadows are running toward 8 

The Richmond building, which means that the sun 9 

is in the east. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  My other 11 

question about the issue, the shading of the 12 

parks, I do find the park to be lovely, and I 13 

would hate to see that impacted, but right now I 14 

really can't tell what impact it would have. 15 

 I mean, let's say that -- and everyone 16 

knows I hate when people talk about matter of 17 

right, because you're not actually talking about 18 

doing a matter-of-right building, and that's been 19 

very clear.  So to me, the sun studies that show 20 

the matter-of-right building over the annex are 21 

not helpful at all. 22 
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 I guess my question would be, if the 1 

Applicant said we're not going to do -- we're not 2 

going to obtain relief, we're only going to build 3 

a shorter building, not going, you know -- not 4 

going all the way up, how would that, though, 5 

still affect -- I mean, wouldn't that still 6 

provide shade? 7 

 I mean, let's say they didn't go 90 feet, 8 

they only went 70 feet in the SP-2, SP-1 zone.  9 

Isn't that still going to provide shade on the 10 

park? 11 

 MR. KEYS:  Yes.  At certain times of day 12 

and certain times of year, yes, and the degree 13 

will change.  And it will change throughout the 14 

day. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  But is it your 16 

testimony that the two -- you know, that 17 

difference between 90 and 70 is going to create 18 

-- I mean, I'm saying not in regards to matter of 19 

right or the current projected proposal.  I'm 20 

talking about if they just simply cut it back to 21 

show the 70-foot height limit and then the 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  186 

90-foot height limit on the different sections, 1 

discounting the core elevator issue that they 2 

have.  Is that difference really going to create 3 

a substantial impact on the park? 4 

 MR. KEYS:  I can't tell, but I think the 5 

burden is theirs to establish. 6 

 The overlay creates, I think, a different 7 

playing field that says when you have planned 8 

open space, when you have these gardens that are, 9 

if not historically characteristics of Dupont 10 

Circle or, in this case, an amenity that was 11 

established by the Zoning Commission, that you've 12 

got to protect them.  And the burden should be on 13 

the Applicant to show that during the course of 14 

the day, the course of the year, that the amount 15 

of -- what the amount of shade is, what's the 16 

change in the existing condition to what's being 17 

proposed.  And that hasn't been done. 18 

 Now, it's going to be extraordinarily 19 

different, and I'm -- it's impossible to say the 20 

exact impact of a change in light on an 21 

established garden, but I think we've got to get 22 
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closer to it than we've got right now.  And I 1 

think the base information isn't there. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I don't have 3 

any other questions.  Do other Board members have 4 

questions? 5 

 MR. JORDAN:  Yes, if I may, Madam Chair. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Jordan. 7 

 MR. JORDAN:  But we have had testimony, 8 

Mr. Keys, that there was not going to be an 9 

effect upon the park, the shading, the shading 10 

shadows studies that were given, and there was 11 

some dialogue about it, so doesn't the burden 12 

shift to you then to show that that was 13 

incorrect? 14 

 MR. KEYS:  Well, I think we suggested 15 

that by limiting the period of study to only 16 

those hours when the sun was highest in the sky 17 

doesn't show the range of impact on sunlight. 18 

 These buildings are going to be -- are 19 

going to have their impact when the sun is lower 20 

in the sky.  It's the loss of morning sun.  It's 21 

the loss of evening, afternoon sun -- 22 
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 MR. JORDAN:  But -- 1 

 MR. KEYS:  -- that is going to be the 2 

change in the circumstance. 3 

 MR. JORDAN:  I guess what I'm asking -- 4 

yes, you posed that question to the Applicant, 5 

and they gave you a response, but there was 6 

nothing contrary to that.  When you posed that 7 

question, you didn't get the answer that I think 8 

you were looking for, but there was nothing to 9 

the contrary in your presentation.  And I'm just 10 

trying to see what I missed in that regard. 11 

 MR. KEYS:  No.  Mr. Jordan, I do not have 12 

a shadow study that -- I don't have the resources 13 

to produce a shadow study that covers the span of 14 

time that I think is relevant. 15 

 But at the very minimum, a shadow study 16 

of the existing situation would have been 17 

illuminating, because then you could compare it 18 

against that, what was presented. 19 

 MR. JORDAN:  And the other question I 20 

have for you -- and I was trying to follow your 21 

argument -- you're not -- I don't think you're 22 
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trying to say, although I thought I heard it, 1 

that the church by design over a period of a lot 2 

of years has kind of set this situation up 3 

intentionally, so that it would come before this 4 

Board, so they could put up this apartment 5 

building. 6 

 MR. KEYS:  Oh, no.  Oh, I -- by no means. 7 

 By no means. 8 

 MR. JORDAN:  It just happened that way, 9 

right? 10 

 MR. KEYS:  The church acted in its own 11 

interest to acquire a property for whatever 12 

purposes.  Obviously, the purpose was parking. 13 

 MR. JORDAN:  But it wasn't by design. 14 

 MR. KEYS:  Well, I think it was by 15 

design, to create an asset that they could later 16 

deal off, like they've dealt the land under the 17 

Gasby, which Ms. Square testified was a previous 18 

deal they did with First Baptist Church, to put 19 

an apartment on land the church operated as a 20 

parking lot.  That's fine. 21 

 What I'm concerned about now is that 22 
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given that situation, they've decided, looking 1 

back, how can we leverage that situation to 2 

create the biggest possible apartment house on 3 

the property that we have without inconveniencing 4 

ourselves, and we can do that if we can leverage 5 

the church's status as a contributing building, 6 

passing through the addition, passing through to 7 

a residential apartment house that will be owned 8 

by a third party, we're going to make this -- I 9 

mean, that's what I was describing.  But I don't 10 

think they had this knowledge when they acquired 11 

the property.  I think this is a retrospective 12 

look. 13 

 But even that undercuts the purpose of 14 

the regulation structure. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any other 16 

questions, Mr. Jordan?  I think you're done. 17 

 Mr. May, are you -- 18 

 MR. MAY:  Yeah, a couple. 19 

 I'm sorry.  With regard to the sun 20 

studies, I think it's actually pretty common for 21 

us to get sun studies at 10:00 and 2:00 or 9:00 22 
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and 3:00 or something like that, but you keep 1 

saying that that -- the sun is highest in the sky 2 

at 10:00 and 2:00? 3 

 MR. KEYS:  Well, between those hours. 4 

 MR. MAY:  Right.  At noon, which is not 5 

shown here.  Okay.  Well, I'm not sure what the 6 

point is of alleging that they're showing the sun 7 

at the highest point in the sky when in fact 8 

that's not what they're showing.  They're showing 9 

10:00 and 2:00. 10 

 MR. KEYS:  Right.  But the shadow density 11 

is going to be greater earlier and greater later. 12 

 MR. MAY:  That's true. 13 

 MR. KEYS:  As the angle to the sun 14 

changes. 15 

 MR. MAY:  Mm-hmm. 16 

 MR. KEYS:  The impact on the public 17 

garden is unknown, because it's not shown. 18 

 MR. MAY:  Okay.  Well, they have shown 19 

that at certain times of the day, it's not really 20 

affected.  I'm not saying it would never be 21 

affected, and clearly, something that's 90-feet 22 
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tall is going to have more of an effect than 1 

70-feet tall at certain times of the year. 2 

 MR. KEYS:  Well, clearly, at December -- 3 

in the winter -- 4 

 MR. MAY:  Right. 5 

 MR. KEYS:  -- there's a dramatic impact. 6 

 MR. MAY:  Right, when -- 7 

 MR. KEYS:  And that probably would be 8 

true for November, probably is true for January. 9 

 MR. MAY:  And I think you need to stop 10 

speculating before that -- I mean, if you want to 11 

try to find the point at which it actually starts 12 

hitting the garden and show that in a sun study, 13 

you know, I mean, even that little tidbit of 14 

information might have been helpful.  But beyond 15 

that, you're just speculating about what the 16 

effect might be. 17 

 MR. KEYS:  I understand.  I understand.  18 

And I wish I could have come to the Board -- 19 

 MR. MAY:  Right. 20 

 MR. KEYS:  -- with a comprehensive set of 21 

shadow studies for this property. 22 
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 MR. MAY:  I think the point that the 1 

Chair might have been trying to make is that it 2 

didn't necessarily have to be a comprehensive 3 

study.  It didn't have to be a $10,000 study.  4 

There could have been some simple diagrams that 5 

showed that, that are not that difficult to 6 

attain, or photographs taken certain times of the 7 

day that are timed.  There are ways to sort of 8 

make that case, and it's unfortunately not in the 9 

information that we have here. 10 

 I want to comment actually on something 11 

that the Chairman said with regard to the 12 

comparison to matter of right.  I actually do 13 

find that very helpful, and I'm often asked for 14 

that in PUD cases, because it's a way of 15 

demonstrating what the difference really is, 16 

because we can't simply imagine that there's 17 

going to be a parking lot there forever.  So I 18 

find it personally very helpful. 19 

 I just wanted to make sure that people 20 

out there understand that, and since we see many 21 

of these folks over and over again, I don't want 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  194 

them to get the impression that I would not want 1 

to see that in the future. 2 

 Mr. Keys, you mentioned the King's Creek 3 

case.  If it's the case that I remember, I think 4 

I sat on that case both on BZA and the Zoning 5 

Commission when it was done.  It was a BZA case 6 

that became a sua sponte. 7 

 And the circumstance there was it did 8 

deal with the issue of proportionality of relief, 9 

but the circumstance there was they were going 10 

from something like an R -- a height that would 11 

have been allowed under the existing zone would 12 

have been, you know, 40 feet, R-4, something like 13 

that, but once they met the test for the variance 14 

relief, they were trying to get a height that you 15 

could only get in like an R-5-E or a C-3 or 16 

something really out of scale. 17 

 Twenty feet doesn't sound to me like it's 18 

really that far out of scale.  Can you explain to 19 

me how you think this really is a relevant 20 

comparison? 21 

 MR. KEYS:  Yes.  Because as I indicated, 22 
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in looking at the perimeter on which this 1 

building sits, with no setbacks, with no green 2 

space, on its lot, it's about a 9-oh FAR.  That 3 

density -- 4 

 MR. MAY:  But that's not -- that's not 5 

the case.  It's not a subdivided site. 6 

 MR. KEYS:  I understand that.  I 7 

understand that. 8 

 MR. MAY:  And that was not the case at 9 

King's Creek. 10 

 MR. KEYS:  Yeah, but -- but that -- that 11 

fact rests on the linkage. 12 

 MR. MAY:  Right. 13 

 MR. KEYS:  In other words -- in other 14 

words, if this building were not for zoning 15 

purposes deemed an addition to an existing 16 

building, it would have to sit on its own lot. 17 

 MR. MAY:  Right, but at's not the case. 18 

 MR. KEYS:  But it's not the case. 19 

 MR. MAY:  It is on a single lot. 20 

 MR. KEYS:  I understand that, and I 21 

accept that, but it is also taking advantage of 22 
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the fact that it links itself to a contributing 1 

building. 2 

 MR. MAY:  Right.  What's being done here 3 

is actually in many ways less complicated than 4 

what's happened in other cases where you're 5 

trying to save a historic building, and which is 6 

just by its mere nature of lower density.  And 7 

rather than doing a combined lot development or 8 

something else more complicated, you wind up -- 9 

or doing TDRs or something like that, you wind up 10 

being able to do it all on one lot.  It doesn't 11 

seem to me that that's uncommon. 12 

 Do you think that this is really an 13 

unusual circumstance? 14 

 MR. KEYS:  I think it is, because this 15 

building, this addition is not being linked to a 16 

historic building. 17 

 MR. MAY:  Well, the -- yeah.  I mean, I 18 

think you're splitting hairs on the nature of the 19 

historic building. 20 

 MR. KEYS:  I'm not splitting hairs.  The 21 

contributing element is the church. 22 
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 MR. MAY:  Right.  And there's nothing 1 

that says that in order to do an addition to it, 2 

you need to join to the original building either. 3 

 I mean, the contributing building is the 4 

building.  The building is a building.  It's not 5 

a portion of a building.  There's no 6 

matter-of-right ability for them to tear off, 7 

though, the noncontributing portions without HPRB 8 

review.  I mean, it's all part of the same 9 

building.  So I'm not sure that the argument 10 

really gets very far. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any final 12 

questions from Board members? 13 

 [No audible response.] 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I don't see 15 

any. 16 

 So then I believe, Mr. Keys, that 17 

concludes your case? 18 

 MR. KEYS:  Yes. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Then at this 20 

point in time, I'll look to the audience to see 21 

if there's any individuals in support or in 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  198 

opposition to this case.  If there's individuals 1 

-- okay, let's hear. 2 

 ANC will be after -- sorry.  We can take 3 

you out of turn if you like, but we first will go 4 

to the individuals, and then we'll go to the ANC 5 

before we go to the Office of Planning, because I 6 

know there will be a whole bunch of 7 

cross-examination of Office of Planning. 8 

 But if we can open up -- I think we've 9 

got some chairs right here.  So if you can just 10 

come forward one at a time, because I believe 11 

this gentleman here in the turtleneck, we'll have 12 

him go first.  We don't need to clear out every 13 

-- we're clearing out a whole bunch of chairs.  14 

Everybody can come down, fill up as many chairs 15 

as you can, and then we will -- if we can get 3 16 

minutes on the clock for our first individual. 17 

 [Pause.] 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So I'll turn to 19 

the gentleman right in front of me.  I'll ask you 20 

to introduce yourself, stating your name and home 21 

address, and you'll be provided 3 minutes to 22 
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speak. 1 

 You need to actually press the green 2 

button until it's bright green. 3 

 MR. McGRATH:  Thank you very much, Madam 4 

Chair.  My name is Jim McGrath.  I am chairman of 5 

the D.C. Tenants Advocacy Coalition, commonly 6 

called TENAC, a city-wide lead organization 7 

representing those living in rental housing.  And 8 

I also have the honor of being president of the 9 

Baystate Tenants Association, which is right 10 

across the street from this Applicant's property.  11 

 And I'm very familiar with the property, 12 

and I'm very familiar with the entire area, I 13 

might add. 14 

 I would like to start very simply to say 15 

that we have four essential, very simple problems 16 

with this proposal.  It's too big, it's too high, 17 

it's too dense, and there's too much mass in it.  18 

 And I would also like to take exception 19 

to, I believe it was, the architect who stated 20 

that my building, which is like The Richmond 21 

cheek to cheek with this proposed development, 22 
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except that our cheek is closer on the 17th 1 

Street side than their cheek which is closer on 2 

the O Street side.  He said that we were given 3 

ample, adequate notice about this proceedings.  I 4 

don't recall any notice whatsoever. 5 

 Now, it may have happened, but if it 6 

happened, it happened without any attention to 7 

yours truly.  And as president of the Baystate 8 

Tenants Association, one might have thought a 9 

trifle extra attention might have been paid 10 

there. 11 

 We could not come in as parties because 12 

of a number of complicating factors that aren't 13 

necessary to repeat here. 14 

 I think it's a little bit disingenuous, 15 

another point made, that at 90 feet, The Richmond 16 

was spared a certain kind of, I suppose, 17 

voyeurism, one might say, you know, as opposed to 18 

being at the 70-feet cutoff, but that's a 19 

specious argument. 20 

 I am at the roof garden of the Baystate 21 

Apartments all the time, and I must tell you I do 22 
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not purposely go up there to canvas The Richmond 1 

apartments, but it's very easy to see when those 2 

buildings illuminated, activities going on in the 3 

building, and purposely, they are entirely 4 

innocent as any apartment dwellers might be.  So 5 

the 90-feet-versus-70-feet question is totally 6 

moot, in my opinion. 7 

 My principal objection here is that it 8 

seems as though we are filling in every open 9 

space in the community.  Ironically, two of the 10 

prime offenders are churches.  On 18th Street, 11 

it's St. Thomas Church, and on 17th Street, it's 12 

First Baptist.  These are wonderful churches.  13 

Everybody loves them.  They do very good things, 14 

but they are also filling in all the open space 15 

in the area. 16 

 Robert Frost said, "One time something 17 

there is that doesn't love a wall."  Today's 18 

world, there's something there is that doesn't 19 

like any open space in an urban setting.  Well, 20 

that's a shame. 21 

 One would also hope that this height, 22 
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this 90-foot height, where is it written that 1 

90-feet height is literally written in stone?  2 

But there's a fiction connected with that 90-feet 3 

height, and that's the penthouse add-on, which 4 

significantly elevates the 90-foot height to well 5 

over 100 feet oftentimes.  And those penthouses 6 

are massive, and their configurations are 7 

exceedingly blocking oftentimes to views, to 8 

light, to air, to what have you. 9 

 So I would say that I would ask the Board 10 

respectfully to seriously consider lowering at 11 

least the penthouse height.  If it can't be 12 

lopped off, then the building should be lowered 13 

to accommodate total to the structure and 14 

penthouse to no more than 90 feet. 15 

 And I would respectfully ask that that be 16 

considered seriously.  Since it is so often cited 17 

as being a matter of right, we consider it a 18 

matter of wrong, and we seriously request that 19 

you would entertain those views and give it some 20 

careful result. 21 

 And I thank you very much. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 1 

much, Mr. McGrath. 2 

 Just for a point of clarification, are 3 

you here testifying in your individual capacity 4 

or in your capacity as either someone from D.C. 5 

TAC or on behalf of the Baystate Apartments, just 6 

so -- 7 

 MR. McGRATH:  On behalf of the Baystate 8 

Apartments.  We have in a resolution opposed this 9 

development before, and we do so again. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Thank 11 

you for that clarification. 12 

 Do any Board members have any specific 13 

questions for Mr. McGrath? 14 

 [No audible response.] 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 16 

thank you for coming down. 17 

 I'll turn to the gentleman to your left. 18 

 MR. SUSSMAN:  Thank you, ma'am.  My name 19 

is Michael Sussman.  I'm a resident of Dupont 20 

Circle.  I'm a former ANC commissioner for 2B, 21 

and I am a small property owner in the 22 
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neighborhood.  I own a small rental building. 1 

 And I can tell you from a personal 2 

experience that we need additional rental housing 3 

in the area.  The lack of rental housing has put 4 

a tremendous pressure on the existing housing 5 

stock. 6 

 For example, when I put an add on 7 

craigslist, I get between 20 and 40 responses in 8 

that neighborhood, depending on the time of the 9 

year. 10 

 This needs to be a pluralistic 11 

neighborhood.  A financially healthy church is 12 

important, the stores are important, and we need 13 

condominiums, people to live there, and we need 14 

rental people.  They bring another factor to the 15 

neighborhood. 16 

 I believe that you would mass your 17 

housing where you have your mass transit, and we 18 

have our mass transit right there. 19 

 This is the right property at the right 20 

time and the right spot, and it needs to be an 21 

adequate size, and it needs to have a number of 22 
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rental units there that can make an imprint on 1 

the housing stock, which right now is sometimes 2 

dwindling.  And we need as much a presence in the 3 

neighborhood as we can, and this is a good 4 

building.  It should be built. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes.  Thank you 6 

very much. 7 

 Do any Board members have any questions 8 

of this individual? 9 

 [No audible response.] 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No?  Thank you 11 

for coming down and providing your testimony in 12 

support of the application. 13 

 MS. HACKNEY:  Good afternoon.  My name is 14 

Lynn Hackney.  I live at 1761 Church Street, 15 

which is about a block and a half from the site 16 

in question.  I've lived there for 15 years.  I 17 

also owned a business on 17th Street. 18 

 I think the additional density to the 19 

neighborhood is extremely positive, not to be 20 

redundant on the comments just made, but as a 21 

transit-oriented development.  22 
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 And I think what I see happen a lot in 1 

the city is we talk about smart growth, and we 2 

talk about transit-oriented development, but then 3 

when it comes down to it, a lot of things aren't 4 

necessarily designed for that, for that type of 5 

living.  And I think what Keener-Square has done, 6 

that's very unique and unusual, has spent a 7 

tremendous amount of time in thinking about 8 

what's right for that site. 9 

 I walk by that site at least twice a day 10 

on my way to work, and it's a parking lot.  And I 11 

think to talk about keeping open spaces is a very 12 

good thing, but I think considering a parking lot 13 

as a contributing factor open space is not. 14 

 And I also know that there were a 15 

significant number of large national developers 16 

looking at the site, and I really believe had one 17 

of them secured in agreement with the church.  We 18 

could be looking at something much more dense for 19 

the by-right that's been mentioned and a 20 

questionable design, and I believe that 21 

Keener-Square -- you know, Gary Square talked 22 
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about his experience in the neighborhood.  1 

They're true Dupont Circle people. 2 

 I walk by, my dog by many of their 3 

buildings every day.  They're always very well 4 

maintained, have the best landscaping in Dupont. 5 

 So not only do they build a good product, they 6 

maintain it, and I think it will be a huge asset 7 

for the neighborhood. 8 

 I also know a lot of our neighbors and 9 

individuals that utilize the church services that 10 

are currently offered.  So I think the testimony 11 

on how this will help the church continue to 12 

offer services in the neighborhood is very 13 

important, and I think all in all this building 14 

will be a great asset.  And I'd like to see you 15 

approve it. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 17 

much. 18 

 Do any Board members have any questions? 19 

 [No audible response.] 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I don't see 21 

any. 22 
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 Thank you very much for coming down. 1 

 I think we've got one, two, three, four, 2 

and maybe five other individuals that are going 3 

to testify.   I just -- I quickly want to just 4 

jump -- sorry -- if -- and we're going to put 5 

this case on pause for just 4 minutes, not even 6 

probably.  It will be 2 minutes. 7 

 And if we can call the Potomac Avenue 8 

case quickly. 9 

 Sorry, Mr. Moy.  I know I said we're 10 

going to eat at the dias, and now I've called 11 

you. 12 

 MR. MOY:  Sorry about that.  I was just 13 

munching my -- all right. 14 

 Application No. 18275 15 

 MR. MOY:  All right.  That would be 16 

Application No. 18275, correct? 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes. 18 

 MR. MOY:  Which is the Application of 19 

Potomac Avenue LLC, pursuant to 11 DCMR 3103.2 20 

and 3104.1, for a special exception for a change 21 

of nonconforming use allowing a coffee shop on 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  209 

the first floor under Subsection 2003.1 and a 1 

variance from the use provisions to allow a pet 2 

supply store on the second floor of an existing 3 

two-story building under Subsection 350.1 in the 4 

R-5-B District at premises 1200 Potomac Avenue, 5 

S.E., property located in Square 1021, Lot 34. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 7 

much. 8 

 And the parties don't need to come 9 

forward.  What I'll just indicate is that I 10 

believe all the parties have agreed to jointly 11 

consent to a postponement. 12 

 Are the parties -- are the parties 13 

present for this case in the audience? 14 

 [No audible response.] 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  They are not.  16 

No one -- no one is here for this case right now? 17 

 [No audible response.] 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Moy? 19 

 MR. MOY:  Yeah.  I wasn't in receipt of 20 

that information, so I can't add anything more 21 

than what you already know. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Ms. Glazer? 1 

 MS. GLAZER:  Madam Chair, I was just 2 

informed by Mr. Nero that the parties did not 3 

want to stay.  I don't know if they are here, but 4 

they apparently have talked about -- 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  They are no 6 

longer here. 7 

 MS. GLAZER:  -- a postponement. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Well, 9 

then I -- 10 

 MS. GLAZER:  I can check to see if 11 

anybody is here. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I have full 13 

faith in Mr. Nero and his statements, that if 14 

they have consented, then we will -- I will 15 

postpone this case to -- we'll put it in the 16 

morning of December 13th.  So that case is now 17 

postponed to the morning of December 13th. 18 

 MR. MOY:  All right. 19 

 Application No. 18272 (continued) 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Then now we can 21 

continue on with our First Baptist Church Case, 22 
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18272 for the record, and I thank you. 1 

 We will go back down to individuals who 2 

are wishing to testify, and I'll turn to the lady 3 

at the end.  If you can introduce yourself by 4 

stating your name and home address and then 5 

whether you are in support or in opposition of 6 

the case and then present your testimony. 7 

 MS. HARLAN:  My name is Christi Harlan.  8 

I live at 1615 Q Street, also known as the Cairo 9 

Condominium, which probably cast the largest 10 

shadow of any residential building in the 11 

community. 12 

 I am a member of the board of directors 13 

of the Cairo Association, accustomed to dealing 14 

with rooftop issues, accustomed to dealing with 15 

rentals.  We are a condominium.  We're 16 

unfortunately at this point at over 60 percent 17 

rental, which I believe supports the preceding 18 

witness' testimony about the demand for rental 19 

property in the area. 20 

 But I'm here today to speak as -- just as 21 

Dave Ryder, I am an elected officer of the First 22 
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Baptist Church.  I am the church clerk.  I have 1 

been a member of the church for 17 years, but in 2 

this case, my interest as a 16-year resident of 3 

the neighborhood trumped every interest I have as 4 

a church member. 5 

 I've been very active with the Dupont 6 

Circle Citizens Association.  I've been their 7 

public affairs director.  I have been active in 8 

the neighborhood through church activities making 9 

sandwiches for Martha's Kitchen, any variety of 10 

things. 11 

 I have looked at this project as a church 12 

member from the eyes of management of a large 13 

condominium building and also with concern for 14 

the neighborhood that I love.  I would not 15 

support this project if I did not think it was 16 

good for the Dupont Circle neighborhood.  I 17 

wholeheartedly support this.  I believe it will 18 

provide not a windfall for the church.  Yes, we 19 

have a deficit right now.  Yes, we have a 20 

$5-million delay -- $5 million in delayed 21 

maintenance, but that's not taking into account 22 
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the ongoing maintenance for this beautiful 1 

neo-gothic church, the sanctuary that we have, 2 

the space that we want to build for the ongoing 3 

Sunday School classes for our growing groups of 4 

-- okay, they're really short right now, but the 5 

young people that will grow eventually and I hope 6 

join me in the church choir, that for more than 7 

51 years has joined with community choirs every 8 

Christmas to offer a free candlelight service for 9 

the community, on top of the free concerts that 10 

we offer with our Steinway concert grand piano 11 

and one of these days with our beautiful new 12 

organ. 13 

 We love this neighborhood.  I love this 14 

neighborhood.  Please give us permission to build 15 

this and continue our service.  Thank you. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 17 

much. 18 

 I'm going to just jump over here to the 19 

lady in the purple. 20 

 MS. WACHTEL:  My name is Bonnie K. 21 

Wachtel, and I live at 1711 Massachusetts Avenue, 22 
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the Boston House.  That is within 200 feet of the 1 

proposed structure, directly on the other side of 2 

17th Street, and I can tell you that the 3 

financial value of my apartment as well as the 4 

quality of my own life will be affected by this 5 

building, not just in a general way, as others in 6 

the neighborhood.  I've lived in that building 7 

for 25 years. 8 

 The gentleman from the Baystate 9 

commented, I believe, that he didn't feel there 10 

really was good community involvement and good 11 

notice and discussion of what the building was 12 

about, but I'd have to say I attended a couple of 13 

those ANC meetings and found them to be not 14 

helpful and indeed, in a mild way, somewhat 15 

deceptive as to what this project was actually 16 

going to entail. 17 

 For example, I personally am most 18 

interested in the view from my window down the O 19 

Street corridor, and if Mr. Colbert had 20 

approached the group at the ANC by immediately 21 

stating, "Now, I'd like you to know with respect 22 
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to that side of the street, this is going to be 1 

about 4 feet closer to the edge of the sidewalk 2 

than the church," in other words, a very 3 

significantly different massing of building on 4 

the street, I might not be here.  I might not 5 

even be sitting here. 6 

 But instead, his regular statement was 7 

always it's going to be in line with the existing 8 

buildings, it will be in line with the church, it 9 

will be in line with the Airline Pilots building; 10 

whereas in point of fact, when you look at the 11 

drawings, you see there are 4-foot window 12 

projections on the 17th Street side, there are 13 

3-foot window projections on the O Street side.  14 

And to the extent that this building is in line 15 

with the O Street, with the First Baptist Church 16 

annex, the main part of the building is only in 17 

line with the farthest projection of one doorway 18 

from the First Baptist annex. 19 

 Now, I'm sure that Mr. Colbert and the 20 

others will say, "Look, we have a right to build 21 

to the property line, and we have a right to have 22 
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these window projections."  They effortlessly 1 

move between this is what we have a right to do 2 

and, "Oh, but we're in touch with the community. 3 

 We help the community.  We talk with the 4 

community.  Everything is for the community 5 

standards," and I'd just like to say I find this 6 

very jarring and inconsistent. 7 

 This building is not compatible with the 8 

aesthetic standards on O Street with either the 9 

Richmond or the First Baptist Church and its 10 

annex.  It is completely different in the sense 11 

of not having any open green space.  The other 12 

two buildings are just light-years away from it. 13 

 And then they go on, however, about 14 

everything else is 90 feet around them, so they 15 

can be 90 feet.  I mean, when it helps them, they 16 

speak of the other buildings in line.  And when 17 

it doesn't help them, namely the amenities that 18 

are attached to those other bg buildings, then 19 

they speak a completely different tune. 20 

 Now, I've learned a lot here just sitting 21 

in this hearing.  I've learned that this is a 22 
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$100-million project for the First Baptist 1 

Church, which I was not aware of, and I have also 2 

learned something with respect to this odd 3 

elements of the zoning law.  4 

 And what it sounded like to me -- I won't 5 

embarrass myself by trying to restate the points, 6 

because I might make a mistake.  It sounds like a 7 

lot of form over substance in terms of is this an 8 

addition to the church and what is the real 9 

zoning and how should the zoning be computed. 10 

 And just speaking as a citizen, I'd have 11 

to say I consider this very dismaying, and I 12 

suggest you send this group back to the community 13 

to have real conversations with the residents to 14 

whom this affects the most.  And I'm sure we'll 15 

all be able to come to an understanding about a 16 

building that really meets the needs of both the 17 

community, the church, and fits in aesthetically 18 

with the standards of that lot. 19 

 Thank you very much. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 21 

 We'll now turn to the gentleman right in 22 
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front of me. 1 

 MR. LAMBERT:  My name is Dennis Lambert. 2 

 I live at 2122 California Street, N.W.  I've 3 

been a member of the First Baptist Church for 20 4 

years.  I currently serve as a deacon of the 5 

church. 6 

 I would just add very, very briefly to 7 

what our pastor, Dr. Haggray, and our moderator 8 

and what Christi has said about the historicity 9 

of our church and our intention to remain in this 10 

community and be -- continue to be very much a 11 

part of this community. 12 

 We have a very, very difficult financial 13 

situation, which you heard about, and that this 14 

is a very critical part of our being able to meet 15 

that and thereby continuing to be a presence in 16 

our community and in fact expanding that 17 

presence. 18 

 We believe that the proposal that has 19 

been vetted with all the appropriate community 20 

organizations provides an opportunity for us to 21 

continue our current ministries and certainly the 22 
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opportunity in the future to expand them. 1 

 We hope very much that you will be able 2 

to grant our petition on this and very much 3 

appreciate your hearing from us today. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 5 

much, Mr. Lambert, and I think -- is this our 6 

final gentleman?  Is there anybody else in the 7 

audience?  I'll turn to our final individual 8 

witness.  9 

 Your microphone isn't on.  You have to 10 

push the button.  Thank you. 11 

 MR. DOXIE:  Thank you.  My name is Mel 12 

Doxie.  I've been a member of the church for 25 13 

years.  I have served as a deacon and a Sunday 14 

School teacher. 15 

 These types of issues always are very 16 

difficult. 17 

 I should have stated also I live in Mount 18 

Pleasant.  I've lived there for 35 years.  It's a 19 

historic district.  My house is over a hundred 20 

years old. 21 

 And next to me when I moved in, there was 22 
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a large lot that was vacant where everyone could 1 

take their dogs, where everyone could take their 2 

children to play. 3 

 The Stoddard Baptist Nursing Home wanted 4 

to buy that land and turn it into a nursing home. 5 

 The community was up in arms about losing their 6 

space. 7 

 I was able to get the neighborhood to at 8 

least come together at a meeting and meet with 9 

the people and find out what they wanted to do 10 

and what the nursing home would do for the 11 

elderly.  It was not a profit-making operation; 12 

it was for those who had less than was necessary 13 

to take care of themselves.  And through getting 14 

them to meet each other and talk with each other, 15 

they agreed to allow the home to be built.  The 16 

home still exists and has gone on to add to other 17 

nursing homes. 18 

 It benefitted the community, as have 19 

other things in the community where the change is 20 

hard.  We had Barney Neighborhood House there in 21 

Mount Pleasant.  We also had Neighbors CANSAO 22 
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[ph] in Mount Pleasant.  The neighbors who were 1 

up in arms, they did not want these people there, 2 

but through the units working together, they now 3 

take it for granted that these are things that 4 

are appropriate and proper in the neighborhood 5 

that serves in the Nation's Capital. 6 

 I think this is the right thing to do.  7 

The First Baptist Church has tried to be a very 8 

good neighbor in the neighborhood.  The First 9 

Baptist Church has given longevity, and it did 10 

not, as I think I heard someone earlier suggest, 11 

try to buy these properties as some sort of 12 

scheme or in some way to do things.  In fact, 13 

quite often the officers of the church, when a 14 

plot became vacant, would go to the church and 15 

say this is a lot that's contiguous, we should 16 

purchase it.  The church always said, "We don't 17 

want to get involved in debt," and they did not 18 

buy those properties.  And it was only due 19 

largely to the fact that members of the church 20 

were able to put money together, buy these lots, 21 

and subsequently, they became the property.  They 22 
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turned them over to the church at some point in 1 

time. 2 

 I think that what you will find is that 3 

the church will be able to better enhance its 4 

assistance to places like the Ross School, to the 5 

neighborhood in general, in terms of the things 6 

that it can do not just for those who are needy, 7 

but also for those who love great music, for 8 

those who love great concerts, those who like to 9 

hear outstanding speakers.  And the church is 10 

inhibited in that regard right now through the 11 

lack of the proper funds, and this will provide a 12 

steady stream of money for the church to do the 13 

things that it was built to do and that it feels 14 

dedicated to perform. 15 

 And I would ask that everyone agree that 16 

this is the right thing to do, and that 17 

everything has been done in the proper way in 18 

order to appropriate that. 19 

 Thank you. 20 

 [Pause.] 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Hello.  I 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  223 

believe we have testimony from the ANC, we'll go 1 

to next.  Feel free to introduce yourself. 2 

 MR. SILVERSTEIN:  Good afternoon, Madam 3 

Chair, Board members.  My name is Mike 4 

Silverstein.  I represent ANC-2B06.  I am the 5 

former chair of the Dupont Circle ANC, and we'll 6 

soon be meeting with your former chair on the 7 

ABRA board, on the ABC board. 8 

 I would point out that our ANC probably 9 

spent more time on this particular project than 10 

we have on any other project of its type in 11 

recent history.  We had five meetings, four or 12 

five, if you want to count the one where the 13 

project was originally introduced, where we took 14 

no action. 15 

 We had community meetings that had 16 

attendance greater than this, and there were also 17 

some back-and-forths going on as to how we could 18 

work with them to make the project better. 19 

 Zoning in this case is only part of a 20 

larger project, because this is part of the 21 

Historic District of 16th Street, and it also 22 
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faces on or is seen from the Massachusetts Avenue 1 

Historic District.  And the first part of what we 2 

dealt with was Historic Preservation. 3 

 We work very closely with the Dupont 4 

Circle Conservancy, and they came to the same 5 

agreement that we did, that the lines on this 6 

project and the massing and all of these things 7 

as stated fit in as a perfect infill. 8 

 I find myself in the odd position of 9 

actually agreeing with Tersh Boasberg, maybe for 10 

the first time in my life, that this project is 11 

spectacular in that it nods to Boston House, and 12 

the art deco notes on here are absolutely perfect 13 

for the site. 14 

 The fact that the Conservancy and the 15 

HPRB were unanimously in favor of this project 16 

make us feel very good, because we all feel that 17 

this is a perfect infill.  It's like putting in a 18 

tooth that matches rather than, as some would 19 

say, a tooth that is half as big as the ones 20 

around it.  When this project is done, I think we 21 

will all look upon it with pride. 22 
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 It also fits in the neighborhood, because 1 

there are some things that have been going on in 2 

the neighborhood that came to our attention when 3 

we had to redistrict this year.  We were stunned 4 

to find out that seven of our nine single-member 5 

districts showed no population growth at all.  6 

Two, in fact, showed considerable declines.  Two 7 

others showed increases. 8 

 What's happening in that area is the real 9 

estate values are so high, the property values 10 

are so high, that the properties are becoming 11 

unaffordable and are being taken over by NGOs, 12 

and, you know, the old subdivision thing isn't 13 

working anymore.  And now you're having fewer 14 

people or you've having a population stagnation. 15 

 We also found -- and this is part of the 16 

neighborhood situation -- that the restaurants 17 

and businesses along the 17th Street neighborhood 18 

serving retail core, places like Trio's, Annie's 19 

Paramount Steakhouse, hardware store, they are 20 

finding that they have had over the past 10 years 21 

as much as a 30-percent decline in foot traffic. 22 
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 A big reason for that is because 14th Street is 1 

having a resurgence.  U Street has had a terrific 2 

resurgence, and so you don't have people coming 3 

from as far away. 4 

 What they need, a shot in the arm, would 5 

be a couple hundred more people who live within a 6 

block or two, who can come and patronize these 7 

places. 8 

 We don't have any problem at all with the 9 

idea that these people will be moving into the 10 

neighborhood, that they'll bring cars.  All you 11 

have to do is stand out there at 7:30 any 12 

morning, and you will see these people voting 13 

with their feet by the hundreds.  This and 14 

Capitol Hill are the two premier walkable 15 

neighborhoods.  The idea that some people have 16 

said that this is going to bring about some sort 17 

of a parking issue or peace order in quiet, we're 18 

not at all worried about that.  We'll probably 19 

have more people riding their bicycles to work 20 

than driving. 21 

 And we have worked with the Applicant -- 22 
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sorry.  I didn't bring my cheaters.  I left them 1 

in the car, and I'm trying to read this.  There 2 

were several things that we asked them to do, and 3 

they did. 4 

 We really believe that there's a great 5 

need for starter apartments in the neighborhood. 6 

 Mr. Sussman is absolutely right.  Architecture 7 

gives a neighborhood its character, but people 8 

give the neighborhood its life, and we need more 9 

people in our neighborhood as these fancy 10 

beautiful old homes become offices for NGOs. 11 

 And one of the big problems we have is 12 

that there are no two-bedrooms.  What happens to 13 

all of our young people when baby makes three?  14 

They changed the configuration of the place to 15 

provide us a tier of two-bedrooms, so that that 16 

might happen.  They're acting in good faith. 17 

 We asked them could you move the 18 

penthouse back a little and provide some more 19 

green space to provide protection, a little bit 20 

more privacy for the folks at the Richmond.  They 21 

did that, good faith. 22 
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 And finally, we asked them to increase 1 

the green space in the front, and they did that. 2 

 The neighborhood process has worked well, 3 

and we gave serious, serous consideration to all 4 

of this.  The arguments that we heard were very 5 

different from the ones you heard.  I don't know 6 

if I should go into them, but some of them were 7 

just completely off the wall.  And many of the 8 

things that have been brought up now were things 9 

that we never heard word one of. 10 

 But based on what we got from the 11 

community, our honest and sincere efforts, we 12 

came up with a resolution, and my fellow 13 

commissioner, Victor Wexler, who is SMD, will 14 

house this new development, would like to read 15 

this resolution. 16 

 MR. WEXLER:  Thank you very much, ladies 17 

and gentlemen of the commission. 18 

 I will read this letter.  I want first a 19 

moment of explanation.  The ANC decided, of 20 

course, this application came in two pieces, one 21 

regarding the concept design, which is the matter 22 
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for the Historic Preservation people, and also 1 

the questions of the zoning variances, the 2 

special exception, which are of concern to you. 3 

 But over the course of two ANC meetings, 4 

we decided we would address them with one letter, 5 

which I would like to read, which very precisely 6 

tells you what process we went through. 7 

 I can only also add to that, my personal 8 

testimony, that there was a great deal of meeting 9 

and conversation about this project.  In fact, we 10 

had one, for example, open Zoning Committee 11 

meeting, which was the largest committee 12 

populated meeting on the issue, and there were 13 

many thoughts, pro and con, about equal hearing. 14 

 And the commissioners were able to use that to 15 

inform and come up with this resolution, which 16 

after considering all of these comments of pro 17 

and con, all the letters, came up with this 18 

unanimous resolution.  And so I ask your 19 

indulgence in reading it: 20 

     At its regular meeting on September 14th, 21 

2011, the Dupont Circle Advisory 22 
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Commission ANC-2B considered the 1 

above-referenced matter with all -- 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Actually, I am 3 

going to interrupt you.  We have that as part of 4 

the record, and we've already read that. 5 

 MR. WEXLER:  All right. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  There is no 7 

need to go through and read it when we already 8 

have it and we've already all read and reviewed 9 

it. 10 

 MR. WEXLER:  All right. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So I appreciate 12 

that, but we have actually already gone through 13 

that. 14 

 I guess I would have one question for 15 

both of you.  You indicated that you obviously 16 

had a lot of turnout at both meetings, but that 17 

there were some different points that were 18 

brought up today.  And you both were very kind to 19 

sit through all of the testimony.  Obviously, 20 

we've been going now -- what time is it?  It's 21 

two o'clock.  So you've heard a lot of the 22 
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discussion, I gather. 1 

 Is there anything that you heard today 2 

that differs from what you heard in the 3 

discussions that would change your support, 4 

either in favor or in opposition of this? 5 

 MR. SILVERSTEIN:  There's a lot different 6 

that we heard, but there is nothing that would 7 

change my support, not even close. 8 

 MR. WEXLER:  We were not -- although the 9 

discussion about the lighting and all that was 10 

not a major issue in the discussion, so that is 11 

new, but it doesn't change the way I voted or the 12 

way I feel.  And we dealt with each item 13 

seriatim, as you know, being as a recipient of 14 

the letter.  So the ANC took its stand after due 15 

deliberation and in agreement with the Dupont 16 

Conservancy. 17 

 Thank you. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do any Board 19 

members have any other questions for anybody from 20 

the ANC? 21 

 MR. MAY:  I just want to make a comment. 22 
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 You know, we see here and at the Zoning 1 

Commission a lot of resolutions from ANCs, and 2 

this is just about as thorough as I've ever seen 3 

in terms of covering all of the issues and the 4 

relevant issues, even the sort of hot button 5 

issues that we have discussed a little bit today. 6 

 And I just -- I really appreciate the effort 7 

that went into this, even if you didn't get to 8 

read the entire thing into the record. 9 

 MR. WEXLER:  All right. 10 

 MR. MAY:  I appreciate it as it is. 11 

 MR. WEXLER:  Thank you. 12 

 MR. SILVERSTEIN:  Thank you very much, 13 

Board member.  We take very seriously the 14 

building of anything in a historic district, and 15 

we understand that this is something that will be 16 

there for decades and decades.  And this is not 17 

something that we're just going to take and look 18 

at and say, "Ah, go do it."  It's not -- you 19 

know, we take our responsibility very, very 20 

seriously.   It's our neighborhood, and we love 21 

it dearly. 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  233 

 MR. MAY:  Your work and your 1 

consideration of the issues really shows in what 2 

you've submitted in the record. 3 

 MR. SILVERSTEIN:  Thank you. 4 

 MR. WEXLER:  Thank you very much. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Just since 6 

we're taking this out of order, I just want to 7 

indicate that we do have the resolution of the 8 

ANC, and it does meet our requirements.  It 9 

indicates that it was at a regularly scheduled 10 

meeting with a quorum present, and it was 9 to 0 11 

in support, and that will receive great weight. 12 

 That being said, at this point in time, I 13 

appreciate you both coming down.  I will now turn 14 

to the Office of Planning for their report. 15 

 MR. WEXLER:  Thank you. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 17 

much. 18 

 MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Good afternoon, Madam 19 

Chair and members of the Board.  For the record, 20 

my name is Paul Goldstein with the D.C. Office of 21 

Planning. 22 
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 The Office of Planning recommends 1 

approval of the Applicant's request for an area 2 

variance from Section 530.1 to permit a uniform 3 

building height of 90 feet and a special 4 

exception from roof structure, Section 411.5, to 5 

accommodate a residential building addition to an 6 

existing church at 1328 16th Street, N.W.  The 7 

property, as you've heard, Lot 163 and Square 8 

181, is split-zoned at DC SP-1 and DC SP-2. 9 

 Concerning the area variance, OP's report 10 

details how the application meets the variance 11 

test.  Just in brief, the property exhibits 12 

exceptional features.  As you've heard, it's an 13 

irregular shape.  It's large, at approximately 14 

43,300 square feet, and lengthy, as it fronts on 15 

three streets and stretches between 16th and 17th 16 

Streets. 17 

 The site is also occupied by a historic 18 

church, as you've heard. 19 

 These exceptional features impose a 20 

practical difficulty, which is unnecessarily 21 

burdensome to the Applicant.  The location of the 22 
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church constrains locations on the site, where 1 

new development can go in.  To strictly comply 2 

with the SP-1 height restriction, the Applicant 3 

could construct a building of uneven heights, 4 

which the Applicant testified would create 5 

awkward and inefficient floor plates and 6 

mechanical quarters and could cause increased 7 

cost and programmatic disruptions. 8 

 Overall, the Applicant's proposal still 9 

underdevelops the site for the permissible FAR, 10 

and granting a variance should not cause 11 

substantial detriment to the public good or 12 

impair the intent of the Zone Plan.  The proposed 13 

height, as you've heard, is generally consistent 14 

with nearby buildings, and residential 15 

development is consistent with SP-1 and -2 16 

zoning. 17 

 Finally, as described in the OP report, 18 

the Applicant has satisfied the standards with 19 

the special exception relief under Section 411.5 20 

for uneven roof heights. 21 

 That concludes my presentation.  I am now 22 
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available for any questions. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I'll open it up 2 

to see if the Applicant has any questions for the 3 

Office of Planning, and if you can identify that 4 

on the record. 5 

 MS. BROWN:  No questions for the Office 6 

of Planning, Madam Chair. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Mr. 8 

Keys, do you have any questions for the Office of 9 

Planning? 10 

 MR. KEYS:  Yes.  Just one, maybe two. 11 

 Mr. Goldstein, on page 5 of your report 12 

under Item 3, the last sentence of the first 13 

paragraph says that in response to concerns 14 

expressed by neighbors in The Richmond, the 15 

Applicant has developed a shadow study. 16 

 Did you examine that shadow study? 17 

 MR. GOLDSTEIN:  The shadow study was 18 

shared with me, yes. 19 

 MR. KEYS:  And on that same page, 20 

footnote 4, you make reference to the PUD that we 21 

talked about, and you say it appears that as a 22 
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rear portion of The Richmond building located on 1 

a split lot, zoned lot, exceeded the permitted 2 

height limitation of the SP-1 zone.  What was the 3 

point of that comment? 4 

 MR. GOLDSTEIN:  I was just noting an 5 

interesting fact that I saw.  The implications of 6 

that are -- are not really that relevant, 7 

actually, to this case.  It was part of a PUD, as 8 

has been suggested, and it's just something I 9 

noted. 10 

 MR. KEYS:  Right.  Well, I'm glad you 11 

noted the zone boundary.  You also noted -- or 12 

you are aware that the Richmond apartment 13 

building is set back in that zone, in the SP-1 14 

zone. 15 

 MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Just by examining the 16 

maps, it does appear that it is set back, the 17 

SP-1 portion. 18 

 MR. KEYS:  Okay.  Did you -- you make 19 

reference on the first page to the fact that this 20 

property is within the Dupont Circle Overlay 21 

District? 22 
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 MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Yes, that is correct. 1 

 MR. KEYS:  Did you assess the impact of 2 

the Overlay District requirements in terms of how 3 

this project complies? 4 

 MR. GOLDSTEIN:  No, I did not.  I did not 5 

see the need to. 6 

 MR. KEYS:  No further questions. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Goldstein, 8 

you said that you didn't see the need to assess 9 

this as to the Dupont Circle Overlay.  Is that 10 

because you felt there was no conflict or -- 11 

 MR. GOLDSTEIN:  There was no zoning issue 12 

related to the Dupont Circle Overlay. 13 

 The Overlay, as I recall, deals with curb 14 

cuts, and there isn't an issue about curb cuts 15 

here.  And it also deals with PUDs, and there's 16 

not a PUD in this case.  So it did not seem to 17 

have any kind of zoning consequence to look at 18 

the overlay. 19 

 MR. KEYS:  I'm sorry, Mr. Goldstein.  20 

1501.4(e), which we cited, refers to the 21 

objectives and purposes of the overlay.  Are you 22 
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saying that has no relevance in this evaluation? 1 

 MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Just give me one moment. 2 

 I'm sorry.  Can you repeat the number 3 

that you -- 4 

 MR. KEYS:  1501.4(e). 5 

 MR. GOLDSTEIN:  I see "preserves area as 6 

planed as open gardens and back yards"; is that 7 

the provision that you're referencing? 8 

 MR. KEYS:  Yes. 9 

 MR. GOLDSTEIN:  It does have language, as 10 

you have cited, but as far as the zoning impact 11 

of that, it relates to PUDs and curb cuts. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I guess, Mr. 13 

Goldstein, I've got a question.  As my other 14 

colleague here and I are reminiscing about a very 15 

long other case that we had, N Street Follies, 16 

which also fell into the Dupont Circle Overlay 17 

District -- and I think we must have had days and 18 

packages of presentations on the issue, this 19 

exact issue. 20 

 And I'm almost positive in that case, 21 

Office of Planning did evaluate and come to an 22 
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opinion in that regard, evaluating whether or not 1 

they felt that it was either impacting or not.  I 2 

think there was a lot of testimony as to whether 3 

or not -- how the overlay affects different 4 

zones. 5 

 So I do think that we do have a lot of 6 

precedent in which there is an evaluation to be 7 

done when, especially in this regards to the 8 

potential open gardens -- in that regard, if you 9 

were to apply the overlay and look at the section 10 

(e) of 1501 -- was it 1501.4(e)?  Do you see that 11 

there is a conflict, or what would be your 12 

opinion based on the testimony you heard today 13 

about the public garden that's provided by The 14 

Richmond Condominium and the prior Richmond 15 

apartment building PUD application? 16 

 MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Sure.  Based on looking 17 

at the language of it now that has been 18 

highlighted, Section (e), I don't see an 19 

inconsistency with what is proposed versus that 20 

section. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 22 
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 Do any Board members have any other 1 

questions for the Office of Planning? 2 

 [No audible response.] 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do any parties 4 

now have any additional follow-up questions? 5 

 [No audible response.] 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 7 

then at this point in time, we will turn back to 8 

the Applicant, but before we provide closing 9 

remarks, I actually just have a couple of 10 

questions.  It may be necessary that some of 11 

their witnesses -- Mr. Ryder may be best to 12 

answer this question, but one of the things that 13 

have been stated in regards to Mr. Sher's 14 

statements, Ms. Brown's arguments as to the 15 

confluence of factors, is potentially in this 16 

figure now been thrown about by a couple of your 17 

individuals in support, this $5-million cost for 18 

deferred maintenance. 19 

 We did then hear both from some of the 20 

individuals in support and from some of the 21 

individuals in opposition, comments about organs 22 
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needing to be replaced, things like that.  I'm 1 

sure, you know, in my church we have different 2 

issues where pews need to be done, things to that 3 

effect. 4 

 However, when it comes to zoning, I need 5 

to understand exactly what that $5 million is 6 

made up of, because if you're going to try to use 7 

that as a factor, going towards the confluence of 8 

factors, it needs, in my view, definitely to be 9 

related to the actual physical building or 10 

structure and not potentially to any internal 11 

issues that would not be associated with the 12 

zoning relief. 13 

 MR. RYDER:  Thank you, Madam Chair.  Let 14 

me try to be more perfect in that answer. 15 

 The organ project goes back a very long 16 

time and is a totally separate consideration for 17 

our congregation.  We have been saving for that 18 

instrument since 1956. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Pennies, I 20 

guess. 21 

 [Laughter.] 22 
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 MR. RYDER:  The building sanctuary was 1 

originally designed for a new organ, and as one 2 

of our witnesses testified, we have a 3 

congregation very adverse to incurring debt, and 4 

so we have been saving for that instrument for a 5 

very long time.  It's a totally separate project. 6 

 None of the proceeds of this project, of 7 

the ground lease revenue, would be used for the 8 

organ instrument. 9 

 The $5 million is totally deferred 10 

maintenance from the Rand study that was 11 

prepared.  A lot of it is structural, roof 12 

repairs, wall repairs, those kinds of things. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And why do -- 14 

we should probably have a copy of that, it that's 15 

actually -- if it's a factor towards the 16 

confluence of factors in regards to -- I mean, I 17 

see it quoted in the Office of Planning's report, 18 

financial needs of the church.  I have heard it 19 

from both -- you know, some of the experts, I 20 

would think that either we would need a summation 21 

of that study in some regards or a copy of 22 
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something, either summarizing it from this 1 

contractor. 2 

 I'm sorry.  Who did you say it was? 3 

 MR. RYDER:  Rand Construction. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Rand 5 

Construction. 6 

 Something to just show the -- I know we 7 

have a lot of properties where we do consider the 8 

physical makeup of older buildings, and we've 9 

seen pictures, if the property was in disrepair, 10 

or we've seen cost estimations of what material 11 

would need -- or what aspects of those buildings 12 

would need to be improved.  So it would be 13 

something that I would be interested in seeing. 14 

 MS. BROWN:  Madam Chair, we'd be glad to 15 

submit something to the record.  I know the 16 

document that I've seen is about 2-inches thick. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  As I said, I 18 

may not want to see that whole document.  It 19 

would be counsel and the Applicant's discretion 20 

as to how they would like to summarize that and 21 

provide it to us. 22 
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 MS. BROWN:  Yes, we'd be glad to do that. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So while not 2 

overburdening the Board. 3 

 I don't have any other questions.  You 4 

don't mind being overburdened? 5 

 [Laughter.] 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do any other 7 

Board members have any other questions?  8 

 Mr. May. 9 

 MR. MAY:  It may well be that in your 10 

rebuttal and closing, you intend to address this 11 

anyway, but I am curious to hear more about your 12 

opinion of the connection between the building 13 

and the original church and how that is a 14 

meaningful connection and how it qualifies as an 15 

addition and so on. 16 

 But again, if that's already in your 17 

rebuttal, you can just do it that way. 18 

 MS. BROWN:  Right.  We plan to address 19 

that both through our rebuttal witness and in our 20 

closing. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Any other 22 
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questions from Board members? 1 

 I think Ms. Sorg -- 2 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Madam Chair, 3 

actually, I think if you can, to address it now, 4 

in case it brings up other questions, before you 5 

want to wrap up with your rebuttal and closing.  6 

It would be helpful to me at least, if that's 7 

possible. 8 

 MS. BROWN:  That would be fine. 9 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Thanks. 10 

 MS. BROWN:  And I'll let Mr. Sher address 11 

it, but I think we do need to keep in mind that 12 

we are dealing not with legal fictions.  We are 13 

dealing with the facts here, and the facts are 14 

that the Zoning Regulations deal with record 15 

lots.  And we have one record lot that has a 16 

building on it, and the only way that we can 17 

construct this is to have a meaningful addition. 18 

 So I'm going to turn it over to Mr. Sher 19 

and let him go through that for you.  Mr. Sher? 20 

 MR. SHER:  In the -- in the set of plans 21 

that were submitted on November 1st on the second 22 
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page, it's not a numbered page.  It's actually 1 

ahead of page No. 1.  There is a plat, and the 2 

plat shows the existing church building, the 3 

annex, and then the proposed apartment house 4 

construction. 5 

 I have not been inside the church 6 

building/annex, so I don't know how exactly where 7 

the connection is made, but I believe there are 8 

internal connections between the church and the 9 

annex, that you can pass from one or the other 10 

without having to go outside. 11 

 The church can testify to that probably 12 

better than I can. 13 

 MR. MAY:  What shows up in the plans, if 14 

you could point us to it in the plans further in 15 

the set. 16 

 MR. SHER:  Okay.  I'm saying that you 17 

won't see the connection between the church and 18 

the annex, because that's really not on these 19 

plans. 20 

 But on the connection between the annex 21 

and the apartment house, it is shown on the plat 22 
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at that point, and then it is shown on -- to the 1 

right on -- it's shown on Sheet 9 showing the 2 

connection through the covered passageway, from 3 

the hallway on the first floor, across and into 4 

the entrance to the church on the other side of 5 

that passageway, covered by the building above. 6 

 MR. COLBERT:  Excuse me.  I'd also like 7 

to point out that on page 8, the previous page, 8 

part of our agreement is that there are 36 9 

service space, which were going to be in our 10 

building.  So actually, the Baptist will be in 11 

our building, and they have a passageway on the 12 

upper right-hand corner.  You can see the 13 

connection that will be provided for that 14 

purpose. 15 

 MR. SHER:  So as indicated on the plat, 16 

that connection occurs at two levels, one at 17 

grade and one below grade.  It is the at-grade 18 

connection that serves to make it a single 19 

building. 20 

 MR. MAY:  And the fact that the at-grade 21 

connection is not fully enclosed is not -- 22 
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 MR. SHER:  It has been accepted many, 1 

many, many times.  It's covered.  It's completely 2 

covered.  It's covered by a solid portion of the 3 

building above, no trellis or anything like that 4 

necessary. 5 

 MR. MAY:  Right, okay. 6 

 MR. SHER:  And os all three are connected 7 

to form the single building on the single record 8 

lot. 9 

 [Pause.] 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  We've had this 11 

issue, I think, three times now in the last 12 

couple weeks or maybe in a month, and I do see 13 

the covered portion here.  We had -- the Board 14 

has in two prior cases, Madrid, I believe it was, 15 

and I can't remember the other name of the other 16 

case.  It was a Capitol Hill case, but determined 17 

that this would satisfy for a meaningful 18 

connection to be considered an addition. 19 

 Do Board members have nay other 20 

questions? 21 

 [No audible response.] 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Then I'll turn 1 

it back to Ms. Brown for closing remarks.  I 2 

think you had 18 minutes left on the clock.  You 3 

may not have to use all of that, but -- 4 

 MS. BROWN:  I know I won't need them. 5 

 But I do want to first turn to Mr. Sher 6 

quickly to respond to one other issue, and that 7 

was about the Dupont Circle Overlay. 8 

 MR. SHER:  Yeah.  I don't know -- Mr. 9 

Goldstein, I thought, handled that very well.  I 10 

don't know if you need me to comment any further 11 

on that. 12 

 But when you look at Section 1500 and the 13 

sections that follow it, where the rubber hits 14 

the road really is in two places, one if you're 15 

doing a PUD and the other if you're proposing a 16 

driveway from a designated street.  And in this 17 

case, the designated street is Connecticut 18 

Avenue. 19 

 Since we're not doing a PUD and we're not 20 

proposing a driveway from Connecticut Avenue, 21 

there is no reason to go beyond that and say what 22 
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else does this Dupont Circle Overlay District 1 

require somebody to look at.  It wouldn't require 2 

the Zoning Administrator to make these kinds of 3 

determinations on a matter-of-right building, and 4 

I don't think it comes to the BZA. 5 

 There's on inherent authority or 6 

jurisdiction for the Board to take these 7 

standards and say other than what you do for a 8 

variance or other than what you do for a special 9 

exception, this is what you have to look at. 10 

 In fact, there are some zones that do 11 

that, but this is not one of them. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I'm just 13 

indicating Ellen McCarthy in a multiple high day 14 

hearing had argued the exact opposite, and we did 15 

go through that case with a very extensive review 16 

of that issue.  So I just want to make sure that 17 

everyone was -- you know, that we did address 18 

that, and that we did have OP provide their oral 19 

testimony on the record addressing that issue. 20 

 [Laughter.] 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Is there any 22 
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additional -- or additional statements or 1 

witnesses you would like to have prior to 2 

closing? 3 

 MS. BROWN:  No.  I'd just go straight to 4 

closing now. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay, thank 6 

you. 7 

 MS. BROWN:  Thank you. 8 

 Just a couple points that I'd like to 9 

bring up.  I think you heard testimony from the 10 

church about how it would work a hardship on them 11 

if the annex had to be demolished or if built 12 

over it, because it would end up relocating all 13 

their programs.  And it was uncertain whether or 14 

not they could even come back to the church. 15 

 And, you know, we have very precise 16 

definitions of hardship, and what we're really 17 

talking about is not a hardship but a practical 18 

difficulty in this case. 19 

 And I think another very important point 20 

to make is that we have a lesser burden of proof 21 

for non-profits, and that's from the Monaco case, 22 
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and I'll quote it quickly: 1 

     The BZA may be more flexible when it 2 

assesses a non-profit organization which 3 

is a well established element of our 4 

governmental system.  As Professor 5 

Anderson has observed, public need for 6 

the use is an important factor in 7 

granting or denying a variance, and the 8 

apparently objective standards of the 9 

enabling acts are applied differently to 10 

the several kinds of uses. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Ms. Brown, I'm 12 

just going to jump in here, but doesn't Monaco, 13 

it would have to actually be -- the use has to 14 

then be applied to the institutional necessity?  15 

And here, you're having an apartment building 16 

that has absolutely no relationship to the 17 

institutional -- I mean, you're not building the 18 

annex. 19 

 If you were building the annex, that 20 

would be one thing.  Then it's, you know, a CDC. 21 

 You have other uses that are then obviously 22 
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related to the institutional necessity. 1 

 Here, you're building -- while monetarily 2 

there is an association, you're doing a ground 3 

lease, and there is absolutely no relationship 4 

eventually, you know, for the use.  It's an 5 

apartment building that's going to be associated 6 

with the institutional necessity of the church. 7 

 MS. BROWN:  I would disagree.  We're 8 

talking about the practical difficulty that will 9 

occur to  the church if they have to comply with 10 

the matter-of-right restrictions, so that it 11 

means that the annex will be unusable for a 12 

24-month period, where those programs of the 13 

church that are central to its mission and its 14 

location in the neighborhood would be 15 

compromised.  So that's the point I'm making. 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  So that 17 

issue, not potentially the potential -- 18 

 MS. BROWN:  Yes. 19 

 With respect to the shadow studies, I 20 

think there was a lot of discussion on that, and 21 

I think it's been mostly addressed, but I would 22 
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turn back to the Equinox pictures. 1 

 And I think that it shows fairly clearly 2 

that whether you have a 90-foot building or a 3 

70-foot-tall building, there is just a de minimis 4 

amount of shadow that will go onto the garden 5 

area of The Richmond apartment building.  So, 6 

even if we came back with a different shadow 7 

study, it would show something in between those 8 

two, and I think we have a very good 9 

understanding of where those shadows would be 10 

between ten and two o'clock, which is really the 11 

prime sunshine times of the day. 12 

 And that, again, it goes back to the test 13 

in the variance.  You have to show substantial 14 

harm and detriment, and there's nothing 15 

substantial about a shadow that encroaches onto 16 

the sidewalk or midway in the street or whether 17 

it encroaches a little bit farther onto the 18 

garden area for certain time periods of the day. 19 

 And that's the difference between the 90-foot 20 

building and the 70-foot-tall building. 21 

 With respect to HPRB and the contributing 22 
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and noncontributing elements of the building, if 1 

you turn to our prehearing submission, Tab C, we 2 

have the Staff Report there.  In the first 3 

paragraph, it states this site is on the same lot 4 

as the First Baptist Church on 16th Street and is 5 

currently used as a surface parking lot.  Because 6 

it is located on the same lot as the church, it 7 

is technically located in the 16th Street 8 

Historic District.  Despite not having direct 9 

frontage or prominent visibility from that 10 

district, it's also located on Dupont Circle and 11 

adjacent to Mass Avenue Historic District. 12 

 So, from a Historic Preservation 13 

standpoint, they had no choice but to look at 14 

this as one building in its entirety.  So to 15 

claim that the annex is not a contributing 16 

element to it is -- again, I would use Mr. 17 

Jordan's term that that's the fiction -- Mr. 18 

Keys.  Pardon me. 19 

 We also heard some suggestions that we 20 

needed to explore some other alternatives, and I 21 

would suggest differently, that the courts have 22 
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held that an applicant for a variance case does 1 

not need to explore all the other alternatives, 2 

and that's in the Washington Canoe Club case, and 3 

it goes toward -- to also the Don't Tear It Down 4 

versus DHCD case where it says an applicant is 5 

not charged with considering every option than an 6 

opponent might conceptualize. 7 

 And finally, you know, back to the 8 

practical difficulty test, if we go to the 9 

Washington Canoe Club again, it says an applicant 10 

experiences practical difficulties when 11 

compliance would be unduly burdensome.  And I 12 

think through the testimony that we have heard 13 

here today and from the expert testimony of both 14 

our architect and our expect in land use, zoning, 15 

and planning, that it would be unduly burdensome 16 

to have to shift this density over to the annex 17 

for the reasons stated, the detrimental effect on 18 

the church and also the layout of the building 19 

would just not be practical. 20 

 Mr. Keys raised the question about prior 21 

knowledge.  I think we've dispensed with that, 22 
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again, case law as well as established that 1 

self-created hardships are only a test for a use 2 

variance, and again, that's in the Washington 3 

Canoe Club case, the ALW versus BZA and others. 4 

 So finally, I would suggest we have met 5 

our burden of proof, and we would ask that the 6 

Board give great weight to the Office of Planning 7 

report and to the ANC, and we ask that you would 8 

grant our application. 9 

 Thank you. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 11 

much. 12 

 I know that we're at the end of the 13 

hearing, but I do have just one last question.  14 

This might go to Mr. Squire, but it may not.  15 

Maybe somebody else can answer the question. 16 

 We've heard the different options, and, 17 

Ms. Brown, you just mentioned it again in your 18 

closing about either option of having to demo the 19 

annex and build a matter-of-right project, which 20 

we've seen in regard to the sun study, or to do 21 

this proposed project with the relief that you're 22 
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asking. 1 

 My one question was, what about the 2 

potential option of doing the proposed building, 3 

but instead of a 90-foot height, a 70-foot height 4 

overall on the building.  Is that feasible? 5 

 I know that, obviously, feasibility, you 6 

just quoted a specific case.  My question would 7 

be, is that -- would that not be considered by 8 

either would Square not do the project then, or 9 

would they -- is it really -- my question is not 10 

being -- I'm not being as clear as I'd like to at 11 

this point in the day. 12 

 Is it really one or the other, or would 13 

that be an option?  Is there really option one 14 

and two that you presented in regards to demo-ing 15 

the annex, or would there be the potential option 16 

of doing option three if you didn't get the 17 

relief that is being sought? 18 

 MS. BROWN:  I can turn to the Applicant 19 

and have them answer, because I don't want to put 20 

words into their mouth, but my understanding is 21 

that it was not a possibility.  It would not work 22 
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for them, either the developer or the church. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Either Mr. 2 

Squire or Mr. Ryder can answer, I think. 3 

 MR. RYDER:  The church would not find 4 

that as a viable option in terms of the financial 5 

foundations we're trying to build for the long 6 

term. 7 

 We do not see that as a viable option. 8 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Madam Chair, I 9 

guess I'll -- unless you're waiting for Mr. 10 

Squire's response, I'll ask a sort of related 11 

question. 12 

 If the relief, variance relief were to be 13 

denied, how many units would you lose from this 14 

building? 15 

 MR. SQUIRE:  I'll try to speak to both 16 

points.  Can I go back to the Chair's question? 17 

 Obviously, we've studied that.  The 18 

problems are that because we are -- we need to 19 

provide the full level of church parking in 20 

addition to the zoning-required parking for our 21 

building, we're building a three-level parking 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  261 

garage, which is significant and expensive. 1 

 So in order to help spread the cost of 2 

that sufficiently, we felt we needed to ask for 3 

the additional relief. 4 

 We also talked about the difficulty of 5 

the two-level, the split heights.  That's a no-go 6 

really. 7 

 So it would require basically -- so the 8 

Hobson's choice is we have either a 90-foot 9 

building or a 70-foot building, nine stories or 10 

seven stories, 22.22 percent of the -- we -- from 11 

what we are requesting, the seven-story building 12 

would be 22 percent less, and you also get into 13 

you have fewer units.  So the operating expense 14 

becomes a little more per unit, and the parking 15 

cost is significantly more per unit.  So you just 16 

lose too much, and the economics start becoming 17 

unattractive.  So that would be my answer to 18 

that, and we did study it. 19 

 We're really -- that's not good, building 20 

300 units and disrupting the church for 2 or 3 21 

years is not good, so that's why we're here. 22 
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 I'm sorry.  Number of units.  The 1 

proposed building currently contains 218 units, I 2 

believe, Steve.  Is that correct? 3 

 MR. SHER:  Yes. 4 

 MR. SQUIRE:  So I would say that we would 5 

lose approximately 22 percent of that.  So you 6 

would be -- the first floor is a little 7 

different, but you would lose 45, 46 units, so it 8 

would be come 172 units.  Again, not as -- you 9 

know, the economics start deteriorating as you 10 

come off of the requested -- the proposed 11 

project. 12 

 Does that answer it? 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes.  That does 14 

provide some additional information to me.  I 15 

appreciate that. 16 

 Ms. Sorg, do you have any follow-up 17 

questions on that? 18 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Actually, Madam 19 

Chair, yeah, sure.  I think I can probably look 20 

this up, but since you all are here, you are 21 

providing 93 spaces -- oh, I just found the page. 22 
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 What's the requirement as for zoning, 1 

maybe to Mr. Colbert, for parking of this number 2 

of units or this number of square feet for the 3 

residential building? 4 

 MR. COLBERT:  It's one, one space for 5 

every four dwelling units. 6 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Okay.  Okay, 7 

thank you. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  If there are no 9 

final questions, then at this point in time, 10 

we'll conclude the hearing. 11 

 I will actually ask Board members, 12 

though, there had been some discussions of 13 

potentially maybe some additional sun studies.  I 14 

don't believe that I need anything else in the 15 

record. 16 

 I'll see if any Board members would like 17 

to request any additional information in the 18 

record.  No? 19 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Madam Chair, I 20 

wouldn't request anything additional, but you had 21 

requested from the Applicant the cost estimate 22 
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that they received from Rand or a summary thereof 1 

as well.  I believe you may have requested one 2 

other thing during the course of the hearing. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I'll ask if any 4 

of the counsel recall me requesting anything 5 

else, considering that, again, it's been a long 6 

morning.  Was there anything else? 7 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  I think it was 8 

for Mr. Keys. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  We've been 10 

going since the morning.  That's what I'm saying. 11 

 Since we're leaving the record open for 12 

that document, I will -- since I think the Board 13 

has adequately expressed their concern with the 14 

lack of documentation potentially in regards to 15 

the sun issue, I will allow the record to be left 16 

open if the opposing party status wanted to 17 

submit any additional diagrams or visual 18 

illustrations of the effect of the -- in regards 19 

to sun studies and light and air.  So I'll leave 20 

the record open for that. 21 

 MR. KEYS:  Madam Chair, I have a note 22 
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here that someone on the Board asked for unit 1 

counts, and that wasn't -- that wasn't available. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think we got 3 

-- Ms. Sorg thinks she would like, but I think we 4 

got some general figures, not an actual specific 5 

count.  I think that Mr. Squire had provided just 6 

a general understanding of what the mix was but 7 

not the actual layout.  And rather than having 8 

the Board members count the different units and 9 

the square footage, I hear Ms. Sorg whispering. 10 

 So let's hear -- we have a request for 11 

the additional documentation on the actual 12 

$5-million maintenance issue and something from 13 

Rand Construction summarizing, maybe not 14 

providing their entire report, then information 15 

on the unit mix and unit square footage.  I'll 16 

leave the record open for any additional 17 

information on light impact on the garden or on 18 

the properties by both parties, rather than just 19 

limiting it to one party. 20 

 Other than that, the record will be 21 

closed, and that information can be -- now, 22 
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sometimes I allow both parties to serve each 1 

other with this information and then provide any 2 

responses to that documentation.  I think the 3 

parties would probably prefer that; is that 4 

correct? 5 

 I see nodding of heads. 6 

 So then what we'll do, let me look at my 7 

calendar, and I'll give us some dates. 8 

 [Pause.] 9 

 MR. MOY:  If the decision would be in 10 

December, Madam Chair, it would be December the 11 

6th. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I don't know if 13 

we'll be able to do it on December the 6th, just 14 

giving everybody enough time to provide 15 

documentation to us, along with the Thanksgiving 16 

holiday.  I think that we're looking at a 17 

decision date in January, unfortunately. 18 

 So I'll indicate that submissions can be 19 

provided by the 2nd of December, and then any 20 

responses to that can be provided by the -- the 21 

16th of December, so that I'm not giving you guys 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  267 

a deadline right before the holidays.  That might 1 

be -- actually, that might be thrown in the 2 

middle of the -- another holiday, anyway.  It's 3 

always a hard time of year. 4 

 Then this will be put on the decision 5 

calendar for January, and our Decision Public 6 

Meeting is on -- is it the afternoon of January 7 

10th?  Is that what we're doing?  We've got 8 

training in the morning. 9 

 MR. MOY:  We have training in the 10 

morning. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And then we'll 12 

just have all of our decisions in the afternoon. 13 

 So then that decision would be for January 10th. 14 

 Okay.  Thank you very much to all the 15 

parties and to all the individuals that have come 16 

down today and provided -- taken their time and 17 

provide all their testimony.  Thank you. 18 

 MS. BROWN:  Thank you, Madam Chair. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  We then call 20 

the next case for the day. 21 

 We'll allow -- I think there are some 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  268 

exhibits that are going to be put up, so we'll 1 

take a quick 5-minute break, and we'll allow the 2 

next parties to get themselves set up. 3 

 [Break.] 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  We're back on 5 

the record, and, Mr. Moy, if you can call our 6 

next case -- 7 

 Application No. 18275 (continued) 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:   Or 9 

actually, I think before we call the next case, 10 

there was just -- I previously had called 18275 11 

of Potomac Avenue LLC and initially given them a 12 

date of December 13th.  That did not work for 13 

them, so we're going to reschedule that for 14 

December 20th in the morning.  So that has not 15 

been noticed. 16 

 And if we can call the next morning case. 17 

 Application No. 18273 18 

 MR. MOY:  With pleasure.  Thank you, 19 

Madam Chair. 20 

 This would be the last application to 21 

complete the morning session, and that would be 22 
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Application No. 18273 of 1328 Wisconsin Avenue 1 

LLC, et al., pursuant to 11 DCMR 3103.2.  This is 2 

for a variance from the floor area ratio 3 

requirements under Section 771, a variance from 4 

the lot occupancy requirements under Section 772, 5 

and the variance from the rear yard requirements 6 

under Section 774.  This would allow rear 7 

additions to an existing -- to existing buildings 8 

in the C-2-A District at premises 1328, 1330, 9 

1332, and 1336 Wisconsin Avenue, N.W., property 10 

located in Square 1231, Lots 824 and 843. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 12 

much, Mr. Moy. 13 

 I'll turn now to the Applicant, the 14 

Applicant's agent, to introduce themself for the 15 

record. 16 

 MR. BELL:  Good morning.  My name is 17 

Robert Bell, and I'll be the -- I'm the 18 

representative for this project, and I'm the 19 

architect, and I'm the neighbor.  So I wear a lot 20 

of hats here. 21 

 Let me orient you to where this situation 22 
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-- where we are asking for the exceptions. 1 

 This is Wisconsin Avenue.  This is O 2 

Street heading towards the university.  This is 3 

Georgetown -- or Georgetown Inn.  This is a 4 

parking lot for Georgetown Inn.  These are the 5 

Applicants.  It's a series of two-story 6 

commercial buildings with residential of these 7 

two, and there is a triangular section behind it. 8 

 The triangular section behind it, because 9 

of construction by the hotel, has been left as an 10 

extremely negative environment in the midst of a 11 

center of a block in Georgetown.  The 12 

illustration shows that it's just basically a 13 

trash-collecting, rat-infested area, not light or 14 

air particularly there, and a very, very negative 15 

thing. 16 

 This is what that side of the parking lot 17 

looks like, and this is my property here.  This 18 

is what my side of the parking lot looks like. 19 

 And what we want to do is to find a way 20 

to get trees and vegetation on this side of the 21 

parking lot, so that all the people who look into 22 
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the community from the neighborhood aren't 1 

looking at this very negative thing or have this 2 

negative space below it. 3 

 This is the hotel here, just giving you 4 

some idea.  How that ever passed, I have no idea, 5 

but it's extremely unique in its mass and 6 

dominance in Georgetown, and the parking lot 7 

particularly is unusual in Georgetown. 8 

 And the reason that this situation was 9 

created, I believe, falls from a rule that the 10 

hotel used when designing their garage, which is 11 

if a structure is less than 4 feet above the 12 

ground, it doesn't count, or, you know, that 13 

doesn't count on the area. 14 

 So what the hotel did is it built a 15 

retaining wall and then provided about 12 inches 16 

of earth between the retaining wall and the 17 

parking garage.  They did this on both sides, 18 

which allowed them to claim that this actually 19 

was just slightly above grade and therefore 20 

didn't count.  Brilliant!  But at any rate, the 21 

brilliant consequence of that was that it left 22 
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this pit for the neighbors behind it. 1 

 Now, I approached the neighbors saying 2 

I'd like to develop that, find a way to, you 3 

know, bring light and air back and trees to that 4 

side of the parking lot, and we had talked to BID 5 

[ph] and various community people in Georgetown. 6 

 The basic problem was that although we could 7 

fill a cellar in 100 percent on the lot, sort of 8 

similar to what the hotel had done, there was no 9 

reason for the merchants to create more cellar 10 

space. 11 

 So I went to the merchants.  We basically 12 

worked out a way to have it compromised.  They 13 

were able to extend slightly the commercial 14 

areas, and that with filling at the end provided 15 

us with our solution here, which is this area 16 

then became filled on the cellar area.  It 17 

provided then a place for planting and trees on 18 

this side, just similar to what I've done over 19 

here. 20 

 This actually is an underground area here 21 

where we've planted trees on top of it, and I 22 
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brought an example.  This is one of the trees, 1 

cherry trees that we planted next door in that 2 

kind of a window space.  So the idea is that this 3 

whole side then could be that. 4 

 These just show the basic diagrams.  5 

That's what the property did look like -- or does 6 

look like at this point on the first floor. 7 

 This shows -- basically, this would be a 8 

garden area along here, and the merchants would 9 

be expanding just that section. 10 

 I actually worked originally with the 11 

planning department then when we were reviewing 12 

this.  We came to the conclusion if we cut it 13 

back, we could meet all the criteria, except the 14 

rear yard issue, which we did an adjustment to do 15 

that.  And the owners agreed to that. 16 

 It's been a -- and just details, slight 17 

details of it.  Right now this is what the rear 18 

elevations are.  This is essentially what we 19 

would have with the proposal we have before you. 20 

 So essentially, these are just blind windows, 21 

but a planting area beyond that. 22 
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 Let's see.  And these are the various 1 

sections which I think you've seen, and the one 2 

thing that is true about this is as it goes down 3 

to this 4-foot-9 at this side, it becomes less 4 

and less, so these areas, you know, become more 5 

and more minuscule as they move back. 6 

 It was approved by the ANC twice, both 7 

for historic and then for zoning variance, 8 

unanimously.  The Old Georgetown Board basically 9 

turned it over to Tim Denee to make the final 10 

decisions on the details of it. 11 

 And actually, my original meeting with 12 

the planning department was with Tim Denee, and 13 

he was actually -- the person suggested, "We'd 14 

like you to also extend the rears of it." 15 

 Was that too long 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No. 17 

 [Laughter.] 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Does that 19 

conclude your presentation, Mr. Bell? 20 

 MR. BELL:  It does. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay, thank 22 
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you. 1 

 Then at this point in time, I will turn 2 

to see if there's any individuals in support or 3 

in opposition of this case.  I'm going to see if 4 

there is anybody in the audience right now in 5 

support or in opposition of this case. 6 

 [No audible response.] 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, no 8 

one is coming forward, then I'll turn to the 9 

Office of Planning for their report. 10 

 MR. COCHRAN:  Okay.  For the record, I'm 11 

Steve Cochran, D.C. Office of Planning. 12 

 The Applicant's requested relief to 13 

construct the rear additions to the C-2-A Zone 14 

buildings.  They've submitted the revised designs 15 

on November 9th, and our analysis, OP's analysis 16 

and recommendations are based on the revisions 17 

submitted on the 9th and then the calculations 18 

that the Applicant derived from those new 19 

drawings. 20 

 OP is recommending that the Board approve 21 

the relief from Section 2001.3 to permit the 22 
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expansion of an existing structure on Lot 824.  1 

This does not conform to but is grandfathered for 2 

residential lot occupancy requirements. 3 

 We also recommend you grant relief from 4 

Section 774.1, rear yard depth requirements, for 5 

the entire site.  This latter relief would allow 6 

reduction of Lot 843's rear yard from the 7 

required 15 feet to 4-feet, 1 inch, and a 8 

reduction of Lot 824's rear yard from 15 feet to 9 

11 feet, 11-1/2 inches. 10 

 With the redesign, previously requested 11 

relief is no longer required for nonresidential 12 

FAR or for lot occupancy. 13 

 Now, we'd be happy to testify to the 14 

exceptional conditions that lead to a practical 15 

difficulty absent the relief and to the lack of 16 

substantial impact the project and the granting 17 

of relief would have on the public good or the 18 

Zoning Regulations.  19 

 However, given that it's three o'clock 20 

and this is the second case of the morning -- or 21 

the last case of the morning -- excuse me -- OP 22 
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would, with your permission, rest on the record 1 

and then answer any questions you may have. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I appreciate 3 

your brevity, considering the day. 4 

 And I just want to make sure that -- I 5 

know there has been some back-and-forth, but I 6 

want to confirm there's been no changes from your 7 

actual report in regards to the relief that's 8 

being sought or -- 9 

 MR. COCHRAN:  No.  We worked very closely 10 

with the Applicant and actually saw what they 11 

submitted to BZA before you did. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So based on -- 13 

so you report obviously outlines the two, rear 14 

yard relief that's being needed for both 843, Lot 15 

824 -- 16 

 MR. COCHRAN:  Yes. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- and the 18 

other relief is obviously no longer necessary? 19 

 MR. COCHRAN:  That's correct. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  I don't 21 

have any other questions for the Office of 22 
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Planning, and I appreciate you resting on the 1 

record, other than your additional information. 2 

 Does the Applicant have any questions for 3 

the Office of Planning? 4 

 MR. BELL:  No. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No. 6 

 Then at this point in time, we would turn 7 

to ANC-2E.  Is anybody present in the audience 8 

from ANC-2E? 9 

 [No audible response.] 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing no one 11 

-- 12 

 [Pause.] 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  We do have in 14 

our record, our Exhibit 30, which indicates that 15 

at a regularly scheduled meeting with -- which 16 

was duly noticed with a quorum present of six 17 

commissioners, the ANC voted to approve this 18 

application and found that the ANC supported the 19 

requested relief for variance.  Here, they 20 

identify lot occupancy, rear yard, and floor area 21 

ratio, but as we indicated, only rear yard 22 
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setback is now needed. 1 

 That being said, that letter would 2 

receive great weight. 3 

 I'll ask if there's anybody actually in 4 

the audience here from the Department of 5 

Transportation. 6 

 [No audible response.] 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 8 

I'll just indicate that we do have a report.  9 

Since it's great that we're getting some of these 10 

reports from DDOT, I do want to acknowledge them 11 

and indicate that we do appreciate them, Exhibit 12 

No. 32 in our record, indicating that they have 13 

reviewed this and that they find that the 14 

application would have no adverse impact on the 15 

transportation network and that they have no 16 

comment. 17 

 So that being said, I will turn back to 18 

the Applicant for any closing remarks. 19 

 MR. BELL:  I have none. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  If you can 21 

actually just put that on the record, please.  22 
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Thank you. 1 

 MR. BELL:  I have no additional remarks. 2 

 [Pause.] 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Bell, we're 4 

just looking through the record, and maybe you 5 

can point us in the right direction. 6 

 Did you submit a letter of authorization 7 

on behalf of the property owner for you to 8 

represent them?  If the property owners are here 9 

-- typically what we require is we require a 10 

written letter of authorization, but if they're 11 

here, they can come down.  And we can make sure 12 

they're sworn in, and then they can just simply 13 

provide an oral statement that they have 14 

identified Mr. Bell to represent them, and then 15 

we can waive that requirement.  So I think we can 16 

easily resolve this. 17 

 And before you get started, I'll just ask 18 

you.  Were you sworn in at the beginning?  Did 19 

you raise your hand and swear in? 20 

 [No audible response.] 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No?  Can you 22 
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raise your hand, and Mr. Moy will swear you in. 1 

 MR. MOY:  Yes.  Do you solemnly swear or 2 

affirm that the testimony you're about to present 3 

in this proceeding is the truth, the whole truth, 4 

and nothing but the truth? 5 

 [Witness sworn.] 6 

 MR. MOY:  Thank you.  Consider yourself 7 

under oath. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  You can take a 9 

seat with Mr. Bell.  Introduce yourself, saying 10 

-- stating your name and home address. 11 

 MR. RAMADANI:  Yes.  My name is Sam 12 

Ramadani at 1437 McLean Court, McLean, Virginia, 13 

22101. 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And can you 15 

explain -- "Mr. Ramadani," is that correct? 16 

 MR. RAMADANI:  Yes. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- how you're 18 

related to the ownership of these three lots or 19 

these two lots? 20 

 MR. RAMADANI:  I'm the owner of 1328, 21 

1330 Wisconsin Avenue, and we got all the 22 
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neighbors together, and Mr. Bell proposed this 1 

plan.  And we all agreed to go on with it, and 2 

he's our representative for this project. 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  To me, 4 

that would satisfy our requirements, and I see a 5 

nodding of heads.  I appreciate your coming down 6 

here. 7 

 I appreciate you, Mr. Bell, for 8 

presenting this case. 9 

 At this point in time, we will conclude 10 

the hearing portion of this case, and I think 11 

that based on this case, we can just go right 12 

into deliberation.  And I'll just start us off.  13 

 What we have is we have an application 14 

with actually two different lots that are seeking 15 

relief with a group of different properties.  I 16 

know that Office of Planning and the Attorney 17 

General's office have both advised us to look at 18 

each of these as individual requests for relief, 19 

and so in that regard, I'll just indicate that we 20 

are looking at each of these individual 21 

properties separately, and that we're reviewing 22 
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Lot 842 as a property, 1328 and 1330 Wisconsin 1 

Avenue, in regards to how it would satisfy the 2 

variance standards in addition to 1824, which is 3 

properties 1332 and 1336 Wisconsin Avenue.  And 4 

they're both seeking relief from rear yard 5 

requirements. 6 

 And I'll incorporate Office of Planning's 7 

analysis, and I do think that these properties do 8 

have exceptional circumstances. 9 

 We heard a brief but I think a very clear 10 

illustration of the uniqueness of the Georgetown 11 

Hotel -- what is it? -- Georgetown Inn and how 12 

that creates a very unique situation for the 13 

rears of -- the rear of these properties.  I do 14 

think that it satisfies the standard and creates 15 

practical difficulty that relates to their 16 

ability to satisfy the rear yard requirement. 17 

 That being said, I will incorporate 18 

Office of Planning's report in more depth for why 19 

I would recommend approval of this application, 20 

and I'll see if there's any additional 21 

deliberation from Board members. 22 
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 [No audible response.] 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 2 

then I will move to approve Application 18273 of 3 

1828 [sic] Wisconsin Avenue LLC, et al., pursuant 4 

to 11 DCMR 3103.2 for a variance from the rear 5 

yard requirements under 774 at -- I'll just say 6 

Lot 843 and Lot 824. 7 

 Motion has been made.  Is there a second? 8 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Second. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Motion has been 10 

made and seconded.  All those in favor, say 11 

"aye." 12 

 [Chorus of ayes.] 13 

 MR. MOY:  The Staff would record the vote 14 

as 5 to 0 to 0.  This is on the motion of 15 

Chairperson Moldenhauer to approve the 16 

application for variance relief from the rear 17 

yard, Section 774.1, for both Lots 843 and 824.  18 

Second the motion, Ms. Sorg.  Also in support of 19 

the motion, Mr. Peter May, Mr. Jordan, and Mr. 20 

Hinkle.  Again, the final vote to approve is 5 to 21 

0 to 0.  The motion carries, Madam Chair. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 1 

much, Mr. Moy, and thank you for waiting for a 2 

very long morning.  And I appreciate that. 3 

 We now -- that concludes our morning 4 

session for the day -- 5 

 MR. MOY:  Madam Chair? 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes. 7 

 MR. MOY:  Sorry to interrupt. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Oh, sorry.  9 

We'd like to waive our requirements and ask that 10 

a summary order be issued. 11 

 MR. MOY:  Thank you, Madam Chair. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 13 

much, Mr. Moy. 14 

 That then concludes our morning session. 15 

 I now open up our afternoon session. 16 

 This hearing will please come to order.  17 

Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen.  We are 18 

located in the Jerrily R. Kress Memorial Hearing 19 

Room at 441 4th Street.  Today is November 15th, 20 

2011, Public Hearing of the Board of Zoning 21 

Adjustment in the District of Columbia. 22 
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 My name is Meridith Moldenhauer, 1 

Chairperson.  Joining me today to my left is 2 

Vice-Chair Nicole Sorg, Mayoral Appointee.  To 3 

her left is Peter May, representative of the 4 

Zoning Commission.  To my right is Lloyd Jordan, 5 

Mayoral Appointee, and my far right is Jeffery 6 

Hinkle, representative of the National Capital 7 

Planning Commission. 8 

 Copies of today's agenda are available to 9 

you and are located on my left in the wall bin 10 

near the door. 11 

 Please be advised this proceeding is 12 

being recorded by a court reporter and is also 13 

being webcast live.  Accordingly, you must 14 

refrain from any disturbing noise or actions in 15 

the hearing room. 16 

 When presenting information to the Board, 17 

please turn on your microphone, first stating 18 

your name and home address.  When you are 19 

finished speaking, please turn off your 20 

microphone, so that your microphone is no longer 21 

picking up any sounds or background noise. 22 
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 All persons planning to testify either in 1 

favor or in opposition are to fill out two 2 

witness cards.  These witness cards are located 3 

to my left in the wall bin near the door and the 4 

tables in front of you.  All persons planning to 5 

testify -- sorry.  I already read that. 6 

 If you wish to file a written testimony 7 

or any additional information today, please 8 

submit an original along with 12 copies of that 9 

document to the Secretary for distribution.  If 10 

you do not have the requisite number of copies, 11 

you can reproduce copies in a machine across the 12 

hall in the Office of Zoning. 13 

 The order of procedures for special 14 

exceptions and variances are as follows:  one, 15 

statement of the Applicant and Applicant's 16 

witnesses; two, parties and persons in support; 17 

three, parties and persons in opposition; four, 18 

government reports, including the Office of 19 

Planning and Department of Transportation; five, 20 

reports of the ANC; and six, rebuttal and closing 21 

statements of the Applicant. 22 
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 Pursuant to Section 3117.4 and 3117.5, 1 

the following time constraints will be 2 

maintained.  The Applicant, Appellant, persons 3 

and parties, except an ANC in support, including 4 

witnesses, will be given 60 minutes collectively. 5 

 Appellees, persons and parties, except an ANC in 6 

opposition, will be given 60 minutes 7 

collectively.  Individuals will be given 3 8 

minutes, and organizations will be given 5. 9 

 These time restrictions do not include 10 

cross-examinations or questions from the Board.  11 

Cross-examination of witnesses is permitted by an 12 

Applicant or party.  The ANC within which the 13 

property is located is automatically a party to a 14 

special exception or a variance case.  Nothing 15 

prohibits the Board from placing reasonable 16 

restrictions on cross-examination, including 17 

limitations on time and the scope of 18 

cross-examination. 19 

 The record will be closed at the 20 

conclusion of each case, except for any material 21 

specifically requested by the Board.  The Board 22 
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and the Staff will specify at the end of each 1 

hearing what is exactly expected and the 2 

documentation that must be provided to the Office 3 

of Zoning.  After the record is closed, no other 4 

information will be accepted by the Board. 5 

 The District of Columbia's Administrative 6 

Procedures Act requires that a public hearing on 7 

each case be held in the open before the public. 8 

 Pursuant to Section 405(b) and 406 of the Act, 9 

the Board may, consistent with the rules and 10 

procedures of the Act, enter into a closed 11 

meeting on a case for purposes of seeking legal 12 

counsel on a case per D.C. Code 2-575(b)(4) 13 

and/or deliberating on a case per D.C. Code 14 

2-575(b)(13), but only after providing the 15 

necessary Public Notice in a case of emergency 16 

closed meetings after taking roll call vote. 17 

 The decision of the Board in these 18 

contested cases must be based exclusively on the 19 

public record.  To avoid any appearance to the 20 

contrary, the Board requests that persons present 21 

not engage members of the Board in conversation. 22 
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 Please turn off all beepers and cell 1 

phones at this time as to not disturb these 2 

proceedings. 3 

 The Board will now consider any 4 

preliminary matters.  Preliminary matters are 5 

those which relate to whether a case will or 6 

should be heard today such as a request for 7 

postponement, continuance or withdrawal, or 8 

whether proper adequate notice of a hearing has 9 

been given. 10 

 If you are not prepared to go forward 11 

today or if you believe that the Board should not 12 

proceed, now is the time to raise such a matter. 13 

 Mr. Secretary, do we have any preliminary 14 

matters? 15 

 MR. MOY:  Madam Chair, there is no 16 

preliminary matters, although I just would like 17 

to reannounce again, since we started the 18 

afternoon session, that the section scheduled 19 

case, the Board has rescheduled that case, 20 

postponed it to December 20th in the morning, 21 

2011.  Other than that, we have one case for the 22 
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afternoon. 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 2 

much, Mr. Moy.  We can call the first afternoon 3 

case. 4 

 MR. MOY:  Have I taken the oath from -- 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  We have not.  6 

Today is so funny. 7 

 If all those individuals in the audience 8 

wishing to testify today could please stand, and 9 

the oath will be administered.  If anybody is in 10 

the audience that is going to speak before the 11 

Board today or answer any questions, they should 12 

just stand to have the oath administered. 13 

 ATTENDEE:  [Speaking off mic.] 14 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Right now I 15 

can't -- you wouldn't be on the record.  But 16 

anybody that may need it can just stand up and 17 

take the oath, and if you don't need it, you 18 

don't need it. 19 

 MR. MOY:  Do you solemnly swear or affirm 20 

that the testimony you're about to present in 21 

this proceeding is the truth, the whole truth, 22 
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nothing but the truth? 1 

 [Witnesses sworn en masse.] 2 

 MR. MOY:  You may consider yourself under 3 

oath. 4 

 Application No. 18274 5 

 MR. MOY:  This would be Application No. 6 

18274.  This is the application of Little Deli 7 

Delicatessen, Trading As Chuck's Deli, pursuant 8 

to 11 DCMR 3103.2, for a variance from the use 9 

provisions to allow a delicatessen on the first 10 

floor lobby of an existing apartment house under 11 

Subsection 350.4 in the DD/R-5-E District at 12 

premises 1221 Massachusetts, N.W., property 13 

located in Square 282, Lot 44. 14 

 [Pause.] 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Good afternoon. 16 

 Hi.  We were just debating one of the issues in 17 

your case right now. 18 

 But if you -- if the parties can 19 

introduce themselves for the record, turning on 20 

your microphone, stating your name and home 21 

address. 22 
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 MR. DAVIS:  [Speaking off mic.] 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I don't believe 2 

actually -- you have got a great voice, but I 3 

don't think you're on the mic. 4 

 If you want to use this mic right here, 5 

you don't have to -- and just press the button 6 

until it gets bright green. 7 

 MR. DAVIS:  All right.  Good afternoon.  8 

My name is John Davis.  I am counsel for the 9 

Applicant, Little Deli trading as Chuck's 10 

Delicatessen.  To my immediate left is Mr. Sim 11 

Chol who is the proprietor of the deli or would 12 

be proprietor of the deli in that particular 13 

spot.  To his left is my law clerk, Mr. Hugo 14 

Chan.  Behind us, immediately behind Mr. Sim is 15 

Michael Sherrill, who is one of the partners, 16 

would be partners in this enterprise, and next to 17 

him is Robert Carhoff, who is the architect for 18 

the building management. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  One moment. 20 

 [Pause.] 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Thank 22 
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you.  Sorry.  I was just wanting to note for the 1 

record that we do have our Exhibit No. 5, which 2 

indicates that the property management company 3 

for this property has identified Mr. Davis as 4 

counsel for the record, and so, Mr. Davis, I will 5 

turn to you to present your case. 6 

 One thing, I just want to put you on 7 

notice that is going to be an issue here is that 8 

the proposed use, you've identified in your 9 

submissions as a delicatessen, a deli -- 10 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yes. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- but that is 12 

not a legal use under the Zoning Regulations.  13 

There are really only two types of uses.  One is 14 

a prepared food shop, and the other one is a fast 15 

food establishment.  And we need to hear 16 

testimony from you today and from -- maybe from 17 

one of your witnesses as to how this 18 

establishment is going to be used, so that we can 19 

determine which use actually applies here and 20 

then apply those standards also in regards to the 21 

relief that is being sought. 22 
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 MR. DAVIS:  Yes.  Yes, Madam Chair.  1 

Essentially, the reason why we're calling it a 2 

deli is because of the fact that that actually 3 

was the definition that we picked out, you know, 4 

in working with the Office of Zoning. 5 

 It is a prepared food establishment, 6 

which is to say that sandwiches will be prepared. 7 

 There will be magazines sold, that kind of 8 

thing.  It's consistent with the uses that have 9 

been in this building previously. 10 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  But let me just 11 

make sure that you're clear.  I don't think 12 

anybody in the Office of Zoning would have said 13 

to use the term "deli," because "deli" is a term 14 

that's no longer used by the Office of Zoning. 15 

 It can be the -- your -- the name that 16 

you use in regards to how you market the property 17 

-- 18 

 MR. DAVIS:  Exactly. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- but the 20 

question of whether it's a prepared food shop or 21 

whether it's a fast food establishment actually 22 
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has to go to whether or not individuals are 1 

eating the food in the location or whether 2 

they're carrying the food out, and the percentage 3 

of how much -- whether people are eating in or 4 

eating out and how many individuals are carrying 5 

their food out to consume food.  And so that's 6 

some information that we'll need today. 7 

 MR. DAVIS:  Primarily, the food will be 8 

prepared on the premises for people to take out. 9 

 Because of the size of the establishment, there 10 

will only be room for maybe a couple chairs at 11 

the most, but as it's contemplated, it is 12 

primarily a place for people to come onto the 13 

premises, order their food, get it and take it 14 

out. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay. 16 

 MR. DAVIS:  It's primarily set up as a 17 

service primarily to the people who are tenants 18 

of the building. 19 

 If I may, Your Honor, I'd like to give 20 

you a little bit about the genesis of how this 21 

came about. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Feel free to 1 

present that, and we'll get to the issue of 2 

potentially whether this is a -- I think it 3 

sounds like this is a fast food establishment, so 4 

we'll get to that, those factors, after you -- 5 

 MR. DAVIS:  Okay. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- take your 7 

time to present your case. 8 

 MR. DAVIS:  In the past, there have been 9 

a couple of -- in fact, at one point, there was 10 

even a convenience store, accommodation 11 

convenience store and deli on the premises, but 12 

at least two times over the last 12, 15 years, 13 

there have been prepared food establishments in 14 

the building. 15 

 When the last establishment went out of 16 

business about 3 years ago, there was some 17 

generation of interest by the tenants association 18 

in the building putting some -- expressing some 19 

interest to the management of the building as to 20 

what it would take to get another establishment 21 

back in the building, primarily for the benefit 22 
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of the tenants who reside in the building, 1 

although at this point in time, because there's 2 

so many commercial establishments or several 3 

commercial establishments on the first floor of 4 

the building, it would be a convenience for those 5 

people who also work in the building. 6 

 There are also a number of non-profit 7 

organizations in the building.  I think at last 8 

count, there were about 15 or 16 Certificates of 9 

Occupancy for either non-profit organizations or 10 

for commercial establishments within the 11 

building, and so on the basis of the expressed 12 

interest by the tenants association and their 13 

communications with management, management then 14 

approached Mr. Chol Sim, to my -- to my left, who 15 

has a deli on 14th Street or had a deli on 14th 16 

Street at that time and had previously had a 17 

newsstand on Vermont Avenue, again, right there 18 

in the immediate area just south of Thomas 19 

Circle. 20 

 And so management, the management company 21 

who manages the Cambridge Apartment building at 22 
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1221 Massachusetts Avenue, N.W., communicated 1 

with him and asked him if he would be interested 2 

if they could work out a lease deal to open a 3 

deli in that -- or prepared food establishment, 4 

as you will, in that location. 5 

 There are also a number of tenants in the 6 

area who frequented the establishment that Mr. 7 

Sim had on 14th Street, at 1135 14th Street, 8 

known as the Daily 14, an establishment that he 9 

has recently sold and in preparation for the 10 

possibility of opening up a new establishment in 11 

the area. 12 

 And as a result of that, the tenants 13 

association, because of their communications with 14 

management and management's communication with 15 

Mr. Sims, that is how this application process 16 

came about, and that's why we are here at this 17 

point. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do you have any 19 

additional submissions you'd like to present? 20 

 MR. DAVIS:  No.  I'm hoping that you all 21 

have the communication from the -- from the 22 
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planning -- the Office of Planning, and you 1 

should have -- I'm not sure, but we had submitted 2 

a complete package to the Office of Zoning some 3 

months back. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes, we do. 5 

 MR. DAVIS:  In preparatory to this. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  We have your 7 

package, and we also have the Office of 8 

Planning's report. 9 

 I guess my question would be either for 10 

you or for one of the individuals you introduced 11 

earlier.  I'm just trying to go to the issue of 12 

whether this is a prepared food shop or whether 13 

it's a fast food establishment.  Can you answer 14 

the question as to how foods are going to be 15 

prepared?  Are they going to be heated by any 16 

means other than a microwave or a toaster? 17 

 If you can introduce yourself before you 18 

start speaking. 19 

 MR. SIM:  Chol Sim. 20 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 21 

much, Mr. Sim. 22 
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 MR. SIM:  7228 Bristas [ph] Lane, McLean, 1 

Virginia. 2 

 We might use panini machine.  I mean, 3 

that's about it at this point in terms of 4 

heating. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  But a 6 

panini machine, I would consider a toaster or a 7 

new -- a retro form of a new toaster. 8 

 [Laughter.] 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So that's all 10 

you would be using is a microwave, a panini 11 

machine, and a toaster? 12 

 MR. SIM:  Yes. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So you're not 14 

going to be heating or cooking any other type of 15 

food or heating any food? 16 

 MR. SIM:  Actually, how about like the 17 

oven, convection oven?  Would that be -- 18 

 MR. DAVIS:  That's the same as a toaster. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Is it going to 20 

be a large convection oven, or is it going to be 21 

the kind that you just like -- 22 
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 MR. SIM:  Small one that you can sit at 1 

the table. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I mean, to me, 3 

that's a -- I mean the Board members can -- 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. May, do you 5 

-- 6 

 MR. MAY:  I don't know.  I think there's 7 

a functional issue here that it relates to that 8 

has to do probably with ventilation and fire 9 

protection and things like that.  So, I mean, I 10 

would think anything that can be used without 11 

extensive restaurant-type ventilation and the 12 

specialized sprinkler systems that you have over 13 

a grill and whatnot -- I mean, I think that's 14 

kind of where the line is drawn for me in terms 15 

of how I -- I mean, why would -- otherwise, why 16 

would -- why would a toaster be okay but an oven 17 

not be okay or a grill not be okay?  To me, it 18 

has to do with the mechanical requirements. 19 

 Maybe -- I mean, do you know what kind of 20 

improvements would be made to the space in order 21 

to handle the -- this use? 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  And maybe your 1 

architect who is in the audience can speak to 2 

that in regards to any architectural revisions 3 

that will be made to the building to accommodate 4 

the kitchen or maybe --y 5 

 MR. CARHOFF:  Okay.  Okay.  My name is 6 

Robert Carhoff.  I'm at 222 Aspen Street, N.W., 7 

and I'm the architect for the project. 8 

 Basically, what we're doing is not -- 9 

will not be considered a commercial kitchen.  10 

We're just going to be -- any cooktop or any 11 

oven, anything requiring any -- like a hood or -- 12 

 MR. DAVIS:  Right. 13 

 MR. CARHOFF:  This is generally 14 

countertop equipment. 15 

 I do have an equipment list here for the 16 

-- that we've prepared for the Department of 17 

Health for them to review.  There's an ice 18 

machine, refrigerators, freezers, coffee maker, a 19 

slicer, like a warming -- like a soup warmer, 20 

stuff like that, but no actual grill or anything 21 

that would require -- 22 
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 In fact, we have received most of the 1 

approvals from the DCRA already because it's a 2 

file job in terms of plumbing, mechanical 3 

requirements and that sort of thing.  We are just 4 

awaiting Department of Health approval, but we've 5 

-- are waiting for Zoning. 6 

 MR. MAY:  All right.  Well, I mean, that 7 

answers the question for me, I think. 8 

 [Pause.] 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Are there any 10 

other questions from Board members of the 11 

Applicant? 12 

 [No audible response.] 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 14 

I'll just ask if there's anybody in the audience 15 

in support or in opposition of this case. 16 

 [No audible response.] 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Seeing none, 18 

I'll turn to the Office of Planning for their 19 

report. 20 

 MS. THOMAS:  Good afternoon, Madam Chair, 21 

members of the Board.  The Office of Planning is 22 
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recommending use variance relief to permit the 1 

prepared food shop in the 400-square-foot vacant 2 

space on the ground floor of the apartment 3 

building at 1222 Massachusetts Avenue. 4 

 In this building, there is an established 5 

history as a mixed-use building, which predates 6 

the existing zoning on the property, and the 7 

ground floor continues to accommodate such 8 

commercial uses. 9 

 We believe there would be a hardship to 10 

the application if the space cannot be used for 11 

residential purposes and be left boarded up and 12 

vacant. 13 

 We do not anticipate detriment to the 14 

public good or to the Zoning Regulations as the 15 

ground floor has accommodated such use in the 16 

past with much larger square footage, and OP has 17 

no record of complaints of its prior use. 18 

 DDOT has also weighed in, citing no 19 

adverse impact to the transportation system. 20 

 Therefore, we anticipate no harm to 21 

permit the continued commercial use of the ground 22 
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floor for the prepared food shop as presented, 1 

and we are in support of the application as 2 

proposed. 3 

 I'd be happy to take any questions.  4 

Thank you. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I think Ms. 6 

Sorg was just brought up a really good point.  We 7 

had had a case, oh, a couple months ago about a 8 

similar large apartment building such as this 9 

with the request for relief for a dentist 10 

establishment in the basement, and the issue that 11 

we had debated in that case was whether or not 12 

this hardship actually goes to the property 13 

owner, which is the apartment building. 14 

 And, you know, why this space potentially 15 

couldn't be used for something else or -- I mean, 16 

obviously, I think the hardship that you're 17 

identifying may not actually relate to the 18 

overall apartment building, and if you can maybe 19 

just focus a little bit on that or elaborate on 20 

that? 21 

 MS. THOMAS:  Well, the way I understand 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  307 

it in conversation with the Applicant's attorney 1 

was that this space has been vacant for like 2 

about a year or two.  It was given up from the 3 

eye doctor's office, where they had no longer use 4 

for that space, and it was just sitting there 5 

vacant. 6 

 I can't remember -- to me, if I remember 7 

that case that you referred to, correctly was 8 

that -- was this on Connecticut Avenue, and was 9 

this a situation where he was expanding into -- 10 

yes. 11 

 Well, for me, in this case, the way I 12 

thought about it was that looking back in the 13 

past orders, there was a specific FAR that was 14 

granted to this building to what is commercial 15 

use.  I think -- I can't remember how much.  6.1 16 

FAR, I think.  I'm not sure. 17 

 But as long as it didn't exceed that, 18 

that space wasn't expanded, and it stayed within 19 

that area, you know, we felt comfortable that it 20 

wasn't a use that wasn't permitted prior to the 21 

change of the zoning. 22 
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 The Zoning Administrator said he didn't 1 

have a problem with the use as proposed for a 2 

deli or prepared food shop.  The only issue for 3 

zoning was that it wasn't in that exact space, 4 

because they had a deli there prior, and it was 5 

about 2,000 square feet. 6 

 Now, because it wasn't that exact space, 7 

they weren't prepared to give the -- to grant it 8 

as it is, but -- 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I mean, doesn't 10 

a use variance -- I mean, an area variance is 11 

obviously a less stringent standard than a use 12 

variance.  Our use variances are probably our 13 

highest standard.  And doesn't it require that 14 

the Applicant show that they can't use the 15 

property for any other matter-of-right use? 16 

 And I don't see that being presented by 17 

the Applicant here, that they can't use the space 18 

for any other matter-of-right use. 19 

 MS. THOMAS:  I think beyond any other 20 

matter-of-right use would be like for an 21 

apartment or for a -- some type of residential 22 
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facility like a community-based residential 1 

facility within that zone district, and I would 2 

be hard-pressed to think of how that space could 3 

be used for that since it's such a small space. 4 

 I don't think it could even serve an 5 

office. 6 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  I'm sorry.  I 7 

don't mean to interrupt you at all. 8 

 Madam Chair, I have one follow-up.  I 9 

just wanted to go back to your previous answer to 10 

the Chair's question.  It sounded like -- and you 11 

definitely, please correct me if I'm wrong.  It 12 

sounded to me like what you were indicating was 13 

that the ZA and you guys, Office of Planning, 14 

felt that because the previous zoning designation 15 

had allowed for a certain amount of commercial 16 

FAR when the building was built, that in the 17 

current zoning designation, that's not there, 18 

that there was a kind of -- kind of a 19 

grandfather-type case going on here, but I wonder 20 

-- I mean, aren't changes in the zoning 21 

designations of this sort and subsequent changes 22 
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in property use meant to bring properties that 1 

are nonconforming, whether -- except in certain 2 

cases where we call it grandfathering -- you 3 

know, to bring these properties that are 4 

nonconforming under the current regulations into 5 

better conformance with the zoning -- with their 6 

current zoning designations? 7 

 And so I am, like the Chair, having a 8 

little bit of trouble seeing the test from -- 9 

from that standpoint. 10 

 MS. THOMAS:  Well, one thing we also 11 

looked at was that the -- the commercial use 12 

wasn't expired.  That space, it was used as a 13 

commercial space.  It was given up.  So, you 14 

know, I guess that was the sort of query point 15 

for us.  Because it wasn't -- it wasn't exactly 16 

for -- it wasn't used as a deli use as other 17 

parts have been in the past, but it was still a 18 

commercial portion that was given up, was no 19 

longer needed by the existing use that is there. 20 

 So he gave up a piece of his office space. 21 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  But like the -- 22 
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but like the Van Ness cases, then we kind of get 1 

into the same problem, which is -- oh, the 2 

opposite problem.  But maybe -- and maybe this is 3 

to the Applicant. 4 

 For what extent of time was this space 5 

vacant? 6 

 MR. DAVIS:  The actual space was vacant 7 

for about a little over 2 years.  It's been a 8 

little over 2 years -- actually, it's going 9 

closer to 3 now since the -- since the doctor's 10 

office gave the space back. 11 

 It's been about 3 1/2, 4 years since the 12 

deli closed.  There was a -- there a deli 13 

originally.  Then there was a convenience store 14 

and deli, and then there was a deli again. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  But 16 

Section 2005.1 says the discontinuance for any 17 

reason of a nonconforming use or structure -- and 18 

I'm just going to jump -- for a period of more 19 

than 3 years shall constitute a prima facie 20 

evidence of no intent to resume that active 21 

operation. 22 
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 So one thing we're trying to find out is 1 

if this space was not abandoned or was abandoned 2 

more than 3 years ago for this nonconforming use, 3 

then we have to apply these quite challenging 4 

standards to this case to say that you have to 5 

show that you have -- that you cannot use this 6 

space for any matter of right use. 7 

 MR. DAVIS:  Well, I think the landlord 8 

had had some difficultly trying to rent the 9 

space, because we're talking about 400 square 10 

feet. 11 

 The problem is that the previous deli had 12 

been much larger.  There is a -- 13 

 MR. JORDAN:  Let me -- on that token, 14 

what is the testimony about the attempt to rent 15 

the space for permissible use?  Has there been 16 

any difficulty, and what is that evidence of 17 

that? 18 

 MR. DAVIS:  I can't -- I can't really 19 

speak to that.  I know there's been some 20 

difficulty, because of the fact that the space 21 

has been vacant now for a little over 2 years. 22 
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 Now, understand the space was occupied, 1 

but the current tenant gave up a portion of his 2 

commercial space, because he didn't need as much. 3 

 MR. JORDAN:  Has there been an active 4 

attempt to rent the space for permissible use? 5 

 MR. DAVIS:  There has been, but 6 

understand they couldn't use it for residential 7 

purposes because it's only 400 square feet. 8 

 There's been no ability to put any other 9 

commercial use to the space, because of the fact 10 

that what else can you do with 400 square feet.  11 

I mean, that's kind of the problem.  You can't 12 

rent it residentially for 400 square -- and in 13 

addition, which there are no residentials -- 14 

there are no residences on the first floor.  The 15 

first floor is totally given over to either 16 

commercial or lobby space. 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Well, since 18 

we're kind of jumping out, do any Board members 19 

have any other questions for the Office of 20 

Planning? 21 

 MR. MAY:  I do. 22 
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 The space that's proposed for occupancy 1 

by this prepared food shop, now that we've 2 

determined that it's a prepared food shop, is 3 

going into space that within the last 3 years was 4 

an optometrist. 5 

 MS. THOMAS:  That's the way it's on the 6 

-- 7 

 MR. MAY:  Okay.  So I guess I'm not 8 

really certain what relief actually needs to be 9 

granted, since that -- an optometrist is allowed 10 

in a C-1 and a prepared food shop is allowed in a 11 

C-1. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  R-5-E. 13 

 MR. MAY:  Oh.  No.  But the concept, when 14 

you're at -- when there is a grandfathered use is 15 

that you can switch to another grandfathered use 16 

if it's in the same zone.  17 

 MR. DAVIS:  Right. 18 

 MR. MAY:  Isn't that lowest zone which 19 

it's allowed?  Isn't that -- I mean, does that 20 

not apply? 21 

 MS. THOMAS:  Yes.  Yeah.  We didn't think 22 
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about it like that. 1 

 MR. MAY:  I thought that -- I thought 2 

that was -- 3 

 MS. THOMAS:  I applies. 4 

 MR. MAY:  Maybe I'm inventing this 5 

concept. 6 

 MS. THOMAS:  The only -- the issue that 7 

was -- was of concern to the ZA, as we discussed 8 

it, was that, well, because we didn't have that 9 

-- while understanding that we've had deli uses 10 

on that floor, that it's no longer permitted. 11 

 I understand what you're saying, because 12 

it was first submitted in the C-1, and the 13 

optometrist use is permitted at.  So once the 14 

uses are similar, the impacts -- 15 

 MR. MAY:  Similar level of intensity. 16 

 MS. THOMAS:  Intensity and impact.  There 17 

is not a problem, but -- 18 

 MR. MAY:  I mean, it really has nothing 19 

to do with the fact that at one point there was a 20 

deli somewhere else within the building. 21 

 MS. THOMAS:  Right. 22 
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 MR. MAY:  I mean, what really is relevant 1 

is that that space was previously used as an 2 

optometrist's office. 3 

 MS. THOMAS:  yeah. 4 

 MR. MAY:  Or part of the optometrist 5 

space. 6 

 MS. THOMAS:  Yeah.  Unfortunately, we 7 

didn't discuss that. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. May, can 9 

you just expand -- 10 

 MS. THOMAS:  I could agree with that as 11 

well. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  -- upon that if 13 

it's grandfathered? 14 

 MR. MAY:  There is some sort of 15 

transferability of grandfathered uses. 16 

 MS. THOMAS:  Yes. 17 

 MR. MAY:  In other words, if it's -- if 18 

it was once a prepared food establishment and 19 

within the last 3 years, you reuse it for that 20 

same purpose, it's a no-brainer.  You can 21 

reestablish it. 22 
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 Like when I bought my house, there was a 1 

hair dresser there, a beauty parlor, and if I 2 

wanted to within the 3 years, I could have 3 

continued that use.  But I'm in an R-4 Zone.  I 4 

could not reestablish it now that is' been 10 5 

years later. 6 

 But if you go into the commercial 7 

districts and look at what uses are permitted at 8 

each level, C-1, C-2, C-3, and you go down to the 9 

lowest level at which a beauty parlor is allowed 10 

or in this case an optometrist is allowed, it's 11 

allowed at C-1, which is the same level at which 12 

your prepared food shop is allowed. 13 

 MR. DAVIS:  Exactly. 14 

 MR. MAY:  Right?  Is it a special 15 

exception then?  It becomes a special exception. 16 

 MS. GLAZER:  I believe that's the 17 

switching out of nonconforming uses by special 18 

exception. 19 

 MR. MAY:  Oh, it's only for special 20 

exceptions. 21 

 MS. GLAZER:  That was in the case that 22 
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got continued in the Potomac case.  That was the 1 

request. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So what reg is 3 

that, then, Ms. Glazer?  Is there a specific -- 4 

 MS. GLAZER:  I believe it's Section 2003. 5 

 MR. MAY:  Yeah.  Changing uses within 6 

structures is 2003. 7 

 [Pause.] 8 

 MR. MAY:  So is the optometrist office 9 

permitted as a grandfathered use, or was it 10 

previously permitted by variance or special 11 

exception? 12 

 MS. THOMAS:  It was permitted by special 13 

exception in the SP. 14 

 MR. MAY:  So then 2003.1 says if approved 15 

by the BZA as authorized for variances and 16 

special exceptions, a nonconforming use may be 17 

changed to a use that is permitted as a matter of 18 

right in the most restrictive district in which 19 

the existing nonconforming use is a permitted as 20 

a matter of right, subject to conditions set 21 

forth in this section. 22 
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 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So this 1 

actually -- then the section doesn't apply to all 2 

grandfathers, only grandfathers -- grandfathered 3 

uses which were previously permitted by BZA 4 

orders. 5 

 MR. MAY:  Right.  But she said that it 6 

was previously permitted. 7 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I'm just trying 8 

to understand this. 9 

 MR. MAY:  Right.  And I couldn't remember 10 

when it applied.  I just remember the concept of 11 

going to an equivalent use. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So then we 13 

would just have to apply in this situation, the 14 

standards under 2003 in regards to maybe 2003.2, 15 

whether it does not adverse affect the present 16 

character, future development, and these 17 

additional standards. 18 

 Yeah.  So maybe then this is a matter of 19 

right, and it's just the ZA's review, because if 20 

it's a matter of right, then the ZA would just 21 

have to look at 2003 and confirm that it applies. 22 
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 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  What do you 1 

think, Office of Planning? 2 

 MS. THOMAS:  I mean, it seems -- it seems 3 

that way, but I'm surprised that he didn't 4 

discuss that with us.  But I can -- I can have 5 

that conversation. 6 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  One other 7 

question is -- as this -- if -- if the space that 8 

was in the optometrist office is vacated for a 9 

period of more than 3 years, then do we lock 10 

ourselves out of 2003? 11 

 MS. THOMAS:  I would think so. 12 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  And your 13 

testimony is? 14 

 MR. DAVIS:  That it's been slightly less 15 

than 3 years at this point.  I mean, it was -- at 16 

the time that the request for the Certificate of 17 

Occupancy was made to the Zoning Administrator in 18 

February of this year, the property had been 19 

vacant slightly less than 2 years, and that was 20 

about 9 months ago.  So it can't be 3 years yet, 21 

but -- 22 
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 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Based on the time 1 

of your filing. 2 

 MR. DAVIS:  Based on the time of our 3 

filing, yes.  Absolutely. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Mr. Davis, I've 5 

got a question.  These new forms drive me crazy, 6 

because Exhibit 4 is saying on the top that it's 7 

a zoning self-certification, but then the second 8 

page on this says that you've got a memorandum 9 

from the ZA directing the Applicant to the BZA.  10 

So was this something that the ZA told you, you 11 

had to come here? 12 

 MR. DAVIS:  Exactly. 13 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay. 14 

 MR. DAVIS:  That's -- that's -- we didn't 15 

understand it, but at the same time -- 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Well, why don't 17 

we -- there's no letter in the file. 18 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Do you have a 19 

letter that you've gotten from the ZA? 20 

 MR. DAVIS:  No, we don't have -- 21 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Can you then 22 
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describe your interaction? 1 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Well, I don't 2 

know that that's -- why don't we do this, because 3 

I think that there may be a question.  If you go 4 

back to the ZA and explain to him this discussion 5 

that we've had today and present him with 6 

evidence that the property was not abandoned for 7 

a period of 3 years, he may say it's a matter of 8 

right. 9 

 So what we'll do is this.  I'm going to 10 

continue this case for another date, giving you 11 

enough time to potentially have that discussion 12 

with the ZA, and see if this project could go 13 

forward as a matter of right.  If it does, then 14 

you can just withdraw the application, and if you 15 

can't show him evidence that it was not abandoned 16 

for less than 3 years, then you may have to come 17 

back to our board and go through that 18 

presentation at that point in time.  Do you 19 

understand my recommendation? 20 

 MR. DAVIS:  I do understand. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay. 22 
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 MR. DAVIS:  I'm just a little concerned, 1 

because of the fact that some months ago, we had 2 

quite a deal of discussion with the Zoning 3 

Administrator's Office, and if you'll look at 4 

Exhibit 3, what it says is that for zoning 5 

approval, the proposed use is not permitted in 6 

R-5-E zoning district.  A use variance from the 7 

Board of Zoning Adjustment is required before 8 

approval.  Additional comments may follow.  9 

Return application and specification to File Room 10 

2224. 11 

 When we talked to Mr. Endall [ph] who 12 

from the Office of the Zoning Administrator, we 13 

had some discussion with him about the fact that 14 

there had been a conforming use within a fairly 15 

short period of time.  His -- 16 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  From what I've 17 

seen so far today, I don't know if maybe -- you 18 

may have had an in depth conversation with him, 19 

but you may not have been able to point out the 20 

exact section we're talking about.  And maybe you 21 

weren't able to present that information. 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  324 

 And what I'm going to say is this.  I 1 

think the Office of Planning can maybe work with 2 

you and coordinate in a very pointed conversation 3 

with the Zoning Administrator.  We can continue 4 

this just until -- can we continue this until 5 

next week?  Do we have hearings next week, Mr. 6 

Moy?  No, we don't? 7 

 MR. MOY:  No.  No, we don't. 8 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Do we have them 9 

in 2 weeks? 10 

 MR. MOY:  We do have a hearing on the 11 

29th.  Right?  November 29th, we do have a 12 

scheduled public hearing on the 29th, which is 13 

next Tuesday. 14 

 MR. DAVIS:  Two weeks from today. 15 

 MR. MOY:  Two weeks. 16 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yeah. 17 

 MR. MOY:  No, the next public hearing 18 

would be December 13th, if that's doable for you. 19 

 MR. DAVIS:  It is. 20 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Let me just ask 21 

you a question before we go forward.  The letter 22 
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that you were just reading from -- 1 

 MR. DAVIS:  Right. 2 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  -- what is that? 3 

 MR. DAVIS:  That's the plan correction 4 

list from the Zoning Administrator's Office. 5 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  I don't believe 6 

that I have that in my file. 7 

 MR. DAVIS:  It was part of the original 8 

package that we sent. 9 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  That you sent.  10 

Okay. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  We do.  We have 12 

that.  Yeah, it's just that one little sheet. 13 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Oh.  So it 14 

doesn't give any reasoning. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No. 16 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Okay.  I just 17 

wanted to clarify that for my own self, so now 18 

I'm clear, Madam Chair. 19 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yeah.  Their reasoning was 20 

that ordinarily, it would have been a no-brainer, 21 

but because it wasn't in the same exact space, 22 
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which -- 1 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  We actually -- 2 

and I don't want to speak for my fellow Board 3 

members, but I think perhaps at least the Chair 4 

might agree with me.  We don't think that the 5 

other deli is relevant. 6 

 MR. DAVIS:  Right, okay. 7 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  At all.  And so 8 

when you go back to the ZA, other deli shouldn't 9 

come into the conversation, and I think perhaps 10 

in this case, it may be helpful for Ms. Thomas to 11 

have a conversation, because I think -- while I 12 

know you're doing a very good job for your 13 

clients, it's good, because, you know, she has 14 

obviously very in-depth knowledge of the Zoning 15 

Regulations and I think understanding of the 16 

conversation that we've had hear on the dias 17 

today, so I think that would be a helpful 18 

addition. 19 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Because it's 20 

not a matter of the prior deli.  It's a matter of 21 

the fact that this was a portion of the optometry 22 
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use. 1 

 MR. DAVIS:  And it was a commercial use. 2 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes. 3 

 MR. DAVIS:  And that's what I -- that's 4 

the conversation I had with the Zoning 5 

Administrator's Office. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay. 7 

 MR. DAVIS:  I thought that since there 8 

had -- since it was taken from commercial space, 9 

it was part of a commercial use.  Therefore, it 10 

should be fairly easy. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  But I 12 

think -- 13 

 MR. MAY:  Can I interrupt?  One of the 14 

things you need to understand with this is there 15 

is a finer grain on commercial use.  It's not 16 

just commercial use versus residential use.  It's 17 

C-1, C-2, C-3, and each time, you get more 18 

intense uses. 19 

 The key thing is that optometrist and 20 

prepared food shop are in the same level, the 21 

lowest level, C-1. 22 
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 MR. DAVIS:  Exactly. 1 

 MR. MAY:  They are both there, and that's 2 

why the case is a little different from when it 3 

walked in the door, I think. 4 

 MR. DAVIS:  Okay. 5 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I definitely 6 

agree with you, Mr. May, and I appreciate you 7 

pointing that out, because I think this was a -- 8 

so let's do this, because I know we can all 9 

probably pontificate on this maybe a little bit 10 

longer. 11 

 Let's postpone this case to November 12 

29th, and that's our next available hearing date. 13 

 We will keep it on -- so you're maintaining your 14 

position on our record.  We are not totally 15 

saying that you don't need relief and sending you 16 

on your way.  We're going to leave it on our 17 

record.  You will work with Office of Planning.  18 

Office of Planning is -- it's now in their head. 19 

 They will work with you and the ZA to determine 20 

whether our analysis is correct and if you don't 21 

need any relief at all.  If that's the case, then 22 
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you just file a request with our office -- or 1 

with the zoning office saying that you are 2 

withdrawing the application. 3 

 If there is something different that 4 

we're not obviously seeing right now, then you'll 5 

come back, and then hopefully maybe OP will be 6 

able to provide you with some more focused 7 

information as to what is needed to present to 8 

us. 9 

 MR. MOY:  Madam Chair, I'm sorry.  Office 10 

of Attorney General is raising questions about 11 

whether relief is needed anyway. 12 

 MR. DAVIS:  That's my question. 13 

 MS. GLAZER:  I mean, I was just looking 14 

at the language of 2003, and by my quick read, it 15 

still requires approval by the Board to switch 16 

out from one nonconforming use to the other. 17 

 MR. MAY:  But it would be a special 18 

exception relief, is that what you think? 19 

 MS. GLAZER:  Yeah, I believe so.  I 20 

believe so, and that's what the Applicant is 21 

requesting in the Potomac Avenue case that the 22 
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Board continued. 1 

 MR. MAY:  Okay.  Well, that one, there 2 

was clearly a lapsed use.  So that was an 3 

incorrect request. 4 

 MS. GLAZER:  Well -- 5 

 MR. MAY:  But yeah. 6 

 MS. GLAZER:  But they were asking for 7 

that, so -- 8 

 MR. MAY:  Right. 9 

 MS. GLAZER:  And the Board has -- I've 10 

seen cases where the Board has approved that. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  But I 12 

still think the question here is if it's a 13 

different relief that's being sought, we need to 14 

know what relief is being sought, because right 15 

now the current relief that's being sought is 16 

potentially not proper, and I think at the same 17 

time, that being said, the variance standard, 18 

especially a use variance, is very high.  And I 19 

think the one thing that we haven't seen thus far 20 

would be whether or not the property could be 21 

used for other matter-of-right uses in the space. 22 
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 And going to Mr. Jordan's question about has 1 

this space been attempted to be leased, has there 2 

been -- has that been unsuccessful, we would need 3 

a lot more evidence -- I know I would -- before 4 

granting a variance to show that there has been 5 

attempts and reasonable attempts made that have 6 

been unsuccessful to use that space as a matter 7 

of right prior to seeking a variance use to use 8 

it for a nonconforming use, such as a prepared 9 

food shop. 10 

 So I think that it would behoove the 11 

Applicant to take this opportunity to see, one, 12 

if any relief --- any relief is needed, and maybe 13 

after further analysis with OP and ZA, there may 14 

not be.  If there is still relief, it may not be 15 

a variance there, and it might be a special 16 

exception standard or a lesser of a standard than 17 

potentially a use variance.  And if it is still a 18 

use variance standard at the end of the day, in 2 19 

weeks, you guys come back for us, you then have 20 

had time to obtain the correct evidence and 21 

documentation maybe from the apartment owner -- 22 
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the property owner which is the apartment 1 

building and be able to present to us a case in 2 

that regard.  Okay? 3 

 So based on that, we will postpone this 4 

case to the morning of November 29th. 5 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yeah. 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes. 7 

 MR. DAVIS:  No, no.  I don't have a 8 

question.  We started out believing that we had 9 

almost a right.  We thought that we had a -- you 10 

know, that we could get a Certificate of 11 

Occupancy almost as a matter of right, but -- and 12 

then we got involved with -- the Zoning 13 

Administrator put us in this process.  And so 14 

we're going back now to where we started, which 15 

is -- 16 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  No, you're not 17 

going back to where you started.  What you're 18 

doing is you're holding your place in line in 19 

front of the Board, but we've brought up some 20 

questions, like you brought up questions, about 21 

what relief might be necessary.  So what we're 22 



 
 

 

 OLENDER REPORTING, INC. 
1100 Connecticut Avenue, N.W., #810, Washington D.C. 20036 
 Washington:  (202) 898-1108 / Baltimore:  (410) 752-3376 
 Toll Free:  (888) 445-3376 

  333 

doing is -- right? -- is, you know, asking for a 1 

little bit more information from the zoning 2 

experts with your input -- 3 

 MR. DAVIS:  Okay. 4 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  -- so that we can 5 

clarify what relief, if any, you might require. 6 

 This could turn out to be a very good 7 

thing for you 8 

 MR. DAVIS:  Well, yeah.  I understand. 9 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  I feel like let's 10 

go with it. 11 

 MR. DAVIS:  Yeah. 12 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  So you have any 13 

other questions? 14 

 MR. DAVIS:  No, no.  Not of this body. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Then this -- 16 

 MR. DAVIS:  We appreciate this 17 

opportunity. 18 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you. 19 

 Then at this point in time, we will 20 

postpone and adjourn this hearing for additional 21 

date.  At this point in time, I believe we have 22 
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no other cases on the record for the day, so we 1 

complete our calendar for the day.  Thank you. 2 

 MR. MOY:  Madam Chair? 3 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yeah. 4 

 MR. MOY:  Are we still on the record?  5 

Did you close out? 6 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  I preliminarily 7 

closed out, but if we don't -- if we can't close 8 

out, then we can continue. 9 

 MR. MOY:  Well, Staff had another item 10 

possibly for Board action. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Oh, that's 12 

right.  I'm sorry, Mr. Moy.  We did have another 13 

action for -- sorry.  Where is that sheet? 14 

 There is a case on the calendar in 2 15 

weeks. 16 

 [Pause.] 17 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Just for 18 

a preliminary matter, we have application -- next 19 

week, we have Application 18197 on November 29th, 20 

actually in 2 weeks, and the Applicant for that 21 

case, his counsel, Marty Sullivan, has requested 22 
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due to an oral argument at the Court of Appeals, 1 

for that case to be pushed back to the afternoon. 2 

 So at this point in time, I'll notice that that 3 

case will be heard on the same date on November 4 

29th but in the afternoon session, and we'll also 5 

provide notice of that, that day as well, just in 6 

case anybody shows up for that case.  But we'll 7 

also hopefully update that in the calendar and 8 

everything. 9 

 MR. MOY:  Staff will take care of that.  10 

Thank you, Madam Chair. 11 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 12 

much, Mr. Moy, and I'm sorry I had forgotten 13 

that. 14 

 Is there anything else that we have?  15 

There may be one other item? 16 

 MR. MAY:  Madam Chair, I just want to 17 

note that I'm scheduled to come back for that 18 

particular case, and I can do that in the 19 

morning, but I cannot do it in the afternoon.  So 20 

whoever is taking my place, hopefully, can read 21 

the record.  I don't think that there had been 22 
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much heard on that case, as I recall, so 1 

hopefully, whomever it is that's representing the 2 

Zoning Commission, can read up and do the 3 

decision-making on that. 4 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Yes.  I hope we 5 

can have somebody read up on that.  I don't think 6 

that that should be that -- otherwise we can 7 

always have the four Board members -- 8 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  No. 9 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  No?  Oh.  10 

 VICE-CHAIRPERSON SORG:  Unfortunately, 11 

Madam Chair, I will not be here, and I was about 12 

to let the Secretary know after you close out the 13 

hearing, and I will not, unfortunately, be here 14 

on the 29th. 15 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Okay.  Well, 16 

then we'll make sure that the Zoning Commission 17 

member has a full record of that case. 18 

 Thank you, Mr. May, for letting me know 19 

that. 20 

 MR. MAY:  Okay. 21 

 CHAIRPERSON MOLDENHAUER:  Thank you very 22 
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much, Mr. Moy. 1 

 I think that that then concludes our 2 

business for the day, and I appreciate everybody 3 

for a long day.  Thank you. 4 

 [Whereupon, at 4:07 p.m., the Public 5 

Hearing was adjourned.] 6 
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